University of Latvia Faculty of Biology



**Reinis Rutkis** Doctoral Thesis

# Study of *Zymomonas mobilis* uncoupled energy metabolism

Submitted for the degree of Doctor of Biology Subfield of Microbiology

Supervisor: Prof. Uldis Kalnenieks

Riga, 2013

The doctoral thesis was carried out in University of Latvia, Faculty of Biology, and at the Institute of Microbiology and Biotechnology. From 2006 to 2013.

This work has been supported by the European Social Fund within the project «Support for Doctoral Studies at University of Latvia». The research was supported by grant 09.1306 of Latvian Council of Science and by Latvian ESF projects European Structural Fund Nr. 2009/0207/1DP/1.1.1.2.0/ 09/APIA/VIAA/128 "Latvian Interdisciplinary Interuniversity Scientific Group of Systems Biology' and 2009/0138/1DP/1.1.2.1.2/09/IPIA/VIAA/004.



The thesis contains the introduction, review of literature, materials and methods, results and discussion chapters, conclusions, theses for defence and reference list.

| Form of the thesis: | Collection of research articles in biology, microbiology subfield   |
|---------------------|---|
| Supervisor:         | Professor Uldis Kalnenieks,<br>Institute of Microbiology and Biotechnology,<br>University of Latvia, Riga, Latvia           |
| <u>Reviewers</u> :  | <ol> <li>Professor Indrikis Muižnieks         Faculty of Biology             University of Latvia,         </li> </ol>      |
|                     | 2) Professor Raivo Vilu,<br>Department of Chemistry,<br>Tallin University of Technology                                     |
|                     | <ol> <li>Professor Tālis Juhna,<br/>Institute of Heat, Gas and Water technologies,<br/>Riga Technical University</li> </ol> |

The thesis will be defended at the public session of the Doctoral Committee of Biology, University of Latvia, at 13:00, lecture hall nr. 2, on the 8th of April, 2014, at the Faculty of Biology, University of Latvia, Kronvalda Blvd 4, Riga, Latvia.

The thesis is available at the Library of the University of Latvia, Kalpaka blvd. 4. This thesis is accepted for the commencement of the degree of Doctor of Biology on 24.10. 2013 by the Doctoral Committee of Biology, University of Latvia.

| Secretary of the Doctoral Committee | /Daina Eze/     |
|-------------------------------------|-----------------|
| Chairman of the Doctoral Committee  | /Pauls Pumpēns/ |

© University of Latvia, 2013 © Reinis Rutkis, 2013

#### ABSTRACT

Facultatively anaerobic, Gram-negative ethanol producing bacterium Z. mobilis is of great interest from a biotechnological perspective. Showing an extremely rapid catabolism, which is quite loosely matched to the needs of cellular biosynthesis, Z. mobilis is considered as a classical example of the ucoupled energy metabolism. Ucoupled energy metabolism or uncoupled growth phenomenon, is largely what makes this bacterium an outstanding ethanol producer. However, the mechanisms of uncoupled growth so far are not fully understood. Although Z. mobilis possess high respiratory capacity, the respiratory system still remains poorly understood and it does not appear to be primarily required for energy conservation. The aim of the dissertation was (I) to examine the structure and function of electron transport chain and its relation to the uncoupled growth, (II) via creating computional kinetic model of the Entner-Doudoroff pathway, to investigate the possible regulatory factors of Z. mobilis rapid catabolism. Results of the research allow to conclude that: (I) the respiratory chain of Z. mobilis contains only one functional NAD(P)H dehydrogenase and at least two electron pathways to oxygen, (II) inhibition of respiration stimulates Z. mobilis aerobic growth due to reduction of toxic acetaldehyde in the media, (III) one of the functions of Z. mobilis respiratory chain might be to prevent endogenous oxidative stress, (IV) The absence of oxidative phosphorylation activity in aerobically growing Z. mobilis primarily results from insufficient degree of energy coupling between the proton-motive force and the  $F_0F_1$  type H<sup>+</sup>-dependent ATPase, (V) metabolic control analysis revealed that the majority of flux control resides outside the Entner-Doudoroff pathway, suggesting that glycolytic flux during the uncoupled growth is largely controled by ATP-consuming reactions, (VI) Increase of ATPconsuming reactions within physiological capacity, making growth more uncoupled, might serve as the appropriate strategy to increase the glycolytic flux in Z. mobilis.

Work was performed at the Institute of Microbiology and Biotechnology, University of Latvia.

#### KOPSAVILKUMS

Fakultatīvi anaerobajai, Gram-negatīvai, etanolu producējošai baktērijai Z. mobilis ir nozīmīgs biotehnoloģisks potenciāls. Uzrādot augstu no biosintēzes neatkarīgu katabolisma ātrumu, Z. mobilis baktērijas ir uzskatāmas par tipisku atjūgtā enerģētiskā metabolisma piemēru. Lielā mērā tieši atjūgtais enerģētiskais metabolisms vai citiem vārdiem, atjūgtās augšanas fenomens padara šo baktēriju par potenciāli izcilu etanola producentu. Neskatoties uz to, atjūgtās augšanas mehanismi līdz šim ir nepilnīgi izpētīti. Turklāt, lai arī Z. mobilis piemīt aktīva elpošanas ķēde, tās primārā loma līdz galam nav skaidra un visdrīzāk nav saistāma ar enerģijas ražošanu. Šīs disertācijas mērķi bija (I) izpētīt Z. mobilis elpošanas ķēdes strukturālās un funkcionālās īpatnības un tās saistību ar atjūgto augšanu, (II) konstruēt Entnera-Dudorova ceļa kinētisko datormodeli un ar tā palīdzību skaidrot Z. mobilis straujā katabolisma galvenos regulatoros faktorus. Darbā iegūtie rezultāti ļauj secināt, ka: (I) Z. mobilis elpošanas kēde satur vienu funkcionāli aktīvu NAD(P)H dehidrogenāzi un vismaz divus elektronu transporta atzarus uz skābekli, (II) pateicoties zemākai acetaldehīda koncentrācijai vidē, elpošanas ķēdes inhibēšana stimulē Z. mobilis aerobo augšanu, (III) viena no elpošanas ķēdes funkcijām iespējams ir saistāma ar Z. mobilis aizsardzību pret endogēno oksidatīvo stresu, (IV) Oksidatīvās fosforilēšanas aktivitātes trūkums aerobi augošās Z. mobilis šūnās ir skaidrojams ar nepietiekamu protondzinējspēka un  $F_0F_1$  tipa H<sup>+</sup>-atkarīgās ATFāzes enerģētisku sajūgšanu, (V) Z. mobilis glikolīzes ātrums tiek kontrolēts ne tikai E-D ceļā, bet gan galvenokārt ir atkarīgs no ATF patēriņa, kas atjūgtās augšanas gadījumā daļēji tiek nodrošināts ar  $F_0F_1$  tipa H<sup>+</sup>-atkarīgās ATFāzes palīdzību, (VI) ATP patērējošo reakciju aktivitātes palielināšana Z. mobilis fizioloģiskās kapacitātes robežās var kalpot kā efektīvākā stratēģija glikolīzes ātuma palielināšanai E-D ceļā.

Darbs ir izstrādāts Latvijas Universitātes Mikrobioloģijas un Biotehnloģijas institūtā.

## TABLE OF CONTENTS

| ABSTRACT   | 3  |
|--|----|
| KOPSAVILKUMS   | 4  |
| TABLE OF CONTENTS  | 5  |
| ABBREVIATIONS  | 7  |
| INTRODUCTION   | 8  |
| 1 LITERATURE REVIEW  |    |
| 1.1 Characteristics of Z. mobilis                                  | 9  |
| 1.2 Z. mobilis central metabolism                                  | 9  |
| 1.3 Uncoupled metabolism and the Entner-Doudoroff pathway          | 12 |
| 1.4 Z. mobilis aerobic metabolism and respiratory chain            | 14 |
| 1.5 Biotechnology and metabolic engineering of Z. mobilis          | 15 |
| 1.6 Modeling of Z. mobilis central metabolism                      | 16 |
| 2 MATERIALS AND METHODS  |    |
| 2.1 Bacterial strains, media, cultivation and membrane vesicles    |    |
| 2.1.1 Bacterial strains  | 19 |
| 2.1.2 Media  | 19 |
| 2.1.3 Cultivation  | 19 |
| 2.1.4 Preparation of cell-free extracts and membrane vesicles      | 20 |
| 2.2 Analytical methods   |    |
| 2.2.1 Enzymatic assays   | 20 |
| 2.2.2 Determination of glucose and ethanol                         | 21 |
| 2.2.3 Monitoring of pO <sub>2</sub> and pCO <sub>2</sub>           | 21 |
| 2.2.4 Determination of H <sub>2</sub> O <sub>2</sub> production    | 21 |
| 2.2.5 Determination of protein concentration                       | 21 |
| 2.2.6 Cell concentration   | 22 |
| 2.2.7 Cytochrome spectroscopy                                      | 22 |
| 2.2.8 FT-IR analysis   | 22 |
| 2.4 Genetic engineering of mutant strains                          |    |
| 2.4.1 DNA extraction and purfication                               | 23 |
| 2.4.2. PCR   | 23 |
| 2.4.3 qRT- PCR   | 24 |
| 2.4.4 Cloning techniques   | 25 |
| 2.5 Metabolic modeling   |    |
| 2.5.1 System characteristics, simplifying assumptions and moieties | 26 |

| 2.5.2 Enzyme kinetics   | 28  |
|---|-----|
| 2.5.3 Parameter optimisation  | 28  |
| 2.5.4 Quantifying the flux control  | 30  |
| 2.5.5 Quantifying ATP homoeostasis  | 31  |
| 3. RESULTS  |     |
| 3.1 NADH dehydrogenase deficiency results in low respiration                |     |
| rate and improved aerobic growth of Zymomonas mobilis                       | 33  |
| 3.2 Electron transport and oxidative stress in Zymomonas mobilis            |     |
| respiratory mutants   | 41  |
| 3.3 Application of FT-IR spectroscopy for fingerprinting of                 |     |
| Zymomonas mobilis respiratory mutants                                       | 55  |
| 3.4 The inefficient aerobic energetics of Zymomonas mobilis:                |     |
| identifying the bottleneck  | 63  |
| 3.5 Kinetic modeling of Zymomonas mobilis Entner-Doudoroff                  |     |
| pathway: insights into control and functionality                            | 73  |
| 4 DISCUSSION  |     |
| 4.1 Structure and function of the respiratory chain                         | 91  |
| 4.2 Aerobic growth of the respiratory mutant strains                        | 94  |
| 4.3 The physiological role of acetaldehyde                                  | 95  |
| 4.4 The physiological role of Z. mobilis H <sup>+</sup> -dependent ATPase   | 96  |
| 4.5 Kinetic modeling of the E-D pathway                                     | 97  |
| 4.6 Do energy-dissipating reactions control glycolytic flux in E-D pathway? | 99  |
| 4.7 Putative energy dissipating mechanisms                                  | 100 |
| 4.8 Approaches to increase of the glycolytic flux in Z. mobilis E-D pathway | 101 |
| 5 CONCLUSIONS   | 103 |
| 6 MAIN THESIS FOR DEFENCE   | 104 |
| 7 LIST OF ORIGINAL PUBLICATIONS   | 105 |
| 8 APPROBATION OF THE RESEARCH   |     |
| 8.1 International   | 106 |
| 8.2 National  | 107 |
| 9 ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS  | 108 |
|   |     |
| 10 REFERENCES   | 109 |
| 11 APPENDIX   | 121 |

# ABBREVIATIONS

| ADH              | Alcohol dehydrogenase                            |
|------------------|--|
| ACET             | Acetaldehyde                                     |
| AK               | Adenylate kinase                                 |
| ATPcons          | ATP consuming reactions                          |
| A.U.             | Arbitrary units                                  |
| bPG              | 1,3-bisphosphoglycerate                          |
| DCCD             | Dicyclohexylcarbodiimide                         |
| E-D pathway      | Entner-Doudoroff pathway                         |
| EMP pathway      | Embden Meyerhof Parnas pathway                   |
| ENO              | Enolase  |
| ETOHcy           | Cytoplasmic ethanol                              |
| ETOHex           | Extracellular ethanol                            |
| ETOHexp          | Ethanol transport                                |
| FT-IR            | Fourier transform infrared                       |
| GAP              | Glyceraldehyde 3-phosphate                       |
| GAPD             | Glyceraldehyde 3-phosphate dehydrogenase         |
| GF               | Glucose facilitator                              |
| GK               | Glucokinase                                      |
| GLUCcy           | Cytoplasmic glucose                              |
| GLUCex           | Extracellular glucose                            |
| GLUC6P           | Glucose 6-phosphate                              |
| GPD              | Glucose 6-phosphate dehydrogenase                |
| HCA              | Hierarchical cluster analysis                    |
| KDPG             | 2-keto-3-deoxy-6-phosphogluconate                |
| KDPGA            | 2-keto-3-deoxy-6-phosphogluconate aldolase       |
| MCA              | Metabolic control analysis                       |
| PDC              | Pyruvate decarboxylase                           |
| PEP              | Phosphoenolpyruvate                              |
| PGD              | 6-phosphogluconate dehydratase                   |
| PGK              | 3-phosphoglycerate kinase                        |
| PGL              | 6-phosphogluconolactonase                        |
| PGLACTON         | 6-phosphogluconolactone                          |
| PGLUCONATE       | 6-phosphogluconate                               |
| PGM              | Phosphoglycerate mutase                          |
| P3G              | 3-phosphoglycerate                               |
| P2G              | 2-phosphoglycerate                               |
| РҮК              | Pyruvate kinase                                  |
| PYR              | Pyruvate   |
| Δp               | Proton-motive force                              |
| q                | Specific rate of glucose consumption (g/g/h)     |
| Y <sub>X/S</sub> | Aerobic biomass yield, g (dry wt)/mole (glucose) |
| μ                | Specific growth rate (h <sup>-1</sup> )          |
|                  |  |

#### INTRODUCTION

Zymomonas mobilis is a facultatively anaerobic, Gram-negative bacterium with a very efficient and rapidly operating homoethanol fermentation pathway. Its rapid catabolism, in combination with tolerance to high ethanol and sugar concentrations, have kept Z. mobilis in the focus of biotechnological interest. One of the shortages of Z. mobilis is its limited carbon substrate range as it can only use glucose, fructose and sucrose for ethanol fermentation. As a result, studies on Z. mobilis genetic manipulation to extend substrate range for ethanol production has been intense during the last decades. Also, recently reported complete genome sequences of various Z. mobilis strains greatly contribute not only to biotechnological development, but also to better understanding of Z. mobilis unusual physiology.

Despite the extensive physiological studies, various aspects of *Z. mobilis* metabolism still remain poorly understood. *Z. mobilis* produces little cell mass, grow with a low energetic efficiency, and biomass synthesis is by far not the main consumer of ATP produced in the Entner-Doudoroff pathway. Thus, *Z. mobilis* is considered as a classical example of the ucoupled energy metabolism or uncoupled growth phenomenon, showing an extremely rapid catabolism, which is quite loosely matched to the needs of cellular biosynthesis. Excessive production of ATP in the E-D pathway raises a long-standing question, what might be the routes of its utilization.

Besides, Z. mobilis was shown to posses respiratory chain, the role of which in the bacteria's metabolism also has not been fully explained. Z. mobilis respiratory system does not appear to be primarily required for ATP synthesis during the different growth phases, since the rapid catabolism is loosely coupled with anabolic reactions. Data published so far, do not provide a coherent picture of the specific energetic mechanisms explaining the low energetic efficiency of its respiratory chain, and its relation to the uncoupled growth of Z. mobilis. In-depth structural and physiological studies of Zymomonas mobilis respiratory chain, supported by in silico metabolic modelling of central metabolic routes may reveal the relation between the high glycolytic flux and the uncoupled Z. mobilis metabolism both under aerobic and anaerobic conditions. Therefore the aim of the present thesis was, on the basis of experimental and theoretical studies, to explore the problems of Z. mobilis uncoupled energy metabolism, which have not received enough attention so far.

#### **1 LITERATURE REVIEW**

#### 1.1 Characteristics of Z. mobilis

*Zymomonas mobilis* is a facultatively anaerobic Gram-negative bacterium, possesing a very efficient and rapidly operating homoethanol fermentation of glucose to equimolar amounts of ethanol and carbon dioxide. It belongs to the family of *Sphingomonadaceae* (White *et al.*, 1996; Kosako *et al.*, 2000), Group 4 of the alpha-subclass of the class Proteobacteria. The complete genome sequences of various *Z. mobilis* strains, has been reported recently (Seo *et al.*, 2005; Kouvelis *et al.*, 2009; Pappas *et al.*, 2011; Desiniotis *et al.*, 2012). The genome of *Z. mobilis* strain ATCC 29191 (Zm6), that was used in present study, consists of a single circular chromosome of 1,961,307 bp and three plasmids, p29191\_1 to p29191\_3, of 18,350 bp, 14,947 bp, and 13,742 bp, respectively. The entire genome has 1,765 protein-coding genes, 51 tRNA genes, and 3 rRNA gene clusters. Zm6 genome is smaller than that of reference strain ATCC 31821 (Zm4), yet it contains 41 genes that are unique compared to ZM4 (Desiniotis *et al.*, 2012).

#### 1.2 Z. mobilis central metabolism

Z. mobilis is an obligately fermentative microorganism. The network of Z. mobilis central metabolism (Fig. 1) is simpler, than in most model microorganisms, including *E. coli* and *Saccharomyces cerevisiae*. In conjunction with the pyruvate decarboxylase and two alcohol dehydrogenases Z. mobilis ferments glucose, fructose and sucrose to equimolar amounts of ethanol and carbon dioxide via the Entner-Doudoroff (2-keto-3-deoxy-6-phosphogluconate) pathway (Gibbs & DeMoss, 1954; Dawes *et al.*, 1966). The Embden–Meyerhof–Parnas (EMP) pathway is not operating in this bacterium, (Fuhrer *et al.*, 2005). Although a weak phosphofructokinase activity has been reported (Viikari, 1988), it was not confirmed afterwards, coresponding gene is lacking in all sequenced Z. mobilis strains (Seo *et al.*, 2005; Kouvelis *et al.*, 2009; Pappas *et al.*, 2011; Desiniotis *et al.*, 2012). Early studies of the central metabolism of Z. mobilis by Dawes *et al.* (1970), revealed that the Krebs cycle in this bacterium is truncated and apparently functions only to provide precursors for biosynthesis. Lacking activities of  $\alpha$ -ketoglutarate dehydrogenase, succinyl thiokinase, succinate dehydrogenase, fumarase (Dawes *et al.*, 1970) and malate dehydrogenase (Bringer-

Meyer and Sahm, 1989) was later confirmed by genome analysis (Seo *et al.*, 2005) Likewise, part of enzymes of the pentose phosphate pathway are missing, and also the glyoxylate shunt is absent in *Z. mobilis*. (De Graaf *et al.*, 1999; Seo *et al.*, 2005). The pyruvate dehydrogenase complex has been purified and characterised, and the sequence and localisation of the corresponding genes have been analysed (Neveling *et al.*, 1998). Two anaplerotic enzyme activities, those of PEP carboxylase and malic enzyme, have been found in cell free extracts (Bringer-Meyer & Sahm, 1989). Besides the PEP carboxylase, *Z. mobilis* genome also contains genes for citrate lyase, malic enzyme and fumarate dehydratase (Seo *et al.*, 2005). Therefore, the highly active Entner–Doudoroff glycolytic pathway, together with pyruvate decarboxylase and two alcohol dehydrogenase isoenzymes, form the true 'backbone' of the otherwise simple *Z. mobilis* central metabolism.

The enzymatic reactions producing building blocks for biosynthesis are extremely weak in comparison to the mainstream catabolic pathway (Bringer-Meyer & Sahm, 1989), thus serving as a basis for the uncoupled metabolism. In part, that explains the tiny percentage of the substrate carbon converted into biomass, and, at the same time, the very efficient conversion of glucose into ethanol. Up to 98% of the glucose metabolized by *Z.mobilis* is converted to ethanol and carbon dioxide, while only 3–5% of substrate carbon is converted into biomass (Swings & DeLey, 1977; Rogers *et al.*, 1982).



**Fig. 1** The network of *Z. mobilis* central metabolism. Reactions of the Entner-Doudoroff pathway with successive pyruvate decarboxylase and alcohol dehydrogenase reactions are highlighted in dark red color. Inset: putative aerobic electron transport chain of *Z. mobilis* proposed by Kalneieks, 2006.

#### 1.3 Uncopled metabolism and Entner-Doudoroff pathway

The intrinsically rapid carbohydrate metabolism of *Z. mobilis* result from its unique physiology, particularly, from the properties and regulation of E-D pathway, that has been studied in great detail during the past decades (Barrow *et al.*, 1984; Osman *et al.*, 1987; De Graaf *et al.*, 1999). All the enzymes of the E-D pathway have been purified and characterized kinetically, also the corresponding genes were cloned and sequenced allready in the 1980s and 1990s (Scopes 1983; 1984; 1985; Scopes *et al.*, 1985; Scopes & Griffiths Smith 1984; 1986; Kinoshita *et al.*, 1985; Pawluk *et al.*, 1986; Viikari 1988; Sahm *et al.*, 1992). In contrast to most other bacteria, *Z. mobilis* uses a facilitated diffusion system with a glucose facilitator protein (GLF) for intracellular glucose transport which does not utilise metabolic energy, and is suited for growth in sugar-rich media (DiMarco & Romano, 1985; Snoep *et al.*, 1994; Weisser *et al.*, 1995). Under anaerobic conditions exponentially growing *Z. mobilis* consumes glucose with specific uptake rate 4.0 - 5.6 g glucose g dry wt. <sup>-1</sup> h <sup>-1</sup> (Rogers *et al.*, 1982; Viikari, 1988; Jones & Doelle, 1991; Arfman *et al.*, 1992).

Z. mobilis is the only known microorganism that uses the E-D pathway under anaerobic conditions, in place of the EMP glycolytic pathway. Since EMP pathway produces two ATP per glucose while the E-D produces only one, it might seem that the EMP pathway is energetically superior. However, by introducing methods to analyze pathways in terms of thermodynamics and kinetics, it has been recently shown that the ED pathway is expected to require several-fold less enzymatic protein to achieve the same glucose conversion rate as the EMP pathway (Flamholz et al., 2013). According to the calculations of Flamholtz et al. (2013), the EMP pathway could generate an equivalent glycolytic flux in Z mobilis whith not less than 3.5 times of the protein investment. This seems fairly surprising and infeasible in Z. mobilis, knowing that enzymes involved in the fermentation (mainly in E-D pathway) comprise as much as 50% of total protein (Algar & Scopes, 1985; An et al., 1991). Furthermore simple calculation shows that, in comparison to yeast, catabolism of Z. *mobilis* generates ATP with a considerably higher specific rate. As an example, yeast produce 2 moles of ATP per mole of glucose in the EMP pathway, at the same time having a three to five (but not just two) times lower catabolic rate (Rogers et al., 1982). Therefore statements about the low energetic efficiency of the E-D pathway that pictures Z. mobilis as a bacterium, suffering from the lack of ATP, may be

considered as misleading, and ATP production in E-D pathway can be rather characterized as excessive.

The relatively low growth yield values, ranking between 2.3 and 10.5 g dry wt. (mol glucose) <sup>-1</sup> (Belaich & Senez, 1965; Lawford & Stevnsborg, 1986; Sahm & Bringer-Meyer, 1987; Kim et al., 2000; Lawford & Rousseau, 2000), with existing high catabolic rate in E-D pathway, do not coincide with the fact that energy production and consumption must always be well balanced. Biomass synthesis is by far not the main consumer of ATP produced in E-D pathway, since Z. mobilis produces little cell mass, grow with a low energetic efficiency (Belaich & Senez, 1965; Rogers et al., 1982) and is a typical example of uncoupled growth. Low growth yield values together with the rapid catabolism also point to the presence of ATPdissipating reaction(s). Apparently, ATP dissipation is compulsory to permit glycolysis to proceed without a concomitant biomass synthesis. Z. mobilis possesses several ATP-hydrolysing enzymes that may be attributable to these needs, including periplasmic nucleotidase, acid and alkaline phosphatases, and the membrane F<sub>0</sub>F<sub>1</sub>type  $H^+$  dependent – ATPase ( $H^+$  dependent – ATPase). The latter contributes up to the 20 % of the overall ATP turnover in the Z. mobilis cells under anaerobic conditions and has been considered as being partly responsible for the phenomenon of uncoupled growth (Reves & Scopes, 1991). However, since the  $H^+$  dependent – ATPase does not dissipate energy, but just converts it into the form of transmembrane proton-motive force ( $\Delta p$ ), this finding does not solve the whole problem of energy dissipation.

Z. mobilis "catabolic highway" appears to function with minimal allosteric control. E-D pathway lacks allosterically regulated pyruvate kinase and phosphofructokinase that is typical of microorganisms possesing EMP pathway (Barrow *et al.*, 1984; Strohhäcker *et al.*, 1993; Snoep *et al.*, 1996). Allosteric inhibition by phosphoenolpyruvate has been demonstrated for the second enzyme of the ED pathway, glucose-6-phosphate dehydrogenase (Scopes, 1997) that, according to studies by Snoep et al. (1996), appears to exert a considerable control over the glycolytic flux in E-D pathway. On the other hand, when ethanol is present at high concentration (around 10% w/w), the flux control is shifted to enolase and phosphoglycerate mutase (Barrow *et al.*, 1984; Strohhacker *et al.*, 1993; Snoep *et al.*, 1993; Snoep *et al.*,

1996). Most likely these deviations in flux control may be assocoated with changes in enzymatic activities reported during bach fermentations (Osman *et al.*, 1987).

#### 1.4 Z. mobilis aerobic metabolism and respiratory chain.

Typicaly under aerobic conditions proton export in facultatively aerobic microorganisms is accomplished by respiratory chain, and therefore, H<sup>+</sup>-dependent ATPase operates in the direction of ATP synthesis. Indeed, since Z. mobilis possesses both, H<sup>+</sup> dependent – ATPase and active, constitutive aerobic respiratory chain (Fig. 1. inset) supporting high oxygen uptake rates (Strohdeicher et al. 1990; Kalnenieks et al. 1998), one may suggest its aerobic metabolism to supply energy for growth, as it does for example in E. coli. However the physiology of aerobic metabolism in Z. mobilis is unusual for bacteria, since aerobic biomass yields do not exceed the anaerobic ones, and ATP outcome in oxidative phosphorylation is significantly lower than in E. coli and other microorganisms. It has not been reported yet, whether the lack of oxidative phosphorylation stems from innefficy of energy-coupling in a particular branch of respiratory chain, or lies at the level of energy-coupling membrane or H<sup>+</sup> dependent – ATPase. For example, high proton leakage of cytoplasmic membrane (Osman & Ingram, 1985; Osman et al., 1987) and accordingly, impaired maintenance of the proton-motive force, may contribute to poor energy-coupling.

Also, it was reported that respiratory metabolism is inhibitory for growth because of the accumulation of acetaldehyde and other toxic byproducts in oxic conditions (Viikari, 1986; Viikari & Berry 1988, Kalnenieks *et al.*, 2000).

Finally, taking into account the active E-D pathway, the low energetic efficiency of *Z. mobilis* respiration raises the question - in which direction the  $H^+$ -dependent ATPase actually operates under aerobic conditions, when there is excess ATP available as the result of high glycolytic flux in E-D pathway.

Despite that long ago it was established that *Z. mobilis* possesses a constitutive respiratory chain (Belaich & Senez, 1965; Pankova *et al.*, 1985; Strohdeicher *et al.*, 1990), the organization of its components and the routes for electron transfer to oxygen have not been fully resolved. The genome sequence of *Z. mobilis* (Seo *et al.*, 2005; Kouvelis *et al.*, 2009; Pappas *et al.*, 2011; Desiniotis *et al.*, 2012) reveals genes encoding several NAD(P)H dehydrogenases, as well as electron transport dehydrogenases for D- lactate and glucose, several c-type cytochromes, the  $bc_1$ 

complex and the cytochrome bd - the only one so far identified terminal oxidase (Kalnenieks *et al.* 1998; Sootsuwan *et al.* 2008). The known *Z. mobilis* genome sequences lack regions homologous to any known bacterial cytochrome *c* oxidase genes, also not supporting existence of *a*- or *o*-type terminal oxidases, which otherwise could be considered as terminal oxidases of the putative alternative pathway(s) (Seo *et al.*, 2005). Therefore whether the electron transport to oxygen is branched, and what might be second terminal oxidase in a putative cytochrome  $bc_1$ respiratory branch remains an open question

Energy generation is the central, yet not the sole function of bacterial electron transport chains (Poole and Cook 2000). The aerobic respiration in bacteria generates reactive species of oxygen (ROS) (Gonzalez-Flecha & Demple 1995), but may also protect the cell interior from molecular oxygen (as demonstrated for nitrogen-fixing bacteria, see Kelly *et al.*, 1990), and also from oxidative stress by diverting electrons from hydrogen peroxide-generating reactions (Korshunov & Imlay 2010). Low energetic efficiency of respiration potentially suggests respiratory-protective and ROS-protective roles of the electron transport in *Z. mobilis*, as a physiological alternative to oxidative energy generation. However such a hypothesis so far has attracted little attention.

#### 1.5 Biotechnology and metabolic engineering of Z. mobilis

Rapid catabolism, which is quite loosely matched to the needs of cellular biosynthesis known as uncoupled growth phenomenon, is largely the mode of metabolism that makes *Z. mobilis* an outstanding ethanol producer. (Belaich & Senez, 1965; Lawford & Stevnsborg, 1986; Jones & Doelle, 1991). Almost five times faster glucose uptake rate than that obtained with yeast, in combination with tolerance to high ethanol and sugar concentrations, have kept *Z. mobilis* in the focus of biotechnological interest over several decades. Although, microorganism was originally discovered in fermenting tropical plant saps, e.g., in the traditional pulque drink of Mexico (Swings & DeLey, 1977), its potential application is not in alcoholic beverages, but rather for use in bio-ethanol production. One of the shortages of *Z. mobilis* is its limited carbon substrate range as it can only use glucose, fructose and sucrose for ethanol fermentation. As a result studies on *Z. mobilis* genetic manipulation have focussed on extending substrate range for ethanol production during the past decades. Recombinant *Z. mobilis* strains capable of fermenting

pentose sugars is regarded as an important alternative to yeast and recombinant *Escherichia coli* for bio-ethanol synthesis from agricultural and forestry waste (Dien *et al.*, 2003; Lau *et al.*, 2010). Other end products of *Z. mobilis* metabolism, for example, sorbitol and fructose polymer levan (Viikari, 1988; Sprenger, 1996), also represent interest for the food industry and healthcare. Recently published stoichiometric analysis of *Z. mobilis* central metabolism, reveals several metabolic engeneering strategies for obtaining other high-value products, such as glycerate, succinate and glutamate, also suggesting possibility of glycerol conversion to ethanol (Pentjuss *et al.*, 2013). However, analysis of the stoichiometric matrix just uncovers these possibilities and futher in-depth studies of the regulation of *Z. mobilis* central metabolic engineering.

#### 1.6 Modeling of Z. mobilis central metabolism.

In spite of progress in the molecular biology of Z. mobilis, not always attempts to optimize metabolic processes by overexpression of enzymes that are thought to be important in the rate of ethanol formation, have led to counterintuitive effects, such as decrease of glycolytic flux (Arfman et al., 1992, Snoep et al., 1995). Optimizing metabolic flux towards desired end product(s) requires understanding how the nonlinear enzymatic rate equations are impacted by heterologous enzyme expression levels. Earlier studies focusing on the rate of ethanol formation and thus on glycolytic flux in Z. mobilis have led to contradictory suggestions. As an example studies by Osman *et al.* (1987), suggested that glycolytic flux is determined by the activities of certain enzymes of the E-D pathway (Osman et al. 1987) or even the concentration of ethanol in media (Osman & Ingram 1985). Later it has been convincingly demonstrated that Z. mobilis glycolytic flux increases during growth under uncoupled growth conditions (Lawford & Stevnsborg, 1986). Such reports clearly underline the need for quantitative metabolic control analysis prior to selection of enzymes that might exert flux control in Z. mobilis. It can be directly achieved by means of kinetic in silico modeling of Z. mobilis central metabolism, and E-D pathway in particular.

In spite of the diverse studies of *Z. mobilis* central metabolism during the past decades, accumulated knowledge has scarcely yet been exploited as the basis for building a comprehensive kinetic model of E-D pathway. The only recent attempt focusses on the aspects of interaction between the engineered pentose phosphate pathway and the native *Z. mobilis* E-D glycolysis for xylose fermentation, assuming

constant intracellular concentrations of the essential metabolic cofactors ADP, ATP,  $NAD(P)^+$ , and NAD(P)H (Altintas *et al.*, 2006). Whilst such a simplification certainly reduces model complexity, it significantly limits general applicability of the model and in particular, for the study of *Z. mobilis* uncoupled metabolism. Thus, a credible kinetic model of *Z. mobilis* E-D pathway would not just shed light to the control of the metabolic processes, but may also serve to understand better the regulation of uncoupled growth phenomenon in this bacterium.

## 2. MATERIALS AND METHODS

#### 2.1 Bacterial strains, Media and Cultivation

#### 2.1.1 Bacterial strains

Bacterial strains used in the present study are listed and characterized in Table 1. Last column depicts publications in wich each strain was used.

| Table. | 1. | Bacterial | strains | used | in | this | study.    |
|--------|----|-----------|---------|------|----|------|-----------|
|        |    |           |         |      |    |      | ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ |

| Strain        | Characteristics  | Source                     | Publications      |
|---------------|--|----------------------------|-------------------|
| Zm6           | Parent strain  | ATCC 29191                 | I, II, III, IV, V |
| Zm6-ndh       | Zm6 strain with a chloramphenicol insert in the ORF of respirator type II NADH degydrogenase gene ( <i>ndh</i> ) (ZMO 1113)        | Kalnenieks et al<br>(2008) | . I, II, III      |
| Zm6-cydB      | Zm6 strain with chloramphenicol insert in the ORF the of subunit $(cydB)$ gene (ZMO 1572) the cytochrome bd terminal oxidase       | Strazdina et al. (2012)    | I, II, III, IV, V |
| Zm6-cytB      | Zm6 strain with chloramphenicol insert in the ORF of the cyto-<br>chrome <i>b</i> subunit gene (ZMO 0957) of of the $bc_1$ complex | Strazdina et al. (2012)    | I, II, III, IV, V |
| Zm6-kat       | Zm6 strain with a chloramphenicol insert in the ORF of catalase gene (ZMO 0918)  | Strazdina et al. (2012)    | I, II, III        |
| E.coli JM-109 |  | ATCC 53323<br>"Promega"    | I, II, III, IV, V |

### 2.1.2 Media

*Z. mobilis* ZM6 (ATCC 29191), Zm6-*ndh*, Zm6-*cytB*, Zm6-*cydB* and Zm6-*kat* were grown in the standard culture medium containg (per 1iter): 5 g yeast extract, 50g glucose, 1g KH<sub>2</sub>PO<sub>4</sub>, 1 g (NH<sub>4</sub>)  $_2$ SO<sub>4</sub>, 0.5 g MgSO<sub>4</sub> \* 7H<sub>2</sub>O. Media for *Z. mobilis* mutant strains was additionally suplemented with chloramphenicol (30 µg ml<sup>-1</sup>).

*E. coli* JM109 was routinely grown on LB medium per liter containing 10 g tryptone, 5 g yeast extract and 10 g NaCl. In experiments were specific rate of glucose consumption was measured media was supplemented with 35g glucose.

#### 2.1.3 Cultivation

All Z. *mobilis* cultures were grown in shaken flasks or were cultivated in Labfors fermenter (Infors).

Anaerobic Z. mobilis cultivation in 200 ml shaken flasks (50 ml culture volume) was caried out at 30°C, pH 6.0, while aerobic conditions were maintained on

a shaker at 150 rpm. For some cultivations, gassing with nitrogen or air was performed, as stated in Results.

Continuous cultivation was carried out in a Labfors fermenter (Infors) of 2.5 1 working volume, containing 1 l of culture, and a dilution rate of 0.18  $h^{-1}$ . Aerobic conditions were maintained by aeration with an air flow of 1.5 l min<sup>-1</sup> and stirring rate 300 rpm. Anaerobic conditions was established by gassing the culture with nitrogen gas, at a flow rate of 1.4 l min<sup>-1</sup>, and stirring rate 100 rpm.

E. coli JM109 was grown in 200 ml shaken flasks on a shaker at 150 rpm.

### 2.1.4 Preparation of cell-free extracts and membrane vesicles.

For preparation of cell-free extracts, cells were sedimented by centrifugation at 5,000 rpm for 15 min, washed, and resuspended in 100 mM potassium phosphate buffer, containing 2 mM magnesium sulfate, pH 6.9, to about 6.8–7.0 mg (dry wt) ml<sup>-1</sup>. Cells were disrupted by 2.5 min long bead-vortexing in in the desintegrator at 3000 rpm with 106  $\mu$ m (diameter) glass beads. Typically, cell free extracts of 4.6–4.9 mg protein ml<sup>-1</sup> were obtained. Subsequent removal of unbroken cells and separation of cytoplasmic membranes by ultracentrifugation were performed as before (Kalnenieks *et al.*, 1993, 1998).

#### 2.2 Analytical methods

#### 2.2.1 Enzymatic assays

Samples for ATP determination were quenched in ice-cold 10% trichloroacetic acid and assayed by the standard luciferin-luciferase method using LKB "Wallac 1251" luminometer (Anderson *et al.*, 1985).

Acetaldehyde concentration was determined by the alcohol dehydrogenase assay, as described previously (Kalnenieks *et al.*, 2000).

NAD(P)H concentrations were determined with an LKB "Wallac 1251" luminometer, using the "Roche" bacterial luciferase assay, basically following the standard protocol.

Catalase activity in cellfree extracts was assayed spectrophotometrically, by monitoring absorbance decline at 240 nm (Gonzalez-Flecha & Demple, 1994).

Cytochrome c peroxidase activity was monitored by the decline in absorbance at the  $\alpha$ -band of ferrocytochrome c at 550 nm on addition of cell-free extract and H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> (Ellfolk & Soininen, 1970).

Glutathione reductase activity was measured by decrease of NADPH absorbance at 340 nm on addition of oxidized glutathione (GSSG) in the presence of permeabilized cells (Bergmeyer *et al.*, 1974).

#### 2.2.2 Determination of glucose and ethanol

Glucose and Ethanol concentrations were measured with high preassure liquid chromotography - HPLC (Agilent 1100 series), using a Biorad Aminex HPX—87H column.

#### 2.2.3. Monitoring of $pO_2$ and $pCO_2$

Concentration of dissolved oxygen was monitored by Clark-type oxygen electrodes. An autoclavable Ingold electrode was used in the fermenter. Radiometer electrode was used in washed cell or membrane vesicle suspensions and measurments were caried out in a thermostatted electrode cell (30 °C). Whole cell oxygen uptake was measured for cells taken from steady-state cultures, pelleted, washed, and resuspended in 100 mM phosphate buffer, pH 6.9, supplemented with 10 g glucose l<sup>-1</sup>.

Carbon dioxide production by cell suspensions was monitored with "Radiometer" CO2 electrode in thermostatted electrode cell (30 °C).

#### 2.2.4 Determination of $H_2O_2$ production

 $H_2O_2$  production by cells was determined fluorimetrically by monitoring Amplex UltraRed fluorescence during its reaction with H2O2, catalyzed by horseradish peroxidase (Korshunov & Imlay, 2010). Fluorescence was measured with a FluoroMax-3 spectrofluorimeter (Jobin–Yvon), using 520-nm wavelength for excitation, and 620-nm wavelength for emission. To quantitate the generated hydrogen peroxide, fluorescence increase was calibrated by addition of 1 mM  $H_2O_2$  in 5-ll increments.

#### 2.2.5 Determination of protein concentration

Protein concentration in cell-free extracts and membrane samples was determined according to Markwell (Markwell *et al.*, 1978).

#### 2.2.6. Cell concentration

Cell concentration was determined spectrophotometrically as OD550, and dry cell mass of the suspensions was calculated by reference to a calibration curve.

#### 2.2.7 Cytochrome spectroscopy

Cytochrome spectroscopy was done at the University of Sheffield, Prof. Rebert K. Poole's laborotory. Room-temperature reduced minus oxidized cytochrome absorption spectra were taken using membrane samples (1 ml) at a protein concentration of 5–6 mg ml<sup>-1</sup> with small amounts of solid dithionite as reductant and potassium ferricyanide as oxidant. Spectra were recorded with a custom-built SDB4 dual-wavelength scanning spectrophotometer (University of Pennsylvania School of Medicine Biomedical Instrumentation Group and Current Designs, Philadelphia, PA), as described previously (Kalnenieks *et al.*, 1998). The timecourse of cytochrome d reduction after addition of NADH was recorded by rapid, repetitive scanning in the wavelength range between 610 and 650 nm, using the dual-wavelength scanning spectrophotometer. The degree of cytochrome *d* reduction was calculated as the average value of the absorbance differences at wavelength pairs 630/614 and 630/646 nm.

#### 2.2.8 FT-IR analysis

FT-IR analysis was performed using  $5 - -15 \mu$ L of washed cell water suspension poured out by drops on a silicon plate and dried at T < 50 °C. Absorption spectra were recorded on an HTS-XT microplate reader (Bruker, Germany) over the range 4000 - 400 cm<sup>-1</sup>, with a resolution of 4 cm<sup>-1</sup>. Quantitative analysis of carbohydrates, nucleic acids, proteins, and lipids in biomass was carried out as described previously (Grube *et al.*, 2002) Data were processed with OPUS 6.5 software. Hierarchical cluster analysis (HCA) was used to create dendrograms from *Z*. *mobilis* and its knockout mutant IS absorption spectra using Ward's algorithm.

#### 2.4 Genetic engineering of mutant strains

#### 2.4.1 DNA extraction and purfication

Genomic DNA from 1ml of overnight *Z. mobilis* cultures was isolated using a Promega Wizard Genomic DNA purification kit, following the manufacturer's instructions or by a standart phenol/chloroform extraction. The QIAprep Spin Miniprep kit (Qiagen) was used for plasmid DNA isolation from *Z. mobilis* and *E. coli*. Purification of the amplified DNA fragments and purification of DNA from restriction and modifying reactions were done with the QIAquick PCR purification kit (Qiagen). The QIAquick gel extraction kit (Qiagen) was used for the recovery of plasmids and PCR products from agarose gels.

#### 2.4.2 PCR

PCRs were carried out in a Thermo Hybaid gradient thermocycler or in Eppendorf Mastercycler, using Accuzyme (Bioline) or Fermentas DNA polymerase. *Z. mobilis ndh, cytB, cydB, kat* genes and chloramphenicol acetyltransferase (*cat*) gene were amplified by PCR, using primers according to Table 2. The engineered restriction sites for BamHI, HindIII and EcoR1 are underlined. Primers for PCR reactions were supplied by Operon and Invitrogen.

| Praimer              | Sequence  | Rest. Site                     | Gene     | Corresponding strain |
|----------------------|---|--------------------------------|----------|----------------------|
| Z.m.ndh1<br>Z.m.ndh1 | AGAGAATAGAGQ <u>GGATCC</u> ATGTCGAAGAAT<br>ATCAGTATAAT <u>XAGCTT</u> TAGGGCGTAACA   | Bam HI<br>Hind III             | ZMO 1113 | Zm6-ndh              |
| Z.m.b1<br>Z.m.b2     | GAACTTATTATC <u>AAGCTT</u> TCACCACCCCCT<br>TTGAGCATATCA <u>GGATCC</u> CGTTCTTTTCTT  | HindIII<br>BamHI               | ZMO0957  | Zm6-cytB             |
| Z.m.d1<br>Z.m.d2     | ATGAAGCTTCTT <u>GGATCC</u> TGACCCATAGTC<br>TACCCGTCACTGCTGGT <u>AAGCTT</u> GCCGTGG  | BamHI<br>HindIII               | ZMO1572  | Zm6-cydB             |
| Z.m.cat1<br>Z.m.cat2 | AAGAG <u>GGATCC</u> TATGACTAGACCCAATCTT<br>GAAGCAGC <u>AAGCTT</u> TATAACAGGCTATCGG  | BamHI<br>HindIII               | ZMO0918  | Zm6-kat              |
| cm1<br>cm2           | TTTGCTTTC <u>GAATTC</u> CTGCCATTCATCCGC<br>CACTACCGGGC <u>GAATTC</u> TTTGAGTTATCGAC | <i>Eco</i> R1<br><i>Eco</i> R1 | cat      | Zm6-kat              |

Table. 2. Primers used for amplification of mobilis *ndh*, *cytB*, *cydB*, *kat* genes and chloramphenicol acetyltransferase (*cat*).

## 2.4.3 qRT- PCR

An RNeasy Mini kit (Qiagen) was used for mRNA purification. Reverse transcription was done with the Revert Aid Premium First Strand cDNA Synthesis kit and Maxima SYBR green/ROX qPCR Master Mix (both from Fermentas) was used for the PCR. The quantitative real-time PCRs (qRT- PCR) were carried out in duplicate in a real-time thermal cycler (Model 7300, Applied Biosystems). qRT-PCR data in all cases were normalized against the respective amounts of cDNA of the 'housekeeping' gene glyceraldehyde-3-phosphate dehydrogenase (ZMO 0177). Primer pairs for 14 genes (Table 3) were designed to give PCR products of 200 (±8) bp length.

Primers for qRT-PCR reactions were supplied by Invitrogen.

| Praimer              | Sequence                                     | Gene    | Gene Product   |
|----------------------|--|---------|--|
| ahpC_f<br>ahpC_r     | GGATTACGGCCAACATTCAA<br>ATTACGCTTGGCGGAAATCT | ZMO1732 | Alkyl hydroperoxide reductase                                    |
| kat_f<br>kat_r       | AGGGAATTGGGATTTAGTCG<br>AAGAGGAATACCACGATCAG | ZMO0918 | Catalase   |
| cydA_f<br>cydA_r     | TATGAATTCGGGACGAACTG<br>CCAAGTCATGGAAATCAAGG | ZMO1571 | Cytochrome bd subunit I  |
| gapdeh_f<br>gapdeh_r | AAGCTTGGCGTTGATATCGT<br>GTGCAAGATGCGTTAGAAAC | ZMO0177 | Glyceraldehyde-3-P dehydrogenase                                 |
| gor_f<br>gor_r       | TTTTATAAAGCGCGCGATCG<br>GATCGGGTTTTCGGTCATAA | ZMO1211 | NADPH-glutathione reductase                                      |
| grx_f<br>grx_r       | GTTATAAGCTGGTGCCGATT<br>AATTCTGGCAAAGGTGCCAT | ZMO0070 | Glutaredoxin 2   |
| ldh_f<br>ldh_r       | TGAGCAGGTTATCTGTTTGC<br>TGATACGAGCATAAAGGGTC | ZMO0256 | D-lactate dehydrogenase  |
| ndh_f<br>ndh_r       | AGAAGGCCATAAAATCAGCG<br>TTGAGCAATCATGGTTCTGG | ZMO1113 | Type II NADH dehydrogenase                                       |
| per_f<br>per_r       | CAAAGAGTTAAAAGGCGTGC<br>TCTACAAAACCAATCAGGGC | ZMO1573 | Putative iron-dependent peroxidase                               |
| perC_f<br>perC_r     | TTTTCCTGTTCGTTGATCGC<br>CCATGATTGGGCAGAAGTTA | ZMO1136 | Cytochrome c peroxidase  |
| rnfA_f<br>rnfA_r     | ATCCAACCGAGGAAGCAAAA<br>ATTCTGATTATCGCTTCGGC | ZMO1814 | NADH : ubiquinone oxidoreductase of RnfABCDGE type, RnfA subunit |
| sod_f<br>sod_r       | CCATCTTTCAAAACGAGCCA<br>TTGTTCAACAATGCGGCACA | ZMO1060 | Superoxide dismutase   |
| tor_f<br>tor_r       | ATGCCTTTGATGCTGGTTTG<br>TTATTGCTGGGGAAGATAGC | ZMO1142 | Thioredoxin reductase  |
| trx_f<br>trx_r       | TTTTGAAAAGCAGCAGGGTC<br>TAAAATCACCGGTGCCTGTT | ZMO1097 | Thioredoxin  |

Table. 3. Primer pairs and the corresponding genes used for qRT-PCR analysis.

#### 2.4.4 Cloning Techniques

Restriction and ligation was done essentially by standard procedures (Sambrook et al., 1989). Plasmids constructed and used in the present work are listed in Table 4. *E. coli* was transformed by the CaCl<sub>2</sub> procedure as described by Sambrook *et al.* (1989). Z. mobilis was transformed by electroporation (Liang & Lee, 1998).

All DNA constructs were confirmed by DNA sequencing, done by Beckman Coulter Genomics (former Lark Technologies).

| Tał | ole 4. | Plas | smids | used | in | the | study |  |
|-----|--------|------|-------|------|----|-----|-------|--|
|-----|--------|------|-------|------|----|-----|-------|--|

| Plasmid                  | Characteristics   | Source                               | Publications |
|--------------------------|---|--------------------------------------|--------------|
| pGEM-3Zf(?)              | Amp <sup>r</sup>  | Promega                              | I, II        |
| pBT                      | Cm <sup>r</sup>   | Stratagene                           | I, II        |
| pGEMndh                  | pGEM-Zf(+) derivative, carrying a 1.3 kb fragment of PCR-ampl. genomic DNA with the ORF of the <i>ndh</i> gene (ZMO 1113) cloned between the <i>Hind</i> III and <i>Bam</i> HI sites of the multiple cloning site   | Kalnenieks et al<br>(2008)           | I            |
| pGEMndh :: cm            | pGEMndh derivative, carrying 1.3 kb fragment of pBT with 0.7 kb of the chloramphenicol resistance ORF inserted in the <i>Age</i> I site of <i>ndh</i>   | Kalnenieks et al<br>(2008)           | I            |
| pGEMb                    | pGEM-Zf(+) derivative, carrying a 1.3-kb fragment of PCR-ampl.<br>genomic DNA with the ORF of the cytochrome b subunit gene<br>(ZMO 0957) of the <i>bc</i> 1 complex, cloned between the <i>Hind</i> III<br>and <i>Bam</i> HI sites of the MCS  | Strazdina et al. (2012)              | Π            |
| pGEMb :: cm <sup>r</sup> | pGEMb derivative, carrying in the <i>Age</i> I site of the cloned gene a 1.3- kb <i>Age</i> I restriction fragment of pBT, with an 0.7-kb chloramphenicol resistance ORF  | Strazdina et al. (2012)              | Π            |
| pGEMd                    | pGEM-Zf(+) derivative, carrying a 1.55-kb fragment of PCR- amp genomic DNA with part of the ORF of <i>cydA</i> (ZMO 1571) and the whole of <i>cydB</i> (ZMO 1572), cloned between the <i>Hind</i> III and <i>Bam</i> HI sites of the MCS  | Strazdina et al. (2012)              | Π            |
| pGEMd::cm <sup>r</sup>   | pGEMd derivative, carrying in the AgeI site of <i>cydB</i> (ZMO 1572) a 1.3-kb <i>AgeI</i> restriction fragment of pBT, with an 0.7-kb chloramphenicol resistance ORF   | Strazdina et al. (2012)              | Π            |
| pGEMcat                  | pGEM-Zf(+) derivative, carrying a 1.4-kb fragment of PCR- ampl. genomic DNA with the ORF of the catalase gene (ZMO 0918) cloned between the <i>Hind</i> III and <i>Bam</i> HI sites of the multiple clonin site. Lacks <i>EcoR</i> I site in the MCS in result of elimination of an 0.35-kb fragment between <i>Eco</i> 24I restriction sites of pGEM-3Zf(+ | Strazdina et al.<br>(2012)<br>g<br>) | Π            |
| pGEMcat::cm <sup>r</sup> | pGEMcat derivative, carrying an 0.8-kb PCR-amplified fragment<br>of pBT with 0.7 kb of the chloramphenicol resistance ORF, inserte<br>in the <i>Eco</i> RI site of the cloned gene  | Strazdina et al. (2012)              | Π            |

#### 2.5 Metabolic modeling

#### 2.5.1 System characteristics, simplifying assumptions and moieties

The model includes all enzymes of the Entner-Doudoroff pathway, glucose facilitator, alcohol dehydrogenases and reaction simulating ethanol export (Fig. 2).

A set of COPASI-generated differential equations was used to describe the time dependence of the metabolite concentrations (not shown). To reduce the model complexity, we have made two simplifying assumptions, derived from the stoichiometries of the E-D pathway and alcohol dehydrogenase reactions. These assumptions are attributable to adenine nucleotides and nicotinamide nucleotide pools.



**Fig. 2.** Reactions included in the model of Entner Doudoroff (ED) glucose utilization pathway. The numbered enzymes in these pathways are: (1) glucose facilitator (GF); (2) glucokinase (GK); (3) glucose-6-P dehydrogenase (GPD); (4) 6-phospho- gluconolactonase (PGL); (5) 6-phosphogluconate dehydratase (PGD); (6) 2-keto-3-deoxy-6-phosphogluconate aldolase (KDPGA); (7) glyceraldehyde-3-P dehydrogenase (GAPD); (8) 3-phosphoglycerate kinase (PGK); (9) phosphoglycerate mutase (PGM); (10) enolase (ENO); (11) pyruvate kinase (PYK); (12) pyruvate decarboxylase (PDC); (13) alcohol dehydrogenase (ADH); (14) ATP consuming reactions (ATPcons); (15) adenylate kinase (AK); (16) ethanol export (ETOHex).

According to earlier reports, we have assumed following total adenylate moiety:

$$ATP + ADP + AMP = 3500 \,\mu M \tag{Eq. 1}$$

Like in other glycolytic models, we have lumped all ATP hydrolysing reactions into one general ATP-consuming reaction, whose initial properties are set according to experimental data, considering that membrane-bound  $F_0F_1$  type ATPase is responsible for a significant part of ATP turnover in *Z. mobilis* (Reyes & Scopes, 1991). We have added adenylate kinase reaction to balance ADP and ATP pools according to experimental observations within the described moiety.

Second assumption relates to NAD(P)(H) metabolism. Like in earlier studies, we have assumed that NAD(H) made up most of the 4500  $\mu$ M intracellular NAD(P)(H) pool, detected in *Z.mobilis* by NMR, without taking into account NADP(H) (De Graaf *et al.*, 1999).

$$NAD^{+} + NADH = 4500 \,\mu M \tag{Eq. 2}$$

#### 2.5.2 Enzyme kinetics

The rate equations for the individual enzymatic reactions are presented together with the transport reactions in Table 5. The numbers of these equations correspond with those depicted in Figure R. All the equations were modeled according to the available literature data on *Zymomonas mobilis* enzyme kinetics by using standard approaches, with an exeption of G-6-P dehydrogenase, where, in order to fit exprimental data, we have used the universal rate equation for systems biology derived by the Triple-J Group for Molecular Cell Physiology (Rohwer *et al.*, 2006).

#### 2.5.3 Parameter optimisation

To combine all *in vitro* kinetic parameters and equations into one kinetic model, maximum velocities of all reactions were optimized according to steady-state intermediate concentrations obtained by <sup>31</sup>P NMR. Metabolite concentrations were determined from spectra of extracts prepared 3-4 min after addition of glucose to cell suspensions, which correspond to quasi steady-state concentrations (Strohhäcker *et al.*, 1993). Initial values of the maximum velocities ( $V_f$ ) were derived from the data of

Nr. Reaction **Rate equation**  $\frac{v_1}{K_{addetrie}} * \left(GLUC_{ex} - \frac{GLUC_{ex}}{K_{ex}}\right) \\ 1 + \frac{GLUC_{ae}}{K_{addetrie}} + \frac{GLUC_{ae}}{K_{addetrie}}$ V...- $\frac{\frac{V_1}{K_{act}(z \in c_0} + K_{act}(z + 1) \times \frac{GHUCRP}{K_{act}(z \in c_0)})}{1 + \frac{GHUCRP}{K_{act}(z \in c_0)} + \frac{GHUCRP}{K_{ac$ V<sub>co</sub>-
$$\begin{split} V_{f} * & \frac{GLUC6P}{K_{actUC6P}} * \frac{NAD}{K_{actAD} * (1 + \frac{ODP}{K_{actAT}})} * (1 - \frac{PGLACTON * NADH}{GLUC6P * NAD * K_{aq}}) * \\ & \left(\frac{1 + (\frac{PDP}{K_{actAT}})^{b}}{(1 + \sigma^{4b}(\frac{PDP}{K_{actAT}})^{b}} + \frac{1 + \sigma^{4b}(\frac{PDP}{K_{actAT}})^{b}}{(1 + \sigma^{4b}(\frac{PDP}{K_{actAT}})^{b}}) * ((\frac{GLUC6P}{K_{actAT}} + \frac{PGLACTON}{K_{actACTON}})^{b} + \frac{1 + \sigma^{4b}(\frac{PDP}{K_{actAT}})^{b}}{(1 + \sigma^{4b}(\frac{PDP}{K_{actAT}})^{b})} * ((\frac{GLUC6P}{K_{actAT}} + \frac{PGLACTON}{K_{actACTON}})^{b} + \frac{1 + \sigma^{4b}(\frac{PDP}{K_{actAT}})^{b}}{(1 + \sigma^{4b}(\frac{PDP}{K_{actAT}})^{b})} * ((\frac{GLUC6P}{K_{actAT}} + \frac{PGLACTON}{K_{actACTON}})^{b}) + \frac{1 + \sigma^{4b}(\frac{PDP}{K_{actAT}})^{b}}{(1 + \sigma^{4b}(\frac{PDP}{K_{actAT}})^{b})} * ((\frac{GLUC6P}{K_{actAT}} + \frac{PGLACTON}{K_{actACTON}})^{b}) + \frac{1 + \sigma^{4b}(\frac{PDP}{K_{actAT}})^{b}}{(1 + \sigma^{4b}(\frac{PDP}{K_{actAT}})^{b})} + \frac{1 +$$
 $* \left(\frac{GLUC6P}{K_{mOLUCNP}} + \frac{PGLACTON}{K_{mPOLACTON}}\right)^{n-1} * \left(\frac{NAD}{K_{mNAD} * \left(1 + \frac{d2P}{K_{mNTP}}\right)} + \frac{NADH}{K_{mNADN}}\right)$ NADH .\*\*  $+(\frac{NAD}{K_{mNAD}*(1+\frac{NDP}{K_{mNAD}})}+\frac{NADH}{K_{mNADW}})^{h})+(\frac{GLUC6P}{K_{mGLUC6P}}+\frac{PGLACTON}{K_{mPGLACTON}})^{h}*(\frac{NAD}{K_{mNAD}*(1+\frac{MDP}{K_{mAD}})})^{h})$ NADH K-NADI  $\frac{\frac{V_{T}}{K_{mPELMCTON}(1+\frac{1}{K_{mELMCTON}})} * (PGLACTON - \frac{PSIACONATE}{K_{eq}})}{1 + \frac{POLKCONATE}{K_{mPELMCTON}} + \frac{POLKCONATE}{K_{mPELMCTONATE}})}$  $V_I = \frac{POLECONATE}{K_m POLECONATE^{+|1+}K_{SPEC}^{DEL}}$ PERFORMENT  $\frac{\frac{V_{P} + K DPG}{K_{m,R,DPG}} + \frac{V_{P} + G DP + P + R}{K_{m,R,DPG}}}{1 + \frac{K DPG}{K_{m,R,DPG}} + \frac{P + R}{K_{m,P} + R} + \frac{G + P}{K_{m,R,DP}} + \frac{K DPG + G + P}{K_{m,R,DPG} + R} + \frac{P + R + G + P}{K_{m,R,DPG} + R}$  $\frac{v_{\ell}}{K_{nel+1} + K_{nel+1}} * (GAP * NAD - \frac{MN(NAD)}{K_{nel}}) \\ (1 + \frac{GAP}{K_{nel+1}} + \frac{MN}{K_{nel+1}}) * (1 + \frac{NAD}{K_{nel+1}} + \frac{NAD}{K_{nel+1}})$  $\frac{\frac{N_F}{R_{control} + R_{control}} + (bPG + ADP - \frac{PS(nATP)}{R_{con}})}{(1 + \frac{Men}{R_{control}} + \frac{PBG}{R_{control}}) + (1 + \frac{MeP}{R_{control}} + \frac{MP}{R_{control}})}$  $\frac{\tau_{I}}{\kappa_{nPW}} * (P3G - \frac{PgG}{\kappa_{n}}) \\ 1 + \frac{PgG}{\kappa_{nPW}} + \frac{PgG}{\kappa_{nPW}}$  $\frac{\frac{N_f}{K_{mPE}} + (P2G - \frac{PEP}{K_m})}{1 + \frac{PEF}{K_mPE} + \frac{PEP}{K_mPEP}}$ 10 V.....  $\frac{\frac{1}{K_{co}\rho_{BP}K_{coll}p} * \left(PEP * ADP - \frac{PPB_{coll}p}{K_{co}}\right)}{\left(1 + \frac{PEP}{K_{coll}p} + \frac{PPB}{K_{coll}p}\right) * \left(1 + \frac{ADP}{K_{coll}p} + \frac{ATP}{K_{coll}p}\right)}$ 11 V.m 12 V  $\frac{V_{12}XADBACET}{K_{12}xxxxx} - \frac{V_{12}K_{12}xxxx}{K_{12}xx}K_{12}xXAD} + \frac{V_{12}K_{12}xx}{K_{12}x}K_{12}xXAD}$   $\frac{XDBACKT}{X} + \frac{XADBACET}{K_{12}x}K_{12}xXAD} + \frac{XAD}{K_{12}x}K_{12}xXAD} + \frac{ETOBACAD}{K_{12}xxx}K_{12}xXAD}$ 13  $1 + \frac{NADN}{K_{control}} + \frac{N}{K_{control}}$  $V_I * ATP$ 14  $K_{mATP} + ATP$  $\frac{\frac{V_T}{K_{mADP}} * (ADP^{T} - \frac{dDP_{TADP}}{K_{m}})}{(1 + \frac{dDP}{K_{mADP}} + \frac{dDP}{K_{mADP}}) * (1 + \frac{ADP}{K_{mADP}} + \frac{ADP}{K_{mADP}})}$ 15 16  $V_{cross} = K \times (ETOH_{cy} - ETOH_{cs})$ 

Table 5. Rate equations used in this study. Reaction numbers correspond to those depicted in Fig. 2.

18th hour of batch fermentation, ensuring that the intermediate concentrations and  $V_f$  values used correspond roughly to the same physiological condition of the cells, where according to <sup>31</sup>P NMR studies, specific glucose uptake rate slightly exceeds 5 g/g/h (grams glucose on gram dry weight per hour) (Osman *et al.*, 1987, De Graaf *et al.*, 1999). We selected 5 g/g/h as the target value, representing glycolytic flux for parameter optimization. For calculations we assumed that 1 mg dry wt of biomasss corresponds to 2.2 microliters of intracellular volume in average (Strohhacker *et al.*, 1993). According to previous reports, most of the enzymes from the ED pathway change their activity up to 5 times during bach fermentation, therefore the upper and lower boundaries of  $V_f$  values that we have set for each reaction during parameter optimization was within the factor of 5 above and below the initial value (Osman *et al.*, 1987). Km(i) values, that have been assumed or obtained from other databases attributable to other microorganisms, were optimized within the factor of 3 above and below the initial value. Parameter optimization was carried out using COPASI software V 4.8 with various optimization algorithms (Hoops *et al.*, 2006).

#### 2.5.4 Quantifying the flux control

The control of an particular enzyme on a glycolytic flux under steady-state conditions was defined by flux control coefficient  $C'_i$  expressed in percents,

$$C_i^J = \frac{\delta J}{\delta v_i} \cdot \frac{v_i}{dJ} \cdot 100\% = \frac{\delta lnJ}{\delta lnv_i} \cdot 100\%$$
(Eq. 3)

in which  $v_i$  is the rate of enzyme i, J is a steady-state pathway flux. The flux control coefficients of an enzymes and transporters was calculated by COPASI, and obtained results always obeyed the summation theorem,

$$\sum C_i^J = 100\%$$
 (Eq. 4)

in which the summation is over all enzymes i in the pathway.

The effect of changing the activity (amount) of a single enzyme on the pathway flux, was determined according to Small & Kascer (1993),

$$f = \frac{1}{1 - \frac{r-1}{r*100}C_i^J}$$
(Eq. 5)

in which f is a flux increase value and r is the increase of the enzyme activity.

#### 2.5.5 Quantifying ATP homoeostasis

The extent to which metabolite concentrations can be maintained relatively constant as fluxes change is a measure of metabolic homoeostasis (Hofmeyr *et al*, 1993; Cornish-Bowden & Hofmeyr, 1994; Thomas & Fell, 1996, 1998). This can be quantified by the ratio of the metabolite's concentration control coefficient to the flux control coefficient of the same enzyme, which has been defined as the co-response coefficient (Hofmeyr *et al*, 1993; Cornish-Bowden & Hofmeyr, 1994). Thus for metabolite  $S_{i}$ , flux *J* and enzyme *i*:

$$\Omega_i^{S_j:J} = \frac{C_i^{S_j}}{C_i^J} = \frac{\partial \ln S_j}{\partial \ln J}$$
(Eqn. 6)

The final term in the above equation results from the terms  $\partial \ln v_i$  and the scaling factor 100 cancelling from the equation. This is useful since it is not necessary to know the change in enzyme activity used to perturb the systém in order to calculate the co-response coefficient from simultaneous measurements of metabolite concentration and flux, provided that the perturbation is produced by modulation of a single enzyme, *i*. This contrasts with experimental determinations of flux and concentration control coefficients, which do require a measure of the enzyme activity change involved. Hence the co-response coefficient may be

obtained from the slope of a log-log graph of concentration against flux. Alternatively, for a small enough perturbation, the coresponse coefficient may approximated from the difference between adjacent points as:

$$\Omega_i^{S_j:J} \approx \frac{\Delta S_j}{\Delta J} \tag{Eqn. 7}$$

In this paper, we determine the ATP: $J_{glycolysis}$  co-response coefficient with respect to ATPase, i.e.  $\Omega_{ATPase}^{ATP:J_{glycolysis}}$  in this way.

## 3. RESULTS

# 3.1 NADH dehydrogenase deficiency results in low respiration rate and improved aerobic growth of Zymomonas mobilis



#### INTRODUCTION

Zymomonas mobilis is a Gram-negative facultatively anaerobic bacterium with an efficient and very rapidly. operating homoethanol fermentation pathway (Rogers et al., 1982). Recombinant Z. mobilis capable of simultaneous fermentation of pentose and henose sugars is regarded as having great promise for fuel ethanol production from wood hydrolysates (Dien et al., 2003). Not surprisingly, the fermentative catabolism of this bacterium has been studied in great detail due to its potential biotechnological significance (Viikari & Berry, 1988; Conway, 1992; Sprenger, 1996). However, major uncertainties still persist in our understanding of the structure and function of its electron-transport chain (Kalnenieks, 2006). Inhibitor analysis points to a branched structure of the electron-transport pathway, with several alternative dehydrogenases and terminal oxidases (Strohdeicher et al., 1990; Kalnenieks et al., 1996, 1998). Accordingly, the genome sequence of Z. mobilis (Seo et al., 2005) reveals genes encoding several NAD(P/H dehydrogenases, as well as electron-transport dehydrogenases for tilactate and glucose, several c-type cytochromes, the bd terminal oxidase and the bci complex (GoQ: cytochrome c

2007/012682 @ 2008 SGM Printed in Great Britain

exidereductase). Most probably, some of the genes that encode key components of the respiratory chain still await identification, in particular those of the oxiduse(s) terminating the putative bc<sub>1</sub> electron-transport branch. Serious ambiguities can be noted when the genomic information is compared to the existing biochemical data on the respiratory dehydrogenases for NADH and NADPH (Strohdeicher et al., 1990; Kalnenieks et al., 1996, 1998; Seo et al., 2005). Thus, although the site I energy-coupling (Kalnenieks et el., 1995) and kinetic parameters for NADH oxidation in membranes (Kalnenieks et al., 1996) suggest presence of the NADH dehydrogenase complex I, nevertheless the six genes of the Z mobilis genome encoding the putative NADH : ubiquinone oxidoreductase complex do not bear homology to those of the nue operon of Escherichia coli. They appear to be closely homologous to the genes of the rnf operon, encoding a recently discovered membrane electron-transport complex, which is involved in electron transport to nitrogenase in the photosynthetic bacterium Rhodobacter capsulatus (Schmehl et al., 1993). Genes for the type II NADH dehydrogenase (nall), and for several other NAD(P)H dehydrogenases, have also been annotated in the genome, but the corresponding activities in the respiratory chain have so far not been identified.

#### U. Kalnenieks and others

Electron transport in Z mobilis provokes special interest because of its unusual physiological manifestations. Although the cytoplasmic membrane of Z. mobilis carries a functional H+-ATP synthase complex (Reyes & Scopes, 1991), this bacterium does not use its respiratory chain to supply energy for aerobic growth in the same way as the majority of aerobic and facultatively anaerobic microorganisms do. Indeed, its respiratory metabolism seems to be inhibitory for this bacterium, largely because of the accumulation of acetaldehyde and other toxic byproducts (Viikari, 1986; Viikari & Berry, 1988). A pronounced stimulation of aerobic growth takes place when respiration is partially inhibited by addition of cyanide at submillimolar concentrations (Kalnenieks et al., 2000). Oxygen uptake in aerobic cultures of Z mobilis proceeds at a relatively high rate, while the biomass yields under oxic conditions are low, typically well below 10-g dry weight per mole of glucose (Belaich & Sener, 1965; Bringer et al., 1984; Pankova et al., 1985). It is not clear whether the respiratory chain per se plays any role in the energetics of growth or stationary-phase survival, and whether there might be some alternative physiological functions of electron transport (Kalnenieks, 2006). Obviously, without a clear picture of the electron-transport pathways, it will not be possible to explain the function of the respiratory chain in Z mobilis.

Respiratory knockout mutants have contributed greatly to research on bacterial electron transport during the last two decades (Calhoun et al., 1993; Poole & Cook, 2000), helping to reveal the structure and energy-coupling efficiency of particular electron-transport branches. To our knowledge, no respiratory mutants have so far been reported for Z wobilis. This largely explains the gaps in our understanding of the electron transport in this bacterium. Here we report the construction and study of a Z mobilis mutant that is deficient in the NADH : CoQ oxidoreductase of type II (Ndh). The mutant shows profound alterations of the respiratory phenotype, namely a dramatic decrease of the respiratory phenotype. was used as the host for cloning of the recombinant plasmids. Zmobilis ATOC 29191 (Zmb) was maintained and cubivated as described previously (Kalternisks et al., 1993, 2003). Plasmids constructed and used in the present work are listed in Table 1. E. coli was transformed by the CaCl<sub>2</sub> procedure as described by Sambrook et al. (1989). Z-mobils was transformed by electroperation (Liang & Lee, 2998).

PCR and DNA manipulations. Generatic DNA from Z mobile was solated using a Promega Winard Genomic DNA purification kit. following the manufacturer's instructions. The QSAprep Spin Miniprep kit (Qiagen) was used for plasmid isolation. The Z. mobilis ndli gene (Z. mobile 2364 genome sequence; Genllank accession A2008092) was amplified by PCR, using primers Z.m.ndhi (AGAGAATAGAGOGGATOCATGTOGAAGAAT) and Z.m.adh2 (ATCAGTATAATTAAOCTTTAGGGGGGTAACA) supplied by Signal Genosys. The engineered restriction sites for RasiHI and HindIII, respectively, are underlined. PCRs were carried out in a Thermoltybaid gradiest thermocyclet, using Accuryone DNA polymerase (Biokne). Partification of the amplified DNA fragment was done with the QLAquick PCR partification kit (Qiagen). The QlAquick gel extraction kit (Qiagen) was used for the recovery of plasmids and PCR products from agarnie pils. T4 DNA ligne (fermentas) was used in figation assays. Restriction, ligation and cloning was done essentially by standard procedures (Sambrook et al., 1989). All DNA constituets some confirmed by DNA sequencing, done by Lark Technologies.

Cultivation and preparation of membranes. Batch calibration were carried out at 30 °C, either in 300 nil shaken flaks, 120 ml culture volume, on a shaker at 120 n.p.m., or in a Labiors fermenter (Inferi) of 11 working volume with air flow 2.51 min<sup>-1</sup> and stirring rate 300 r.p.m. For some cultivations, gassing with nitrogen or air was performed, as stated in Results. The growth medium contained glucose (50 g  $\Gamma^{-1}$ ), year extract (5 g  $\Gamma^{-1}$ ), potamiam dihydrogen phosphate (1 g  $\Gamma^{-1}$ ), amesonium sollate (1 g  $\Gamma^{-1}$ ) and magnesium sulfate (8.5 g1<sup>-1</sup>), pH 5.5. To compare various modes of actation, the oxygen volumetric mass transfer coefficient (R<sub>0</sub>a, s<sup>-1</sup>) was determined by the gassing-out method, as described by Demirtas et al. (2003). For preparation of cytoplasmic membrane vesicles, cells were sodimented by centrifugation at 5000 r.p.m. for 15 min, reaspended in 100 mM potassium phosphate buffer, containing 2 mM magnesion sulfate, pH 6.9, and disrupted by disintegration with abrasive quarts brads, 125-150 µm diameter, in a homogenizer at 1000 r.p.m. for 3.5 min. Separation of cytoplasmic membranes was performed as described previously (Kalnenicks et al., 1993).

Analytical methods. Concentration of dissolved oxygen was resolutioned by Clark-type oxygen electrodes. An autoclarable Ingold electrode was used in the fermoniet, and a Radiometer electrode with a thermoselution destrode cell for oxygen uptake measurements in washed cell or membrane veside suppression. Ethanol concentration

#### METHODS

Bacterial strains, plasmids and transformation. E. coli (M109 and plasmid pGEM-323(+) were parchaned from Promoga. Strain (M109

| Table 1. I | Plasmide u | eed in 1 | the stuc | ty . |
|------------|------------|----------|----------|------|
|------------|------------|----------|----------|------|

| Plasmid            | Characteristics  | Source                |
|--------------------|--|-----------------------|
| pGEM-329(+)<br>pBT | Amp <sup>7</sup><br>Cm <sup>7</sup>  | Promoga<br>Stratagene |
| pGEModh            | pGEM-20[+1] derivative, carrying a 1.3 kb fragment of PCR-amplified genomic DNA with<br>the ORF of the odly gene cloned between the Houll11 and BanH11 sites of the multiple<br>cloning site | Present work          |
| pGEMndh::cm/       | pGEMadh derivative, carrying a 1.3 kb fragment of pBT with 0.7 kb of the chloramphenicol<br>resistance ORF inserted in the Agel site of sult   | Present work          |
Nith deficiency in Zymomonae mobile

was determined by gas chromatography (Varian). Acetaldubyde was anaryed via the alcohol dehydrogrnane straction, and glucose was assayed by the glucose utildase method, an described previously (Kaluenticks et al., 2000). Protein concentration in membrane samples was determined according to Markovell et al. (1978). Cell concentration was determined as OD<sub>100</sub>, and dry cell mass of the suspensions was calculated by reference to a calibration curve. All results are means of al least three replicates.

### **RESULTS AND DISCUSSION**

### Construction of the ndh-deficient strain

Amplification and cloning of ndb, using pGEM-3ZI(+) plasmid vector, and the strategy for construction of the ndh-deficient Z. mobilis strain was essentially the same as used previously for construction of a strain deficient in alcohol dehydrogenase (ADH II) activity (Kalnenieks et al., 2006). The amplified 1.33 kb DNA fragment, starting 18 bp upstream and ending 162 bp downstream of the ORF of Z. mobilis rafh, was double-digested with BersHI and HindIII, and was directionally cloned between the BassHI and HodIII restriction sites of the multiple cloning site of plasmid pGEM-328(+), yielding plasmid pGEMndh (Table 1). Plasmid pBT was digested with Agel (Bsl(Tl) to obtain three fragments, of approximately 1.6, 1.3 and 0.3 kb. The 1.3 kb Agel digestion fragment carried the chloramphenicol-resistance determinant (659 bp ORF of the chloramphenicol acetyltransferase gene). Agel digestion was chosen because plasmid pGEMndh contained only one Agel restriction site that was localized in the rulh insert. After digestion of pGEMndh with Agel, the 1.3 kb fragment of pBT was cloned in the middle of naft to yield plasmid pGEMndh::cm/. Plasmid pGEMndh::cm/ was used to transform Z mobilis by electroporation, and selection for homologous recombinants was carried out on plates containing chloramphenicol (50 µg ml<sup>-1</sup>). Several coloties were screened for the sulle:: on' genotype by PCR. on the genomic DNA template with primers Z.m.ndh1 and Z.m.ndh2.

### Effect of ndh disruption on the respiratory oxidase activities

Data on the respiratory oxidase activities in membrane preparations obtained from cultures of strains Zm6 and the mutant sulh:: cm' grown under various conditions of aeration are presented in Fig. 1. In agreement with previous data (Bringer et al., 1984; Kim et al., 1995), NADH oxidase was the major respiratory activity in Zm6 membranes. Incultures grown either without aerution (in shaken flasks under nitrogen gas) (Fig. 1a), or under moderate seration (K<sub>1.0</sub> 0.27 s<sup>-1</sup>) on the shaker at 120 r.p.m. (Fig. 1b), its activity was close to 0.3 U (mg membrane protein)) NADPH oxidase activity constituted approximately 25-50% of this value. Both oxidase activities were approximately doubled when Zm6 was grown with hyperventilation (Fig. 1c) in shaken flasks at 120 r.p.m., additionally gassed with air (1 1 min-1, Kus 1.18 s-1). Minor ti-lactate oxidase (Kalnenieks et al., 1998) and glucose oxidase activities (Strohdeicher et al., 1990) were also detectable: both of them were likewise induced by aeration (Fig. 1b, c).

Remarkably, disruption of nall by insertion of the chloramphenicol-resistance determinant resulted in a total loss of NADH and NADPH oxidase activities in the mutant cell membranes under all tested culture aeration regimes. However, membranes from mutant cells grown under aerated conditions overexpressed the membrane to-lactate exidase (Fig. 1b, c). to-Lactate oxidase activity in aerobically grown nalition' appeared to be the dominant oxidase activity, and was higher than in Zm6 under all aeration conditions. It is tempting to think that the elevated tolactate oxidase in aerated cells has some physiological importance for the aerobic metabolism of Z. esobilis ndh:::on'. In the mutant strain to-lactate dehydrogenase might serve to compensate for the lack of respiratory NAD(P)H oxidation. A somewhat similar effect was reported for a Cosynchacturium glutanticum type II NADH dehydrogenese-deficient strain, in which elevated levels of membrane z-lactate oxidase were found (Nantapong et al., 2004). In principle, to-lactate in Z.



Fig. 1. Activity of the respiratory oxidases in membrane preparations, obtained from cells of Zm8 (white Ibars) and nulti con' (shaded bars) cultivated anaerobically (a), serobically on a shaker (b), and serobically with additional gassing with air (c) (see text for details). Data are means it take.

http://mic.sginjournals.org

991



Fig. 2. Aerobic batch cubivation of Zm6 ( $\Delta$ ) and noth ::cm<sup>2</sup>( $\Delta$ ) in a fermenter with continuous monitoring of pO<sub>2</sub> (1, Zm6; 2, ndh::cm<sup>2</sup>).

mobilis might be produced from pyruvate and NADH by the cytoplasmic lactate dehydrogenase, and then reoxidized by the respiratory to-lactate dehydrogenase, forming a kind of 'lactate shant' for NADH reoxidation. However, the rate of oxygen uptake in the matant strain is very low (see Fig. 2 and Table 2), indicating low activity of the putative lactate shant. Furthermore, NADH reoxidation in the respiratory chain of glycolysing Z mobils has an obvious alternative – the highly active alcohol dehydrogenase reaction. The increased to-lactate oxidase activity in the mutant strain under aerobic conditions, therefore, might have some other, so far unknown function.

Our results indicate that the rolls gene product is the sole functional respiratory NAD(P)H dehydrogenase of Z mobilis. On the other hand, the existing kinetic data (Kalnenieks et al., 1996) as well as genome information (Seo et al., 2005) seem to support the presence of more than one NAD(P)H dehydrogenase in its electron-transport chain. Kinetic analysis of NADH oxidation in membrane preparations revealed two components with different K<sub>m</sub> values for NADH (Kalnenieks et al., 1996). The apparent K<sub>m</sub> for the activity that prevails in anaerobically grown cells was found to be close to 7 µM, as for the energy-coupling NADH dehydrogenase complex I in E. coli, encoded by the mor operon (Matsushita et al., 1987; Leif et al., 1995). The apparent Km of the other component, prevailing in aerobically grown cells, was around 60 µM (Kim et al., 1995; Kalnenieks et al., 1996). which is a typical value for the energy non-generating type II NADH dehydrogenase, encoded by rulh (Yagi, 1991). At present the mechanistic basis for the observed 'nue-like' (or the low-K<sub>in</sub>) component seems obscure, because: (i) the Z. mobilis genome does not contain any sequences homologous to nuo, and (ii) as demonstrated in the present work, inactivation of radk eliminates the entire respiratory NAD(P)H dehydrogenase activity in both aerobic and anaerobic culture.

Bacterial respiratory dehydrogenases are predominantly NADH-specific (Yagi, 1991), yet the ability to exidiat NADPH in the respiratory chain has been reported for several bacteria. For C. glutanticum (Matsushita et al., 2001) and for Azotobacter vinelandii (Bertsova et al., 2001). it was demonstrated that NADPH oxidation in the respiratory chain is accomplished by the type II NADH dehydrogenase (nab), in full accordance with our present observations on Z. mobilis. Apart from radh, the Z. mobilis genome (Seo et al., 2005) contains a gene homologous to indaß of E. roll, encoding an NADPH-specific quinone reductase. Homologues of the MdaB protein are known to act as antioxidant factors in many pathogenic bacteria, helping to cope with the oxidative stress accompanying inflammation processes (Wang & Maier, 2004). The putative function of the MdaB homologue in Z. mobilis has not been investigated so far.

### Aerobic growth of the mutant strain

Some of the aerobic batch cultivation experiments were carried out in a lab-scale fermenter with continuous monitoring of  $pO_D$ . Remarkably, Ndh deficiency in Z mobilo resulted in an increase of biomass yield, i.e.  $Y_{XOB}$ 

### Table 2. Aerobic yields and specific rates of oxygen consumption of Z mobilis strains Zm6 and ndh::cm/

Yields (acrobic biomass yield,  $T_{2,0^+}$  g dry weight per mole glacose consumed; and obtanol yield,  $Y_{2,0^+}$  g ethanol synthesized per g glucose consumed) were calculated for early stationary-phase cultures (9 h after inocalation) greem in the formeriter. The specific intex of oxygen consumptions ( $Q_{2,\gamma}$ , µmol oxygen per minute per g dry weight) refer to washed cell suspensions in 100 mM phosphate buffer (pbl 6.9) with added glucose or ethanol (10 g T<sup>-1</sup>). Data are means ± 100.

| Strain   | $Y_{N,N}$ [g dry wt (mol glassee) <sup>-1</sup> ] | Ypin<br>ig ethanol (g glucose) <sup>-1</sup> } | Qio, (glucost)<br>[U (g dry set) <sup>-1</sup> ] | $Q_{O_2}$ (ethansil)<br>[U (g dey wt) <sup>-1</sup> ] |
|----------|---|--|--|---|
| Zmb      | 4.1 (±1.5)  | 0.22 ( ±0.04)                                  | 0.103 (±0.020)                                   | 0.215 (±0.002)  |
| ndict of | 8.6 (±1.6)  | 0.39 ( p.0.09)                                 | 0.013 (±0.005)                                   | 0.000   |

992

Microbiology 154

cell yield normalized with respect to glucose consumption (Table 2), and stimulation of aerobic growth. The mutant strain also grew substantially faster than Zmö, at the end of the exponential phase typically reaching a threefold higher biomass concentration (Fig. 2). However, the downshift of pO2 that occurred during the growth of Zm6 was much larger than that seen in the mutant, indicating a higher respiration rate of the parent culture. Accordingly, the mutant culture showed an increased aerobic ethanol yield (Yrss. Table 2), because more reducing equivalents were diverted towards ethanol synthesis. As expected, the oxygen uptake rate of a washed sufficiency' cell suspension was close to zero (Table 2). No oxygen consumption could be detected with ethanol, implying that in Z. mobilis, ethanol exidation proceeds solely via NAD\*-dependent alcohol dehydrogenases. The remaining respiratory activity of cell suspensions with glucose most probably is related to some type of lactate shunt, as discussed above.

In general, the aerobic growth of the sufi-deficient mutant strain resembles that of Zm6 in the presence of cyanide (Kalnenieks et al., 2000, 2003). However, the results obtained with the sdh-deficient mutant are less ambiguous. and help to draw a more precise picture of the aerobic growth stimulation of Z mobilis. Cyanide typically caused the growth stimulation of Zm6 after a prolonged lag phase, when, following an initial period of complete inhibition, the re-emerging respiration reached 30-50 % of the respiration rate in the control culture (Kalnenieks et al., 2000). Hence, an important question was left: (i) does the stimulating effect result simply from inhibition of the bulk oxygen consumption, or (ii) is some specific, energetically efficient and cyanide-resistant branch of the respiratory chain contributing to the aerobic growth? Our present results with the sull::cm' strain tend to support the first alternative, because the oxygen uptake in the mutant strain would be too low for any measurable impact of oxidative phosphorylation. We therefore suggest that the observed elevation of the arrobic growth rate and biomass yield ( $Y_{X,0}$ ) of Z. mobilis does not result from extra ATP generation by oxidative phosphorylation, but occurs whenever the NADH flux is redirected from respiration to ethanol synthesis, so that less acetaldehyde, the toxic precursor of ethanol (Wecker & Zall, 1987), is accumulated in the culture.

The key role of acetaldehyde was reinforced by the present finding that vigorous aeration (hyperventilation) of the shaken flask cultures of Zm6 improved the aerobic growth rate. As described above, the batch cultivations in shaken flasks were carried out under strictly anaerobic conditions (gassing of cultures with oxygen-free nitrogen gas), aerobically on the shaker, and aerobically on the shaker with hyperventilation. Under strictly anaerobic conditions, the growth curves of Zm6 and ndh::cw7 were identical (not shown). However, the aerobic behaviour of the two strains differed substantially (Fig. 3). In shaken flasks without hyperventilation Zm6 accumulated acetaldehyde and grew much more slowly than the mutant. At the early stationary phase, acetaldehyde concentration reached

http://mic.sghjournals.org



Fig. 1. Aerobic batch cultivation of Zm6 (A, ■) and ndh :: cm<sup>2</sup> (A, C) in shaken flasks at 120 r.p.m. (A, A) and in shaken flasks with additional aeration at 1.1 min<sup>-1</sup> (■, C).

33 mM (1.4 g l<sup>-1</sup>). In the mutant strain, due to its low respiration rate, accumulation of acetaldehyde was negligible; its concentration at the end of the batch cultivation did not exceed 0.6 mM. Hyperventilation of the shaken flask cultures barely affected the growth of ndh::cor', yet greatly improved that of Zm6. Acetaldehyde concentration in both hyperventilated cultures was low: 0.5 mM for Zm6 and 0.4 mM for subi::cor'. We may conclude that either a low rate of acetaldehyde generation (as in subi::cor') or an efficient removal of acetaldehyde (as in the hyperventilated Zm6) is of prime importance for aerobic growth stimulation in Z. mobilis to take place.

Notably, however, the aerobic growth stimulation of Zmitnever extended beyond the limits imposed by its fermentative catabolism. The hyperventilation of the shaken flask cultures clearly demonstrated that, even at very low acetaldebyde concentrations, the respiratory chain did not contribute to the aerobic batch growth of Z. mobilic hyperventilated Zmit and nult:: on' showed identical growth curves (Fig. 3). Thus, acetaldehyde acting as a potent inhibitor of growth is not the key factor that causes the deficiency of oxidative phosphorylation in growing Z. mobili.

### ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

This work was funded by grant 04.1301 of the Latvian Council of Science and by Royal Society fellowship 2005/83 (to U.K.). The authors are grateful to Dr Malda M. Toma for valuable help in cultivation experiments.

### REFERENCES

Belaich, J. P. & Senaz, J. C. (1968). Influence of aerution and particibenate on growth yields of Zymomonas mobils. J Bacteriel 89, 1195–1200.

995

Bertsows, Y. V., Bogachen, A. V. & Skulachen, V. P. (2001). Noncoupled NADH-ubiquinose oxidoreductase of Azerbacter visulandii is required for diazotrophic growth at high oxyges concentrations. J Bacterial 183, 6809–6874.

Bringer, S., Finn, R. K. & Sahen, H. (1984). Effect of oxygen on the metabolism of Zymamonae mobile. Arch Microbiol 139, 376-381.

Calhoun, M. W., Oden, K. L., Gonnin, R. B., do Matton, J. T. & Neijasel, J. (1992). Energetic efficiency of Enclorichia coli: effects of statistices in components of the aerobic respiratory chain. J Sectorial 175, 3020–3025.

Conway, T. (1992). The Entries-Doudoroff pethway: history, physiology and molecular biology. FERS Microbial Rev 9, 1-27.

Demisten, M. U., Kolhatkar, A. & Kilbarne, J. J., 2nd (2003). Effect of aeration and agitation on growth rate of Thermae thermophilus in batch mode. J Biosci Bioreg 93, 113–117.

Dien, B. S., Cotta, M. A. & JoHries, T. W. (2003). Eactoria orginevred for fuel ethanol production: current status. Appl Microbiol Biotechnol 40, 258–266.

Kainenistes, U. (2006). Physiology of Zymoruoua methilic worst unanewered questions. Adv Microb Physiol 51, 73–117.

Kalnenieks, U., de Graaf, A. A., Bringer-Meyer, S. & Sahre, H. (1993). Oxidatine phosphorylation in Zyrnomonac mobils. Arch Microbiol 160, 74–75.

Kalmeninks, U., Galinina, H., Irbs, I. & Toma, M. M. (1995). Everyp coupling sites in the electron transport chain of Zymomonae mobils. FEMS Microbiol Lett 133, 99–104.

Kalnenieks, U., Galinina, N., Toma, M. M. & Skards, I. (1996). Electron transport chain in aerobically cultivated Zymomonas mubilis. *FEMS Microbiol Lett* 143, 185–389.

Kainemiska, U., Galinina, N., Bringer-Meyer, S. & Poole, R. K. (1998). Membrane 1-lactate oxidase in Zymonomou mobilit evidence for a tranched respiratory claim. *FEMS Microbiol Lett* 168, 91–97.

Kalmenieks, U., Galinina, N., Towa, M. M. & Poole, R. K. (2000). Cyanide inhibits respiration yet stimulates aerobic growth of Zynamonia multilis. Microbiology 146, 1259–1266.

Kainenieka, U., Toma, M. M., Galinina, N. & Poole, R. K. (2000). The paradentical cynetide-stimulated respirations of *Zymomunas mobile* cyanide sensitivity of alcohol dehydrogenase (ADM II). Microhology 169, 1799–1744.

Kalmaniaka, U., Galinina, N., Toma, M. M., Picklord, J. L., Rutkis, R. & Poola, R. K. (2006). Respiratory behaviour of a Zynumonan mehilis adhll: *kon<sup>2</sup>* mutant supports the hypothesis of two alcohol dehydrogenne isoerstymes catalysing opposite reactions. *FERS Lett* 580, 5016–5018.

Kim, Y. J., Song, K-B. & Rhee, S.-K. (1995). A nevel acrobic repiratory chain-linked NADH oxidase system in Zymomonas mobilis. J Bacteriol 177, 5176–5178.

Lef, H., Sled, V. D., Ohvishi, T., Weiss, H. & Friedrich, T. (1995). Inductor and characterization of the proton-translocating NADH: obigainous esideteductase from Excherishia cell. Eur J Biochem 230, 538–548.

Liang, C.-C. & Lee, W.-C. (1990). Characteristics and transformation of Zymanomes methlo with plasmid p8/T230 by electropotation. *Bioprocess Eng* 19, 81–85.

Markwell, M. A. K., Haas, S. M., Bieber, L. L. & Talbert, N. E. (1978). A modification of the Lowry procedure to simplify protein determination in membrane and lipoprotein samples. And Biochem 87, 206–210. Matsuahita, K., Ohniahi, T. & Kaback, R. H. (1987). NAURIubiquinone exideneductases of the Eucherichia crib aerobic respiratory chain. Biochemistry 26, 7732–7737.

Matsushita, K., Otofuji, A., Iwahashi, M., Toyama, H. & Adachi, O. (2001). NADH dehydrogenase of Grynchusterium platamicum. Parification of an NADH dehydrogenase II homolog able to oxidize NADHL FEMS Microbiol Lett 204, 271–278.

Nantapong, N., Kugimiya, Y., Teyama, H., Adachi, O. & Matsushita, K. (2004). Effect of NADH dehydrogenase-disruption and over-orpression on respiration-related metabolian in *Corynobacterium glatamicum* XY 9714. Appl Microbiol Biotechnol 66, 187–193.

Parkova, L. M., Shvirka, Y. E., Baker, M. E. & Slava, E. E. (1985). Effect of acration on *Zymemonae mobile metabolism*. *Mikrobiologila* 34, 181–145.

Poole, R. K. & Cook, G. M. (2000). Redundancy of aerobic respiratory chains in fracterial Boates, reasons and regulation. Adv Microb Physiol 40, 165–124.

Reyes, L. & Scopes, R. K. (1991). Membrane-associated ATPase from Zymenomas mobilic partification and characterization. *BBA* 1968, 174–178.

Rogers, P. L. K., Lee, J. Skotnicki, M. L. & Tribe, D. E. (1982). Ethanol production by Zymomonau mobils. Adv Bischere Eng 23, 37–84.

Sambrook, J., Pritsch, E. F. & Maniatis, T. (1980). Melecular Cloning: a Laboratory Manual, 2nd edn. Cold Spring Harbor, NT: Cold Spring Harbor Laboratory.

Schmehl, M., Jahn, A., Meper zu Vilsendorf, A., Hennecke, S., Masepohl, B., Schuppler, M., Marser, M., Celze, J. & Nipp, W. (1993). Identification of a new class of nitrogen fixation press in Rhedolucter opsailates a potative membrane complex involved in electron transport to nitrogenase. *Mol Gen Gener* 241, 602–615.

Seo, J.-S. Chong, H., Park, H. S., Yoon, K.-O., Jung, C., Kim, J. J., Hong, J. H., Kim, H., Kim, J. H. & other authors (2008). The genome sequence of the ethanologenic bacterizes Zjonomonar mobile ZM4. *Net Biotechnol* 25, 63–66.

Sprenger, G. A. (1996). Carbohydrate metaboliam in Zymanusau multilis a catabolic highway with some scenic costes. *PEMS Microbiol Lett* 143, 301–307.

Strohdeicher, M., Neuß, B., Bringer-Meyer, S. & Sahm, H. (1990). Electron transport chain of Zynomenus melvils. Interaction with the membrane-bound glucose dehydrogenase and identification of ubiquinane 10. Arch Microbid 154, 536-543.

Vikari, L. (1986). Its product formation in ethatod formentation by Zymemonas mobilis. Technical Research Centre of Finland. Publication 27.

Vikati, L. & Borry, D. R. (1968). Carbohydraw metabolism in Zymemonas. Citr Rev Biotechnol 7, 237–361.

Wang, G. & Maier, R. J. (2004). An NADPH quinces reductase of Helicobactor pylori plays an important role in oxidative stress resistence and host colonization. *Infect Immun* 72, 1391–1396.

Wecker, M. S. A. & Zell, R. R. (1987). Production of acetaldehyde by Zymemenese mehilis. Appl Environ Microbiol 53, 2815–2820.

Yagi, T. (1991). Bacterial NADH-quisione estaboreductases. J Biomerg Biomyosite 23, 211–225.

Edited by: R. van Spanning-

Monbiology 154

# 3.2 Electron transport and oxidative stress in Zymomonas mobilis respiratory mutants

Arch Microbiol (2012) 194:461-471 EXX 100:10070408203-011-0785-7

ORIGINAL PAPER

# Electron transport and oxidative stress in Zymomonas mobilis respiratory mutants

Inese Strazdina - Zane Kravale - Nina Galinina -Reinis Ratkis - Robert K. Poole - Uldis Kalnenieks

Received: 27 July 2011/Revised: 19 Nevember 2011/Accepted: 16 December 2011/Published online: 7 January 2012. © Springer-Vielag 2012

Abstract The ethanol-producing bacterium Zimomonas mobilis is of great interest from a bioenergetic perspective. because, although it has a very high respiratory capacity, the respiratory system does not appear to be primarily required for energy conservation. To investigate the regalation of respiratory genes and function of electron transport branches in Z mobilis, several mutants of the common wild-type strain Zm6 (ATCC 29191) were constructed and analyzed. Mutant strains with a chloramphenicol-resistance determinant inserted in the genes encoding the cytochrome b subunit of the bc1 complex (Zmb-c)tB), subunit II of the cytochrome bd terminal oxidase (Zm6-cydB), and in the catalase gene (Znof-kor) were constructed. The cyrll and cydB mutants had low respiration capacity when cultivated anaerobically. Zmb-cyall lacked the cytochrome d absorbance at 630 nm, while Zmf-cyril had very low spectral signals of all cytochromes and low catalase activity. However, under aerobic growth conditions, the respiration capacity of the mutant cells was comparable to that of the parent strain. The catalase mutation did not affect aerobic growth, but rendered cells sensitive to hydrogen peroxide. Cytochrome r peroxidase activity could not be detected. An upregulation of several thiol-dependent oxidative

Communicated by Gregory Cook.

 Strandina - Z. Krawale - N. Galmina - R. Ratkis -U. Kalnenicky (25) Institute of Microbiology and Biotechnology; University of Latvia, Kratvalda body. 4, 1586 Riga, Latvia e-mail: Kalnen@Eanex.tv

R. K. Poole Department of Molecular Biology and Biotechnology, The University of Sheffield, Fisth Coast, Western Bank, Shatfield S10 2TN, UK stress-protective systems was observed in an aerobically growing *ndb* mutant deficient in type II NADH dehydrogenuse (Zm6-wili). It is concluded that the electron transport chain in Z *mobilis* contains at least two electron pathways to oxygen and that one of its functions might be to prevent endogenous oxidative stress.

Keywords Zynomonus mobilis - Respiratory chain -Cytochrome bd - Cytochrome bc<sub>1</sub>

### Introduction

Zrmomonas mobilis is a facultatively anaerobic, obligately fermentative bacterium with a highly active ethanol fermentation pathway (Rogers et al. 1982, 2007; Sprenger 1996). Nevertheless, Z. mobilis possesses an active, constitutive aerobic respiratory chain (Strohdeicher et al. 1990; Kalnenieks et al. 1998), supporting oxygen uptake rates substantially higher than those of Saccharonycer cerevisiae. Eschevichia coli, or Pseudomonas putida (Kalnenieks 2006; Sootsawan et al. 2008). The physiology of aerobic electron transport in Z mobilis is unusual for bacteria. Although the cytoplasmic membrane of Z mobilis carries a functional H\*-ATP synthase complex (Reses and Scopes 1991), and non-growing cells and membrane preparations show oxidative phosphorylation activity (Kalnenieks et al. 1993), the bacterium does not use its respiratory chain to supply energy for acrobic growth in the manner typical of aerobic and facultatively anaerobic microorganisms. The aerobic biomass yields of Z mohilis do not exceed the anaerobic yields, which are typically around 8-10 g dry wt (mol glacose)-1 for batch cultures growing on rich media (Belaich and Senex 1965; Bringer et al. 1984). Indeed, respiratory metabolism is inhibitory for growth because of

462

the accumulation of acetaldehyde and other toxic byprodiucts (Viikari 1986; Viikari and Berry 1988), and a stimulation of aerobic growth is evident when respiration is inhibited by addition of cyanide at submillimolar concentrations (Kalnenicks et al. 2000), or on mutation of the respiratory NADH dehydrogenase (Kalnenicks et al. 2008). However, the reasons for the low energetic efficiency of respiration in growing Z mobilis are not clear.

The organization of respiratory components and the routes for electron transfer to oxygen are not fully resolved in Z. mohilis, but Fig. 1 shows a current working model. There is only one functional respiratory NAD(P)H dehydrogenase in the Z mobilis electron transport chain, belonging to the type II respiratory dehydrogenase (Ndh) family (Kalnenieks et al. 2008; Seo et al. 2005; Yang et al. 2009a), and only one terminal cytochrome hd-type quinol oxidase has been identified so far (Kalnenieks et al. 1998; Sootsuwan et al. 2008). The known Z mobilis genome sequences contain genes encoding a cytochrome bc1 complex and cytochrome c (Seo et al. 2005; Yang et al. 2009a; Kouvelis et al. 2009), yet lack sequences homologous to any known bacterial cytochrome c oxidase genes. Sootsawan et al. (2008) proposed that the cytochrome bc1 branch most likely is terminated by a cytochrome c peroxidase, as the cytochrome c peroxidase gene is present in the genome. In the present work, we aimed to investigate the function of cytochrome bd and the cytochrome bc1 complex in respiration, and to find out whether the cytochrome bc1 complex. supplies electrons to a cytochrome c peroxidase.

Energy generation is the central, yet not the sole function of bacterial electron transport chains (Poole and Cook. 2000). The aerobic respiration in bacteria generates reactive species of oxygen (ROS) (Gonzalez-Flecha and Demple 1995), but may also protect the cell interior from molecular oxygen (as demonstrated for nitrogen-fixing bacteria, see Kelly et al. 1990), and also from oxidative stress by diverting electrons from hydrogen peroxide-generating reactions (Korshanov and Imlay 2000). The potential respiratory-protective and ROS-protective roles of the electron transport in Z mobilis, as a physiological alternative to oxidative energy generation, are of interest but so far have attracted little attention.



Fig. 1 The current model of respiratory chain of Zomomonan mobile. A route to oxygen via cytochronic bd is established and supported in this work. The nature of any other terminal usidase is unknown

Springer

To address these problems, we have carried out a comparative study of respiration, and regulation of respiratory and ROS-protective genes in several Z mobilis mutants, namely an Ndh-deficient strain, a strain deficient in the cytochrome b subunit of the bc<sub>3</sub> complex, a strain deficient in the subunit II of the cytochrome bd terminal oxidase, and a catalase-deficient strain. The results demonstrated significant effects of the knockout mutations in cytochrome bd and in cytochrome bc<sub>1</sub> complex on respiration, yet did not verify the presence of a cytochrome c peroxidase activity. At the same time, some unexpected pleiotropic effects of the respiratory gene mutations were observed.

### Materials and methods

Bacterial strains, plasmids, and transformation

Escherichia coli JM109 and plasmid pGEM-328(+) were purchased from Promega. Strain JM109 was used as the host for cloning of the recombinant plasmids. Z. mobilis ATCC 29191 (Zm6) and its mutant derivative, deficient in type II respiratory NADH dehydrogenase (the ndb mutant; Zm6-ndb) were maintained and cultivated as described previously (Kalnenieks et al. 1993, 2008). The plasmids and strains constructed and used in the present work are listed in Table 1. E. coli was transformed by the CaCl<sub>2</sub> procedure described by Sambrook et al. (1989). Z. mobilis was transformed by electroporation (Liang and Lee 1998).

### PCR, cloning techniques, and mutant construction

Genomic and plasmid DNA isolation from Z. mobilis were performed as before (Kalnenieks et al. 2006, 2008). The Z mobilis catalase gene (Z. mobilis ZM4 genome sequence, locus tag ZMO 0918) was amplified by PCR using the primer pair Z.m.catl (AAGAGGGATCCTATGACTAGA CCCAATCTT) and Z.m.ca2 (GAAGCAGCAAGCTTT ATAACAGGCTATCGG). The engineered restriction sites for BanHI and HindIII. respectively, are underlined. To obtain a mutant defective in the kat gene (Zm6-kat), the 1.45 kb region of the chromosomal DNA containing the kar ORF (ZMO 0918) was amplified, double-digested with BawHI and HoufIII, and directionally cloned between the BowHI and HindIII restriction sites of the multiple cloning site (MCS) of plasmid pGEM-3ZE+). In addition, the EcoRI site was removed from the MCS, by eliminating a 0.35-kb fragment between the Eco241 restriction sites of pGEM-3ZI(+) yielding plasmid pGEMcat (Table 1). A 0.8-kb fragment of plasmid pBT (Table 1), containing the 659-bp ORF of the chloramphenicol acetyltransferase gene, was amplified using a primer pair with EcoRI sites Table 1 Platmids and strains

used in the study

| Plasmid/strain          | Chatacteristics  | Source                      |  |  |
|-------------------------|--|-----------------------------|--|--|
| pGEM-3Z8(+)             | Amp  | Promega                     |  |  |
| pBT                     | Cul  | Stratagene                  |  |  |
| PGEMb                   | pGEM-ZI(+) derivative, carrying a 1.3-kb fragment of PCR amplified. I<br>genomic DNA with the ORF of the cytochronic b subunit prine<br>(ZMO 0997) of the <i>lw</i> , complex, cloned between the <i>Hou</i> HI and<br><i>Ban</i> HI sizes of the MCS.   |                             |  |  |
| pGEMb: cm <sup>2</sup>  | pGEMb derivative, carrying in the Agel site of the closed gene a 1.3-<br>3b Agel restriction fragment of pBT, with an 0.74b chloramphenicul<br>resistance ORF  |                             |  |  |
| JGEMI                   | pGEM-28(+) derivative, carrying a 1.55-kb fragment of PCR-<br>amplified genomic DNA with part of the ORP of codA (ZMO 1571)<br>and the whole of codB (ZMO 1572), closed hereoen the MindEE and<br>BamHI sizes of the MCS   |                             |  |  |
| pGEMd:cm <sup>2</sup>   | pGEMd derivative, carrying in the April site of the cydB (ZMO 1572) a<br>1.3-kb April systemician fragment of pBT, with an 0.7-kb<br>ebloramphenicel resistance OBP  | Present work                |  |  |
| pGEMcat                 | pGEM-22(+) derivative. (1) carrying a 1.44b fragment of PCE-<br>amphiled genomic DNA with the ORF of the catalase gene (ZMO<br>0918) closed between the WordEI and AanthE sites of the multiple<br>closing site. (2) lacking EcoRE site in the MCS in result of<br>elimination of an 0.35 kb fragment between Eco24E restriction sites<br>of pGEM-322(+) |                             |  |  |
| pGEMost.cm <sup>2</sup> | ot:cm <sup>2</sup> pGEMcat derivative, carrying at 0.8-kb PCR amplified fragment of<br>pBT with 0.7 kb of the chloramphenicol resistance ORF, inserted in<br>the EcoRI size of the closed gene   |                             |  |  |
| Zeeb                    | Parent strain  | ATCC 29191                  |  |  |
| Zeeb-nalls              | Zrafi steain with a cm2 insert in the ORF of responsory type II NADBI<br>degredrogenase gene (sulls) (ZMO 1113)  | Kalnenicks<br>et al. (2008) |  |  |
| Znih-cyll               | Zmb strain with a cm' insert in the ORF of the cytochrome b subunit<br>gene (ZMO 0957) of the Bc <sub>1</sub> complex.   | Present work                |  |  |
| Zub-cull                | Znob strain with a cm <sup>2</sup> issues in the ORF of the subunit II (cydII) gene<br>(ZMO 1572) of the cytochrome bd terminal oxidese  | Present work                |  |  |
| Zeeb-ket                | Zrob strain with a cm2 insert in the ORF of catalase gene (ZMO 0918)   | Present work                |  |  |

(underlined): om1 (TTTGCTTTCGAATTCCTGCCATTC ATCCGC) and cm2 (CACTACCGGGCGAATTCTTTGA GTTATCGAG). The PCR product was digested with EcoRI and inserted in the EcoRI site of the cloned kar gene, yielding plasmid pGEMcat::cm' (Table 1). This plasmid was used to transform Z mobilis by electroporation, and homologous recombinants were selected on plates containing chloramphenicol (120 µg ml<sup>-1</sup>). Several colonies were screened for the kat::cm' genotype by PCR on the genomic DNA template with primers Z.m.cat1 and Z.m.cat2; insertion of the chloramphenicol-resistance determinant in the catalase gene was verified by sequencing the PCR product.

The gene encoding the cytochrome b subunit of the respiratory chain bc<sub>1</sub> complex (Z. mohilir ZM4 genome sequence, locus tag ZMO 0957) was amplified using the primer pair Z.m.b1 (GAACITATTATG<u>AAGCTT</u>TCAC CACCCCCT) with the engineered site for *BindIII* underlined, and Z.m.b2 (TTGAGCATATCAGGATCCCGT TCTTTTCTT) with the BareHI site underlined. In the Z mobilis ZM4 genome annotation, the expected product of ZMO 0957 is described as 'cytochrome b/b6 domaincontaining protein' of the cytochrome bc1 complex. ZMO 0957 is homologous to the cytB gene of the taxonomically related Sphingobium japonicum; therefore, by analogy, we named this gene 'cyt8'. To construct a cyt8 mutant defective in the cytochrome h subunit of the he1 complex, the 1.26-kb region of the chromosomal DNA containing the gene ZMO 0957 was amplified and cloned as described for the catalase gene construct, yielding plasmid pGEMb (Table 1). Plasmid pBT was digested with Agel (BultTI) to obtain three fragments of approximately 1.6, 1.3, and 0.3 kb length. The 1.3-kb fragment carried the ORF of the chloramphenicol acetyltransferase gene. The Agel digestion of pBT was chosen because plasmid pGEMb contained only one Agel restriction site that was localized in the cloned ORF of the cyt8 gene. After digestion of pGEMb with Agel, the 1.3-kb fragment of pBT was inserted in the

Springer

463

A 1.5548 genomic DNA fragment, with part of the gene encoding the cytochrome hd subunit I and the whole of the gene encoding the cytochrome bd subunit II (Z. mobilis ZM4 genome sequence, locus tags ZMO 1571 and ZMO 1572), was amplified, using the primer pair Z.m.d1 (ATG AAOCTTCTTGGATCCTGACCCATAGTC) and Z.m.d2 (TACCCGTCACTGCTGGTAAGCTTGCCGTGG), with the engineered restriction sites for BawHI and HisdIII, respectively, underlined. In order to disrupt subunit II of the cytochrome hd terminal oxidase, the amplified 1.55-kb DNA fragment, containing part of ZMO 1571 (homologous to the cydA gene of E. coll) and the whole ZMO 1572 ORF (homologous to the cyalB gene of E. coli, respectively), was directionally cloned in the MCS of pGEM-3Zf(+), yielding plasmid pGEMd (Table 1). The plasmid pGEMd contained a single AgeI restriction site, which was localized in ZMO 1572. Further steps in the cydB mutant construction were Arch Microbiol (2012) 194:461-471

identical to those described above for the cyt8 matant. After transformation, several colonies were screened for the cyd8::cm<sup>2</sup> genotype by PCR on the genomic DNA template with primers Z.m.d1 and Z.m.d2, and the insertion of the chloramphenicol-resistance determinant in the cyd8 gene was verified by sequencing the PCR product.

Primers for PCR reactions were supplied by Operon and Invitrogen. PCRs were carried out in an Eppendorf Mastercycler, using Fermentas TaqDNA polymenase. Other DNA manipulations were done as described previously (Kalnenieks et al. 2008), using Qiagen kits. All DNA constructs were confirmed by DNA sequencing, done by Beckman Confirm genomics.

### Quantitative PCR analysis

Primer pairs for 14 genes (Table 2) were designed to give PCR products of 200 (±8) bp length. An RNeasy Mini kit (Qiagen) was used for mRNA purification. Revene transcription was done with the Revert Aid Premium First Strand cDNA Synthesis kit (Fermentas), and Maxima

Table 2 Genes and the corresponding primer pairs used for qRT-PCR analysis

| Gene product                       | Gene       | Primon    | Sequences (5'-3')        |
|------------------------------------|------------|-----------|--------------------------|
| Alkyl hydropenvide reductase       | 2340 1732  | shpC.3    | gpstacgpresseatous       |
|                                    |            | shpC_5    | attacprtrggrgpoatet      |
| Catalase                           | ZMO 9918   | kat_f     | appointpattance          |
|                                    |            | kat_r     | aupappostscolopatoup     |
| Cytocheomie bd subunit T           | ZMO 1571   | CAPO I    | torpositegggaegaacty     |
|                                    |            | cydA_3    | crange: of ggamme sogg   |
| Glyceraldehyde-3-P dehydrogenase   | ZM0 0177   | papaleh_f | aspettpp/phpsislept      |
|                                    |            | papiet, r | ptpcsapstgcptapaase:     |
| NADPII-glorathiose reductase       | 2580 1211  | gor_f     | managegegegateg          |
|                                    |            | gos_s     | paceptphiloppicatas      |
| Glutarodoxin 2                     | 2340 0070  | prs_f     | gfialaipttgtgccpil       |
|                                    |            | gra_r     | antetppeanagptpecal      |
| n-lactate dehydrogenaw             | 2340 0255  | lift_f    | tgugcaggmatotympc        |
|                                    |            | Mb,r      | Igslacgage slassggg%     |
| Type II NADH deltydropenase        | 2340 1113  | indb_f    | agaaggroatsaatcoprg      |
|                                    |            | oth,r     | th papeoute of giftering |
| Patative iron-dependent percuidase | 2340 1573  | per_f     | casagagitaaaagpoptpo     |
|                                    |            | per_r     | tetacaanaccantenggge     |
| Cytochronse c permulase            | 2380 1136  | porC_f    | <b>WheelphepRpatege</b>  |
|                                    |            | perC_r    | contrastgggcagaagtia     |
| NADH abiquinose oxidoreductase     | 23MO 1814  | mfA_f     | atorance gagging causa   |
| of RafABCDGE type, RafA subunit    |            | infA_r    | anvigatiancychicggi      |
| Superinide diamatase               | 2380 1060  | and f     | ocutomic managements     |
|                                    |            | sod_r     | lightcascasigeggeses     |
| Thioredonin reductase              | 2360 1142  | tor f     | adjocitigatgotggittg     |
|                                    |            | lost_F    | Hallpotppppagalapy       |
| Thiorestonia                       | 23403 1097 | 111.5     | intpassagesport of       |
|                                    |            | 111,7     | hassetcaccggtgcctgH      |

SYBR green/ROX qPCR Master Mix (Fermentas) was used for the PCR. The quantitative real-time PCRs (qRT-PCR) were carried out in duplicate in a real-time thermal cycler (Model 7300, Applied Biosystems). In order to compare gene transcription between the strains and cultivation conditions, qRT-PCR data in all cases were normalized against the respective amounts of cDNA of the glyceraldehyde-3-ghosphate dehydrogenase gene (ZMO 0177). Choice of ZMO 0177 as the 'housekeeping' gene for Z mobilir was justified by the data of Yang et al. (2009b), showing that transcription of this gene is constitutive, and is not affected significantly by aeration or by accumulation of metabolic end products.

### Continuous cultivation

Continuous cultivation was carried out in a Labfors fermenter (Infors) of 2.5-1 working volume, containing 1.1 of culture, at 30°C, pH 6.0, and a dilution rate of 0.18 h<sup>-1</sup>. The growth medium contained glucose (20 g l<sup>-1</sup>), yeast extract (5 g 1-1), and mineral salts, as described previously (Kalnenieks et al. 1993). Cultivations were started under unaerobic conditions and established by gassing the culture with nitrogen gas, containing only trace amounts of oxygen, at a flow rate of 1,41 min-1, and stirring rate 100 rpm. During the steady state under these conditions, the metabolism was strictly anaerobic: ethanol yield in the parent strain Zm6 reached 0.49-0.50 g g glucose<sup>-1</sup> (close to the theoretical maximum value; Rogers et al. 1982), and no acetaldehyde could be detected in the medium. When the anaerobic steady state had established, samples were taken for gRT-PCR, as well as for product analysis, and for whole-cell oxygen uptake assay, catalase, and peroxidegeneration assays. After that, aeration was started with an air flow of 1.5 1 min-1 and stirring rate 300 rpm., and the chemostat was run-overnight. It took typically 12-15 h to reach the aerobic steady state, and at that point, sampling was repeated. During the aerobic steady state, the parent strain Zin6 maintained pO2 in the fermenter around 0-2%. ethanol yield reached 60% of the theoretical maximum. and 0.2 g acetaldehyde 11 was present in the mediam. corresponding to a moderately aerobic metabolism of Z mobilis (for review see Kalnenieks 2006).

Preparation of cell-free extracts and membrane vesicles

For preparation of cell-free extract, cells were sedimented by centrifugation at 5,000 rpm for 15 min, washed, and resuspended in 100 mM potassium phosphate buffer, containing 2 mM magnesium sulfate, pH 6.9, to an OD<sub>500</sub> of about 40 (after correction for dilation; measured in a Shimadru spectrophotometer), corresponding to a biomass concentration of 6.8–7.0 mg (dry wt) ml<sup>-1</sup>. Cells were 465

broken by an 8-min ultrasonic treatment with pulses of 0.5-s duration, separated by 0.5-s intervals, using a Dr. Hielscher ultrasonic processor. Typically, cell-free extracts of 4.6-4.9 mg protein ml<sup>-1</sup> were obtained. Subsequent removal of unbroken cells and separation of cytoplasmic membranes by ultracentrifugation were performed as before (Kalnenicks et al. 1993, 1998).

### Cytochrome spectroscopy

Room-temperature reduced minus coudized cytochrome absorption spectra were taken using membrane samples (1 ml) at a protein concentration of 5-6 mg ml<sup>-1</sup> with small amounts of solid dithionite as reductant and potassium ferricyanide as oxidant. Spectra were recorded with a custom-built SDB4 dual-wavelength scanning spectrophotometer (University of Pennsylvania School of Medicine Biomedical Instrumentation Group and Current Designs, Philadelphia, PA), as described previously (Kalnenieks et al. 1998). The time-course of cytochrome d reduction after addition of NADH was recorded by rapid, repetitive scanning in the wavelength range between 610 and 650 nm, using the dual-wavelength scanning spectrophotometer. The degree of cytochrome d reduction was calculated as the average value of the absorbance differences at wavelength pairs 630/614 and 630/646 san.

### Enzyme assays

Catalase activity in cell-five extracts was assayed spectrophotometrically, by monitoring absorbance decline at 240 nm (Gonzalez-Flecha and Demple 1994). Cytochrome *c* peroxidase activity was monitored by the decline in absorbance at the z-band of ferrocytochrome *c* at 550 nm on addition of cell-free extract and H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> (EBlolk and Soininen 1970). Glutathione reductase activity was measured by decrease of NADPH absorbance at 340 nm on addition of oxidized glutathione (GSSG) in the presence of permeabilized cells (Bergmeyer et al. 1974). The cells were permeabilized as described previously (Kalnenieks et al. 2005), following a slightly modified procedure of Osman et al. (1987).

### Analytical methods

H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> production by cells was determined fluorimetrically by monitoring Amplex UltraRed fluorescence during its reaction with H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>5</sub> catalyzed by horseradish peroxidase (Korshunov and Imlay 2010). Fluorescence was measured with a FluoroMax-3 spectrofluorimeter (Jobin–Yvon), using 520-nm wavelength for excitation, and 620-nm wavelength for emission. To quantitate the generated

466

hydrogen perenide, fluorescence increase was calibrated by addition of 1 mM H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> in 5-µl increments. Ethanol and glacose in culture media were determined by HPLC (Agilent 1100 series), using a Biorad Aminex HPX--87H column. Acetaldehyde concentration was determined by the alcohol dehydrogenase assay, as described previously (Kalnenieks et al. 2000). Concentration of dissolved oxygen was monitored by Clark-type oxygen electrodes. An autoclavable Ingold electrode was used in the fermenter, and a Radiometer electrode with a thermostatied electrode cell for oxygen uptake measurements in cell or membrane vesicle suspensions. Whole-cell oxygen uptake was measured for cells taken from steady-state cultures, pelleted, washed, and resuspended in 100 mM phosphate buffer, pH 6.9, supplemented with 10 g glacose 1-1. Protein concentration in cell-free extracts and membrane samples was determined according to Markwell et al. (1978). Cell concentration was determined as OD<sub>134a</sub> and dry cell mass of the suspensions was calculated by reference to a calibration curve. Results are means of at least three replicates. SEM values are given as error bars in the figures.

### Results

### Respiratory gene regulation in the NADH dehydrogenase-deficient strain

Previously, we have demonstrated that the ndh matant (Zm6-ndh) grows aerobically with very low rate of respiration and high ethanol yield, reaching higher biomasa concentrations than the parent strain (Kalnenicks et al. 2008). This is confirmed in the whole-cell respiration aways of Zm6-sub shown in Fig. 2a. Here we studied respiratory gene expression in this matant and showed that it differed significantly from that of the parent Zni6 and other strains. In Zm6, upon transition from anaerobic to aerobic culture conditions, the transcription of cydA (ZMO 1571) was down-regulated 12-fold, yet transcription of other respiratory genes was not affected significantly, changing less than twofold (not shown). In the aerobically grown Zm6-ndh strain, the kill gene (ZMO 0256) encoding the membrane to-lactate dehydrogenase and cydA were up-regulated relative to Zm6 (Table 3), supporting our previous observation of the elevated activity of membrane p-lactate oxidase in an aerobically grown with mutant (Kalnenieks et al. 2008). However, the knockout of the ndb gene did not affect transcription of m/A (ZMO 1814). In Rhodobacter capsulatus, this gene escodes an alternative NADH/abiquinone oxidoreductase, which is a part of a membrane complex supplying electrons to nitrogenase (Schmehl et al. 1993). In Z. mobilit, its function is unknown.

Springer



Fig. 2. Oxygen uptake ram and catalase activity in cells, harvested from chemostat cultures under anaerobic and aerobic stendy-state conditions. Cells were sedimented, washed, and resuspended in 100 mM perassium phosphate buffer (pH 6.9) supplied with glucose (10 g 1<sup>-1</sup>). Empty here—staterobically cultivated cells; *filled here* aerobically cultivated cells, a response uptake rate, b catalase activity in cell-free extracts, obtained by ultracenic disreption.

Table 3 The qRT-PCR ratios (austant/Zm6) of the aerobic and anaerobic gene transcription, showing more than twofold difference between the matant and parent strain

|        | (Zmb-oulle)<br>Zmb) |             | (Zeeb-cysR)<br>Zauls) |        | (Zash-csdW<br>Zash) |             | (Zmb-kat'<br>Zmb) |      |
|--------|---------------------|-------------|-----------------------|--------|---------------------|-------------|-------------------|------|
| 1      | $+\Omega_2$         | $-\Omega_2$ | $+O_2$                | $-0_1$ | $+0_1$              | $-\Theta_1$ | $+0_1$            | -02  |
| lar.   |                     | 0.2         |                       | 0.25   | 4.59                | 4.41        | ad                | +4   |
| shpC   |                     |             |                       | 0.13   | 3.39                |             |                   | 0.09 |
| nod .  | 3.2                 |             | 4.8                   |        |                     | 2.2         | 4.6               |      |
| per-   |                     |             |                       | 4.0    |                     |             |                   | 0.22 |
| NIC    |                     |             |                       |        |                     | 0.18        |                   |      |
| rafit  |                     |             | 3.5                   | 2.1    | 0.47                | 0.49        |                   |      |
| ndh    | 4.4                 | a.d.        |                       |        |                     | 0.39        | 2.5               | 0.5  |
| Life . | 3.0                 |             |                       | 0.38   |                     |             |                   |      |
| dies   | 6.1                 | 0.27        | 2.1                   | 0.23   |                     |             |                   | 0.05 |
| 100    | 4.9                 |             |                       |        |                     |             | 2.5               | 0.41 |
| pex.   | 60.0                |             |                       |        |                     |             | 0.04              |      |
| ior .  | 2.4                 |             | 3.0                   |        |                     |             |                   |      |
| por    |                     |             |                       | 0.05   | 2.25                |             | 0.38              | 0.5  |

w.d. not determined

Notably, we found some indications of oxidative stress in aerobically growing Zm6-nd0. The gene, encoding glutaredoxin 2 (ZMO 0070; grz in Table 3), was up-regulated 60-fold relative to the parent strain, the thioredoxin gene (ZMO 1097; trx in Table 3) was up-regolated almost fivefold, and the thioredoxin reductase gene (ZMO 1142; tor in Table 3) more than twofold. As in the other matant strains, the gene encoding superoxide dismutase (ZMO 1960; sod) was up-regulated more than threefold relative to Zm6. Although we did not see any change of glutathione reductase (ZMO 1211; gor) transcription, under aerobic growth conditions, the enzyme was more active in the Zm6-ndh strain; 0.030 U (ing dry wt)<sup>-1</sup>, versus 0.009 U (ing dry wt)<sup>-1</sup> in Zm6 (not shown).

### The respiratory chain in the cytochrome hd and cytochrome bc1 mutants

Anaerobically cultivated cells of the Zm6-cydB strain, under oxic conditions in potassium phosphate buffer supplemented with 1% glucose, had insignificant oxygen uptake activity (Fig. 2a). This finding confirmed the previously postulated key role of the hd-type terminal oxidase in Z. mobilis respiration. It is in a good agreement with the genome data (Seo et al. 2005; Yang et al. 2009a) and is supported by spectroscopic evidence (Kalnenicks et al. 1998, 2000; Sootawan et al. 2008) demonstrating the presence of cytochrome bd both in aerobically and anaerobically grown Zm6 cells. Unexpectedly, however, anaerobically grown cells of the Zm6-cyt8 strain also had a near-zero oxygen consumption rate (Fig. 2a). Furthermore, when the cultures were shifted to aerobic growth conditions, oxygen uptake both in Zm6-cyd8 and Zm6-cyd8 gradually increased (not shown). After 11-12 h of aerobic growth, the respiration rate of the mutant cells reached a level comparable to that of Zmfs, as shown in Fig. 2a.

Antimycin is considered a specific inhibitor of the cytochrome bc1 complex (Trampower and Gennis 1994). Antimycin sensitivity of Z mobil's respiration has been reported previously by Strohdeicher et al. (1990). Here we compared antimycin sensitivity of oxygen uptake in membrane preparations obtained from aerobically grown Zmb, Zmb-cyt8, and Zmb-cyal8 cells. There was no significant difference in antimycin sensitivity between Zm6 and Znif-cudB (not shown); however, the cutB mutation increased the antimycin resistance of oxygen uptake in membrane preparations with NADH as the electron donor (Fig. 3, inset). Such an effect of the cyr8 mutation upon sensitivity of respiration toward an inhibitor of the cytochrome be1 complex indicates that part of electrons in the respiratory chain of the parent strain is transported to oxygen via the cytochrome he1 branch.

Reduced minus oxidized absorption spectra of cytochromes were recorded in membranes, prepared from cells in stationary-phase batch cultures. The results presented in Fig. 3 show that cytoplasmic membranes of anaerobically cultivated Zm6-cyd8 cells, as expected, lacked the



Fig. 3 Reduced minus evidiated difference spectra of membrane preparations. (1) Anaerobically cultivated Zm6, (2) anaerobically cultivated Zm6-cy6R, (3) anrobically cultivated Zm6, (4) arerobically cultivated Zm6-cy6R, (3) anaerobically cultivated Zm6-cy6R. Four antimycin thration of oxygen uptake in aerobically cultivated cell membrane preparations of Zm6 (filled triangle) and Zm6-cy6B (filled typany).

absorbance around 630 nm, characteristic for cytochrome d. However, anaerobically grown Zm6-cyt8 exhibited a general deficiency of cytochromes (Fig. 3), explaining the low respiratory rates measured (Fig. 2). In comparison to anaerobically cultivated Zmb and Zmb-cyalB, the Soret region in Zm5-cytB membranes was weak; there was almost no signal in the p-region of cytochromes c and b between 550 and 560 nm, and also no cytochrome d absorbance at 630 nm. Surprisingly, the amount of cyd4 transcript in the anaerobically cultivated Znth-cytff strain was just fourfold lower than that of the anaerobically grown Zm6 (Table 3), but still higher than in aetobically grown Zm6, in which the absorbance of cytochrome al around 630 nm was clearly present (Fig. 3). Likewise, anaerobically cultivated Zm6-cyt8 cells lacked catalase activity (Fig. 2b), while the transcription of kat was very similar to that in anaerobically cultivated Zmb-isdb (Table 3), in which catalase activity was high. The rise of respiratory capacity of the cytB mutant during aerobic cultivation was accompanied by an increase of the spectral features of cytochromes (Fig. 3) and of catalase activity (Fig. 2b).

The time-course of cytochrome d reduction was monitored after addition of NADH to anaerobic suspensions of membrane vesicles, prepared from aerobically cultivated Zm6, Zm6-cyt8, and Zm6-cyd8 cells (Fig. 4). As expected,



Fig. 4 Time-crume of cytochrome d reduction in membranes prepared form aerobically grown Zm6 (*blied triangle*), Zm6-cytil (*blied spacer*), and Zm6-cytill (*blied diamond*). Cytochrome d spectral signals were recorded by repetitive scanning in the wavelength range between 610 and 600 nm at 30-s intervals, after addition of 3.5 mM NADH to intervole suspension of membranes. The degree of cytochrome d reduction was taken as the average of the absorbance differences at wavelength pairs 630/614 and 630/646 nm

in the membranes from the Zm6-cyaB strain, the spectral signal of reduced cytochrome *a* remained close to zero during the whole experiment. On the contrary, for Zm6-cytB, after a short lag time, the cytochrome *d* absorbance reached even higher level, than in Zm6. This finding indicates that (1) in Zm6-cytB, electrons are diverted more toward the cytochrome *bd* terminal oxidase, than in the parent strain, and that (2) in Z. mobilit, the cytochrome *bc*<sub>1</sub> complex and cytochrome *bd* are localized in different electron transport branches (as in other bacteria with branched electron transport chains; see Poole and Cook 2000.

The cytB matant was the only strain in which m/3 (ZMO 1814) was up-regulated relative to Zm5, under both anaerobic and aerobic conditions (Table 3). However, the only functional respiratory NAD(P/H dehydrogenase of Z. mobilis—the type II NAD(P)H dehydrogenase ndhwas expressed at the same level as in the parent strain. In the cydB mutant, mfA was down-regulated relative to Zm6, while some of the ROS-protective genes, like those of catalase, abpC (ZMO 1732), and glutathione reductase (ZMO 1211), were up-regulated under aerobic growth conditions. For catalase, the fourfold increase of gene transcription did not match with the observed enzymatic activity: In Zm6-cydB, it was the same as in Zm6 (Fig. 2b).

Properties of the catalase mutant and the apparent lack of cytochrome c peroxidase activity

Cytochrome c peroxidase is a periplasmic enzyme, loosely board to the bacterial cytoplasmic membrane (Goodhew et al. 1990; Atack and Kelly 2006). During the preparation of cytoplasmic membrane vesicles, part of it may be lost, and hence, either cell-free estracts or permeabilized cells are better choices for cytochrome c peroxidase assays. However, Z mobilis cells possess high catalase activity (Fig. 2b), which would interfere with the assay by rapidly removing the electron acceptor, H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>3</sub>. Therefore, a catalase mutant was constructed with the prime purpose of examining the activity of cytochrome c peroxidase in cell-free extracts. Although catalase activity was close to zero in the Zm6-kat strain (Fig. 2b), no cytochrome c peroxidase could be detected by the cytochrome c assay: H2O2-dependent oxidation of externally added cytochrome c did not occur in the cell-free extracts of the kay mutant (not shown).

In Fig. 5, the effect of millimolar H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> additions upon aerobic growth of the Zmb, Zmb-cytB, and Zmb-kar strains is presented. At the end of the exponential growth phase of shaken flask cultures, the cells were sedimented by centrifugation, resuspended in fresh culture medium (indicated by arrows) containing various concentrations of hydrogen peroxide, and aerobic cultivation was resumed. The results



Fig. 5 The effect of Aut and cytll knockout matations on acrobic batch growth in the presence of externally added hydrogen periode (filled square) 0 mM, (filled reangle) 0.5 mM, (open square) 1 mM, and (open mangle) 2 mM.

show no significant difference between the sensitivities of Zm6 and Zm6-cytB to the added H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub>. However, Zm6-kar appeared to be much more vulnerable and ceased to grow in the presence of 1 and 2 mM H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub>. Monitoring of hydrogen peroxide decomposition was done for the caltures transferred to the medium with 2 mM H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub>. For that purpose, samples were taken at 5-min intervals, cells were rapidly sedimented, and H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> was determined in the supernatant using the Amplex UltraRed dye. In Zm6 and Zm6-cytB, during the 5 min after transfer of cells into the fresh medium, the concentration of H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> dropped from 2 mM to around 20 µM, while in the kar mutant, it remained 1.69 mM even after 30 min of cultivation (not shown).

Taken together, these data do not support the function of the cytochrome c peroxidase (ZMO 1136) gene product in the degradation of hydrogen peroxide and cast doubt on whether a functional cytochrome c peroxidase terminates the cytochrome bc, branch of electron transport in Z mobilis. At the same time, transcription of the corresponding gene (ZMO 1136) did take place in all strains. Neither aeration nor matations exerted significant transcriptional regulation over this gene, with one exception: In anaerobically cultivated cydB mutant cells, the gene encoding ZMO1136 (perC) was down-regulated relative to Zm6 (Table 3).

Catalase deficiency in the aerobically cultivated Zntikar cells did not give rise to any coordinated upregulation of the alternative peroxide-scavenging systems. Although alpC (ZMO 1732) and the patative iron-dependent peroxidase (ZMO 1573) during the anaerobic-to-aerobic transition of Zmti-kar were up-regulated by factors of about 10 and 5, respectively (Table 3), neither of them exceeded the transcript levels found in aerobically cultivated parent strain. An almost fivefold higher level of superoxide dismutase and twofold higher level of superoxide dismutase and twofold higher level of thioredoxin (ZMO 1097) transcript were accompanied by a threefold downregulation of glutathione reductase and by 25-fold downregulation of glutathione reductase and by 25-fold downregulation of glutathione zeductase and by 25-fold downtation down-

Aerobic growth parameters of the Zm6-kar strain in a chemostat did not differ significantly from those of Zm6. Washed cells from an aerobic kar mutant culture, suspended in phosphate buffer with glucose, showed an even higher oxygen uptake rate than that of strain Zm6 (Fig. 2a), in good agreement with the >rwofold aerobic upregulation of *ndb* (Table 3). Catalase deficiency did not result in any significant elevation of H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> production by the Zm6-kar strain. In all strains, the specific rate of hydrogen peroxide export from the cells was found to be in the narrow range of 4–7 mm0 (mg dry wt)<sup>-1</sup> min<sup>-1</sup> and depended neither on the bulk oxygen consumption rate, nor on culture aeration (not shown).

### Discussion

Oxygen-dependent regulation of gene expression represents a rapidly evolving field of research in microbiology, focussed largely on in-depth studies of a few species of model microorganisms. The ethanol-fermenting bacterium Z mobilis is not among them, and little is known about its response to aeration. However, recently a genome-scale transcriptomic and metabolomic study of aeration in wildtype Z mobilis (strain ZM4) was reported by Yang et al. (2009b). The authors explored the effects of aeration on exponential and stationary-phase cultures during controlled batch cultivations. In agreement with our present findings, these authors reported aerobic downregulation of cydA and cyall and found no significant effect of aeration upon catalase, peroxidase, superoxide dismutase, and glutathione reductase gene transcription. Yet, in contrast to the report of Yang et al. (200%), in Zmb, we did not observe aerobic upregulation of alkyl hydroperoxide reductase alp/C (ZMO 1732), thioredoxin trx (ZMO 1097), and the NADH:ubiquinone osidoreductase sabunit rn(A (ZMO 1814). Also, we did not see aerobic downregulation of mlh (ZMO 1113). In part, these discrepancies might be due to strain differences, but also different levels of aeration. For Z mobilis, ethanol yield may serve as a rough estimate for culture aeration. As mentioned in 'Materials and methods', in our study, the ethanol yield of Zm6 aerobic chemostat culture was close to 60% of the theoretical maximum. Yang et al. (2009b) reported only 27% of the maximum ethanol yield, which points to more vigorous aeration in their aerobic batch culture. Finally, we compared continuously growing cultures at a moderate dilution rate (D 0.18 h<sup>-1</sup>), while Yang et al. (2009b) mostly analyzed transcription differences that they found in stationary-phase cultures.

Our results support the general conclusion of Yang et al. (2009b) that in growing Z mobilic, there is little transcriptional response to changes of aeration per se, at least concerning the respiratory chain and the ROS-protective systems. The regulation of the respiratory and oxidative stress-protective gene transcription in Z mobilis is poorly understood, and probably differs from the generally established mechanisms for Gean-negative facultative anaerobes. Yang et al. (2009b) reports a strong aerobic upregulation of the alternative sigma factor rpoH (ZMO 0749), a MerR family regulator (ZMO 1121), and some other putative regulatory elements. At the same time, the Z mobilis genome lacks homologs of the oxyR and sosR genes (Seo et al. 2005; Yang et al. 2009a).

Here we demonstrate that respiratory mutations affect the aerobic physiology of this bacterium, in some cases in an unexpected manner. For the NADH dehydrogenase mutant, showing an improved aerobic growth capacity (Kalnenicks et al. 2008), which permanently keeps its

470

respiration rate low under oxic growth conditions, several thiol-dependent oxidative stress-protective systems are strongly up-regulated in the presence of oxygen. Such a regulatory response to aeration has not been observed in other Z mobilis strains with medium or high respiration rate under aerobic conditions. It is possible that the rapid, yet energetically inefficient respiratory chain in Z. mobilis helps to prevent oxidative stress in aerobically growing culture. Furthermore, a knockout mutation of the cytochrome b subunit of the loc1 complex in Z mobili gives rise to a complex, non-respiring phenotype, when cultivated under anoxic conditions. Notably, the absence of cytochrome spectral features and catalase activity under these conditions do not result from downregulation of the corresponding genes. Further research is needed to see whether, perhaps, heme biosynthesis or assembly of hemecontaining enzymes is affected in the mutant strain under oxygen-limiting conditions.

The ability of both aerobically cultivated mutants, ZmbcyrB and Zre6-cydB, to consume oxygen, as well as the difference seen in the antimycin sensitivity of their respiration, and in the kinetics of the cytochrome d reduction with NADH, indicates the presence of at least two branches of electron transport in the Z. mobilis respiratory chain. The effects of the cydB mutation clearly demonstrate that cytochrome hd is involved in electron transport. Yet, the apparent lack of genes for other terminal oxidases raises the intriguing problem of what could be the nature of the oxidase activity manifested in the Zm6-cyd8 strain. We speculate that the cytochrome c peroxidase gene product might have an alternative oxidase activity. Construction and study of a cytochrome c peroxidase/cydB double knockout strain could help to verify this hypothesis. We were not able to demonstrate any cytochrome c peroxidase activity, or any relation of the cytochrome be; branch to the hydrogen peroxide resistance of the Z mobilis cells. However, recently, Charoensuk et al. (2011) reported an electron transport chain-linked peroxidase activity in a thermotolerant Z. mobilis strain. We, therefore, conclude that the cytochrome c peroxidase activity might largely depend on the strain and culture conditions.

Obviously, catalase in Z mobilis plays a minor role in the scavenging of endogenously generated H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> and is not critical for aerobic growth. In general, the role of bacterial catalases in endogenous H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> degradation varies. For example, in Brishrhizshion japonicum catalase is the primary detoxifier of endogenously produced hydrogen peroxide (Panek and O'Brian 2004), and aerobic growth of the catalase-negative strain of this bacterium is severely impaired. In the pathogen Staphylococcus aureus, KatA and AhpC are mutually compensatory, and both enzymes are responsible for scavenging of endogenously produced H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> (Cosgrove et al. 2007). Z. mohilis seems to be more

Springer

like E. coli in this respect. In E. coli, AhpC (Seaver and Imlay 2001) and possibly Fe-containing alcohol dehydrogenase (AdhE) (Echave et al. 2003) scavenge the majority of endogenous H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>5</sub>, with a small fraction degraded by catalase. As in E. coli, catalase in Z. mobilis protects the cells against exogenous hydrogen peroxide. Knowing that Z mobilis is a non-pathogenic bacterium, found in sugarrich tropical plant saps (Swings and DeLey 1977), it is likely that in the natural environment, its catalase degrades H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> of plant origin.

Acknowledgments This work was funded by grant 09:1306 of Latvian Council of Science, The Royal Society Travel Grant TG 102318 (for UK), and by Latvian ESF project 2009/020701DP/ 1.1.1.2.0098/APIA/VIAA/128

### References

- Atack JM, Kelly DJ (2006) Structure, mechanism and physiological roles of bacterial cytochrome c peroxidases. Adv Microb Physiol 52:73-106
- Belaich JP, Sener JC (1965) Influence of aeration and partothenate on growth yields of Zymomonas mobilis. J Bacteried 89:1195-1200
- Bergmeyer HU, Gawelin K, Grasal M (1974) Glutathione robactase In: Bergmeyer HU (ed) Methods of enzymatic analysis, vol 1. Academic Press, New York, pp 465–406 Bringer S. Finn RK, Sahm H (1984) Effect of oxygen on the metabolism
- of Zymmennus mobilis. Arch Microbiol 139:376-381
- roemuk K, Itie A, Lertwattatasakal N, Sootsawan K, Thasonkee P. Yamada M (2011) Physiological importance of cytochrome e periosidase in ethanologenic thermotoleeunt Zonom main marchilin. J Mol Microbiol Biotechnol 20:70-82.
- Congrese K. Couts G. Jonsson J-M. Tarkowski A. Kokai-Kan JF. Mond II, Foster SJ (2007) Catalase (KatA) and alkyl hydroperoxide reductase (AhpC) have compensatory roles in peroxide stress resistance and are required for survival, persistance, and nasal colonization in Suphylneseeus auteur. J Bacteriol 189: 1025-1035
- Echave P, Tamarit J, Cabiacol E, Res J (2003) Nevel antiof alcohol dehydrogenase E from Excharichia coli. J Biol Chem. 278-30195-30198
- EBIolk N. Soininen R (1970) Pseudon as cylinchrome c peroxidase Acta Chem Scand 24:2126-2136
- Gentalez-Flecha B. Demple B (1994) Intracellular generation of superviside as a by-product of Villetia harvest facilitatie expressed in Escherichia celi. J Basterioi 176:2293-2299
- Gonzalez-Flecha B. Demple B (1995) Metabolic sources of hydr pereside is aerobically proving Exchericitio colt. I Biol Chem-220 LIVAL-LIVAT
- Goothew CE, Wilson IBH, Humay DBB, Pettienew GW (1990) The cellular location and specificity of bacterial cytochrome c perosidases. Biochem J 271:707-712
- Kalmenicks U (2006) Physiology of Zymore us nobilis; some ananywered questions. Adv Microb Physiol 51:73-117
- Kalmenicks U. de Graaf AA, Bringer-Meyer S, Sahn H (1993) Oxidative phosphorylation in Zomonomas methilis. Arch Microbiol 100:74-79
- Kalnenicks U. Galinina N. Bringer-Meyer S. Poole RK (1998) Membrane D-lactate oxidase in Zymo our sobilir, evidence for a branched respiratory chain. FEMS Microbiol Lett 168. 92-97

- Kalnenieks U. Galinina N. Toma MM, Poole RK (2000) Cyamile inhibits respiration yet stimulates aerobic growth of Zymonomair mobilis. Microbiology 146:1259–1266
- Kalnenieks U, Galinina N, Toma MM (2005) Physiological regulation of the properties of alcohol delydrogenues II. (ADH II) of Zymomous mobilic: NADH renders ADH II resistant to cyanide and aerotion. Arch Microbiol 183:450–455
- Kalnenieks U, Galinina N, Toma MM, Pickford JL, Ratkis R, Poole RK (2006) Respiratory hebraiont of a Zymemonan mobilit adult Lane mutant supports the hypothesis of two alcohol dehydrogenase interarymes catalysing apposite mactions. FERS Latt 500: 5064–5068.
- Kalsenieks U, Galinina N, Strandina I, Kravale Z, Pickford JL, Rotkin R, Poole RK (2008) NADH dehydrogenase deficiency results in low ropiration rate and improved acrobic growth of Zynumonar mobilis. Microbiology 154:989–994
- Kelly MJ, Poole RK, Yates MG, Kennedy C (1990) Cloning and mutagenesis of genes encoding the cytochrome bi/ terminal costidase complex in Acotobactive vinciandle: mutami deficient in the cytochronic d complex are analyte to fix nitrogen in air. J Bacteriol 172:6010-6019
- Korshanov S. Imlay JA (2010) Two sources of endogenous hydrogen peroxide in Eucherichia coli. Mol Microbiol 75:1389–1401
- Kouvelio VN, Saanders E, Brettin TS, Bruce D, Detter C, Han C, Typas MA, Pappas KM (2009) Complete personne sequence of the ethanol producer Zonomonas mobili: NCIMB 11163, J Bacteriol 19(2):160–7143.
- Liang C-C, Lee W-C (1998) Characteristics and transformation of Zomonomus mobilis with plasmid pKT230 by electroporation. Bioprocess Eng 19:81-85
- Markwell MAK, Haav SM, Barber LL, Talbert NE (1978) A modification of the Lowry procedure to simplify protein determination in membrane and lipoprotein samples. Anal Biochem 87 206–200
- Ooman YA, Conway T, Bonetti SJ, Ingram LO (1987) Glycolytic flux, in Zymomonar osobilir: enzyme and metabolite levels during barch fermentation. J Bacteriol 109:3726–3736
- Panek HR, O'Brian MR (2004) KatG is the primary detoxifier of hydrogen perioxide produced by aerobic metabolism in *Brodychizubrian japonicum*. J Bacteriol 186:7874–7880
- Poole RK, Ciok GM (2000) Redundancy of aerobic respiratory chains in bacteria? Routes, reasons and regulation, Adv Microb Physiol 43:165–224
- Reyes L. Scopes RK (1991) Membrane-associated ATPase from Zymomonan mobility, partification and characterization. BBA 1068(174-):78
- Ropers PL, Lee KJ, Skotnicki ML, Tribe DE (1982) Ethansii preduction by Zymonomax mohilis. Adv Biochem Eng 21:37–84
- Ropers PL, Jeon YJ, Lee KJ, Lawford HG (2007) Zymomonas multilis for fact ethanol and higher value products. Adv Biochem Eng Biotechnol 106:263–288

- Sambrook J, Fritsch EF, Maniatis T (1989) Molecular cloning: a laboratory manual, 2nd eds. Cold Spring Harbor Laboratory, Cold Spring Harbor
- Schniehl M, Jahn A, Meyer zu Vilsendorf A, Hennocke S, Masepold B, Schuppler M, Maruer M, Ocline J, Klipp W (1993) Identification of a new class of nitrogen fixation genes in *Rhodobecter* cognilator: a potative membrane complex involved in electron transport to nitrogenast. Mol Gen Genet 241:602–615
- Seaver LC, Imlay JA (2001) Hydrogen peroxide fluxes and compatmentalization inside growing Exchericitis coll. J Basteriol 183: 1082-7189
- Seo JS, Cheng H, Park HS, Yoon KO, Jang C, Kim JJ, Hong JH, Kim H, Kim JH et al (2005) The genome sequence of the ethanologenic bacterium Zymomenus mobilis 2064. Nat Bastechnol 23:63–68.
- Scenarwan K, Lertwattanasakul N, Thanonkev P, Matseshita K, Yamada M (2000) Analysis of the respiratory chain in ethanolopenic Zymomonus multils with a cyanide-resistant hd-type ubiquined exilates an the only terminal industre and its possible physiological roles. J Miel Microbiol Biotechnol 14:163–175
- Sprenger G (1996) Carboltydnise metubolism in Zymonsonus mobilie a catabolic highway with some scenic routes. FEMS Microbiol Los 148:501-307
- Strohdeicher M, Neuß B, Bringer-Meyer S, Sahm H (1990) Electron transport chain of Zymonomas mobilis. Interaction with the recentrane-bound glucose dehydrogenase and identification of sibiquinone 10. Arch Microbiol 154:536–543
- Swings J, DeLey J (1977) The biology of Zymomonan. Bacteriol Rev 41:1–46
- Trumpewer BL, Gennis RB (1994) Energy transduction by cytochrome completes in mitochondrial and bacterial respiration: the enzymology of coupling electron transfer reactions to transmembrane proton translocation. Annu Rev Biochem 63:675–716.
- Viikari L (1986) By-product formation in athanel fermentation by Zymonomas mobilis. Technical Research Centre of Finland. Publication 27
- Viikari L, Berry DR (1988) Carbohydrate metabolism in Zymonoman. Crit Rav Biotechnol 7:237–281
- Yang S. Pappas KM, Hanser LJ, Land ML, Chen G-L, Harst GB. Pan C, Kosvelle VN, Typas MA, Pelletier DA, Klingeman DL, Chang YJ, Samatova NF, Brown SD (2009a) Improved generation interaction for Zomonistan mobility. Nat Biotechnol 27:893–894.
- Yang S, Tschaplinski TJ, Engle NL, Carroll SL, Martin SL, Davison BH, Palambo AV. Rodriguez M Ir. Brown SD (2009b) Transcriptorus: and metabolomic profiling of Zymmunan mobillin during aerobic and anaerobic fermentations. BMC Genomics 10:54

3.3 Application of FT-IR spectroscopy for fingerprinting of Zymomonas mobilis respiratory mutants

Hinduwi Publishing Corporation Spectroscopy: An International Journal Volume 27 (2012), Issue 5-6, Pages 581–585 doi:10.1155/2012/163712

# Application of FT-IR Spectroscopy for Fingerprinting of Zymomonas mobilis Respiratory Mutants

### M. Grube, R. Rutkis, M. Gavare, Z. Lasa, I. Strazdina, N. Galinina, and U. Kalnenieks

Institute of Microbiology and Biotechnology, University of Latvia, 1010 Riga, Latvia

Correspondence should be addressed to M. Garare, mareite240 inbox.ly

Copyright © 2012 M. Grahe et al. This is an open access article distributed under the Circative Commons Attribution License, which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work is properly cited.

Abstract. Z. mobilis ATCC 20191 and its respiratory knockost matants, kat, soft-, cydF-, and cydF-, were grown under anaerobic and aerobic conditions. PT-IR spectroscopy was used to study the variations of the cell macroenolecular composition. Quantitative analysis showed that the concentration ratios—nucleic acids to lipids, for Z. mobilis parent strain, kat-, sdF-, cydF-, and cydF- strains, chearly distinguished Z. mobilis parent strain from its matant detivatives and corresponded fairly well to the expected degree of biochemical similarity between the strains. Two different FT-IR-spectra hierarchical closur analysis (BCA) methods were created to differentiate Z mobilis parent strain and requiratery knockout matant strains. ECA based on discriminative spectra mages of carbohydrates, macheic acids, and lipids allowed to evaluate the influence of growth environment (aeration, growth phase) on the macroenolecular composition of cells and differentiate the strains. BCA based on IR spectra of inocolumn, in a diagnostic region including the characteristic acid vibration modes, clearly discriminated the strains under study. Thus it was shown that FT-IR spectroscopy can distinguish various alterations of Z mobilis respiratory metabolism by HCA of biomass spectra.

Keywords: FT-IR spectroscopy, Zymonomou mobilit, respiratory restants, HCA, oxidative stress

### 1. Introduction

Discrimination between different strains of microorganisms can be based on the whole organism biochemical fingerprinting. For that purpose, Fourier-transform infrared (FT-IR) spectroscopy is one of the methods of choice, proven to be efficient for quantitative analysis of the cell macromolecular composition. FT-IR spectroscopy is a time- and chemicals-saving biophysical method that enables characterization, screening, discrimination, and identification of intact microbial cells or cell components. Main advantages of this whole-organism fingerprinting method are small sample amounts, and simple, time-saving sample preparation without chemical pretreatment, allowing to obtain real-time information about the macromolecular composition of cells.

It has been shown that FT-IR spectroscopy has a sufficient resolution power to distinguish between single-gene knockout mutants in yeast [1], *Bacillus subrilis* and its gerD and gerA mutants [2], well-defined discrimination of different phenotypes of *Staphylococcus aurus* in liquid media for diagnostic and research purposes [3]. FT-IR microspectroscopy of leaves was used to develop a rapid method for screening of mutant plants for a broad range of cell wall phenotypes [4] and to identify different classes of Arabidopsis mutants [5]. Lately FT-IR spectroscopy was used to study the bacterium Enterobacter cloacae and several of its biofilm mutants [6].

For certain reasons, respiratory matants of the Gram-negative bacterium Zymomonas mobilis might represent special interest for FT-IR analysis and strain fingerprinting. Zymomonas mobilis is a facultatively anaerobic, obligately fermentative bacterium with a highly active ethanol fermentation pathway. At the same time, it possesses aerobic respiratory chain, supporting high oxygen uptake rates. Due to still unknown mechanisms, respiration in this bacterium is poorly coupled to ATP synthesis [7]. Recently, we have constructed a type-II NADH dehydrogenase knockout strain (will-) [8], a knockout of the cytochrome b subunit of the bc1 complex (cytB-), a knockout of the subunit II of bd terminal oxidase (cydB-), and catalase knockout (kat-) strain [9]. All these mutant strains are able to grow under aerobic conditions, but have distinct alterations of respiratory metabolism to various degrees. All the mutant strains show clear indications of oxidative stress: relative to the parent type they have 3-4 times upregulated transcription of superoxide dismutase, as measured by quantitative RT-PCR [9]. Apparently, the mechanism of oxidative stress should be different for each strain, as far as the alterations of respiratory metabolism differ. Macromolecular components, analyzed by FT-IR spectroscopy, like cell membrane lipids, proteins, and nucleic acids, are the primary molecular targets of reactive oxygen species during oxidative stress [10]. Hence, our aim was to investigate the macromolecular composition of these respiratory mutants by FT-IR spectroscopy, to see if it is possible to discriminate various alterations of respiratory metabolism by hierarchical cluster analysis of biomass spectra.

### 2. Materials and Methods

Z mobilis ATCC 29191, the type-II NADH dehydrogenase knockout strain (ndh-) [8], the knockout of the cytochrome b subunit of cytochrome bc1 complex (cytB-), the knockout of the subunit II of bd terminal oxidase (cydB-), and catalase knockout (kat-) strain [9] were constructed, by disruption of the respective genes with the chloramphenicol-resistance determinant, using homologous recombination [8, 9]. Inoculum biomass was grown under microaerophilic conditions in liquid medium with glucose for 24 h. The batch cultures were grown under anaerobic and aerobic conditions in plastic 20 mL test-tabes and in 50 mL glass flasks, respectively, and aerobic cultures were stirred at 200 rpm. Growth medium contained 20 g/L glucose, 5 g/L yeast extract and mineral salts, pH 6 and temperature +30°C. Biomass samples were collected at exponential (7h) and stationary (24h) growth phases. Cells were washed twice with distilled water and centrifuged. FT-IR analysis was performed using 5-15 µL of washed cell water suspension poured out by drops on a silicon plate and dried at  $T < 50^{\circ}$ C. Absorption spectra were recorded on an HTS-XT microplate reader (Bruker, Germany) over the range 4000-400 cm-1, with a resolution of 4 cm<sup>-1</sup>. Quantitative analysis of carbohydrates, nucleic acids, proteins, and lipids in biomass was carried out as in [11]. Data were processed with OPUS 6.5 software. Hierarchical cluster analysis (HCA) was used to create dendrograms from Z mobilis and its knockout mutant IS absorption spectra using Ward's algorithm.

### 3. Results and Discussion

FT-IR spectra of Z. mobilis ATCC 29191 parent type and its mutant biomass grown under aerobic or anaerobic conditions were analyzed by quantitative analysis and HCA.

582

### Spectroscopy: An International Journal

Comparison of recorded absorption spectra showed changes of band profiles in spectral regions 1140–1110 and 1665–1645 cm<sup>-1</sup>, thus indicating differences in the macromolecular composition of parent and matant cells. Bands at 1183 (P=O; C=O), 1095 (P=O; carbohydrates), 1108, 1515 (protein, NH<sub>3</sub><sup>+</sup> of α-amino groups, tyrosine), 1521 (NH<sub>3</sub><sup>+</sup> of side-chain amino groups), 1660 and 1657 cm<sup>-1</sup> (Arnide L, β-sheet) changing the shape and/or intensities were used for discrimination [12]. The shift between 1515 and 1521 cm<sup>-1</sup> specifies the changes in cell protein composition depending on the growth conditions—anaerobic/aerobic, exponential/stationary phase.

Quantitative analysis of all samples was done to gain data on the carbohydrate, nucleic acid, protein, and lipid concentrations in biomass (data not shown). Variations of concentrations were not wide (2-8% depending on a component), yet well-expressed analysis of these data showed that the cell macromolecular composition depends on the growth conditions. In all strains lipid concentrations were higher under aerobic growth conditions than anaerobic growth. For example the content of lipids in Z. mobilis parent strain cells was 4% dry weight (DW) and 2% DW under aerobic and anaerobic growth conditions correspondingly. It is known that the increase of lipid content is one of cells responses to stress. The content of total carbohydrates was higher in mutant strain cells and was influenced by growth conditions (+/- oxygen, 7 or 24h). For example, the carbohydrate concentration in cydB- mutant at exponential phase (after 7 h) under aerobic environment was 21% DW but under anaerobic conditions 17% DW. Data analysis of guantitative results showed that discrimination of parent and mutant strains can be based on nucleic acid and lipid concentrations in inoculum's cells. As the concentrations of nucleic acids and lipids in parent and mutant inoculums biomasses were in various proportions, their ratio was used for the strain differentiation. Nucleic acid to lipid concentration ratios for Z mobilis parent strain, knt-, ndh-, cstB-, and cydB- strains were 6.95, 4.42, 5.33, 5.16, and 5.13 (±0.3) correspondingly. Notably, the values of this ratio clearly distinguished Z. mobilis parent strain from its matant derivatives and corresponded fairly well to the expected degree of biochemical similarity between the strains. Thus, the catalase knockout strain differed from all the respiratory chain mutants. There was more similarity found between cviB- and cvdB- strains, each with partially disrupted electron transport, than between either of them and ndb-, having near-zero respiration rate.

Next step was to create HCA method for differentiation of Z mobilis parent and knockout mutant strains. It was established that vector normalized, 2nd-derivative spectra in three spectral ranges 1185-950, 1483-1360, and 3022-2832 cm<sup>-1</sup>, were functional for HCA of all samples at various growth conditions and phases. This dendrogram clearly showed two distinct clusters of aerobically and anaerobically grown strains. All inoculum samples of parent and knockout mutant strains were clearly discriminated and formed one subcluster. These results showed that the biochemical composition of cells is influenced and can be changed by choosing appropriate fermentation conditions.

Since the dendrogram of the above mentioned HCA and quantitative analysis data discriminated Z mobilis parent and knockout mutant strains even using the spectra of inoculums, another HCA method was created. The second derivative inoculums spectra were analyzed in several regions: 1665–1645, 1544–1510, 1301–1086, 1220–1174, and 1120–1086 cm<sup>-1</sup> to choose the diagnostic peaks or regions for HCA. As characteristic were chosen two regions: 1120– 1086 and 1301–1086 cm<sup>-1</sup>, and as diagnostic region was selected 1301–1086 cm<sup>-1</sup> including the characteristic nucleic acid vibration modes. HCA dendrogram (Figure 1) clearly shows discrimination between Z mobilis parent and knockout mutant strains, difference between *kat*- and respiratory mutants, differences between respiratory mutants and the similarity of *cyal8*- and *cyn8*- mutants.



Figure 1: HCA of Z mobilis ATCC 29191 and its knockout mutant inoculums spectra of 3 folds experiment (Ward's algorithm, Vector normalization, 2nd derivative, region 1301–1086 cm<sup>-1</sup>).

These results are in agreement with quantitative analysis data and estimated from the mutant construction.

### 4. Conclusions

FT-IR quantitative analysis showed variations of the cell macromolecular composition depending on the strain peculiarities and growth conditions. Discrimination of Z mobilis AFCC 29191 parent strain and its knockout mutant strains can be based on the ratio of macleic acid to lipid concentrations. HCA showed to be effective for Z. mobilis ATCC 29191 parent strain and respiratory knockout mutant strain discrimination on the basis of inoculum IR-spectra and indicated the influence of growth environment (aeration, growth phase) on the macromolecular composition of cells.

### Acknowledgment

This work was supported by the Project Nr. 2009/0207/1DP/1.1.1.2.0/09/APIA/VIAA/128 Establishment of Latvian Interdisciplinary Interuniversity Scientific Geoup of Systems Biology, http://www.sysbio.lv. Spectroscopy: An International Journal

### References

- S. G. Oliver, M. K. Winson, D. B. Kell, and F. Baganz, "Systematic functional analysis of the yeast genome," *Trends in Biotechnology*, vol. 16, no. 9, pp. 373–378, 1998.
- [2] H. Y. Cheung, J. Cui, and S. Q. Sun, "Real-time monitoring of Bacillus subfilis endospore components by attenuated total reflection Fourier-transform infrared spectroscopy during germination," *Microbiology*, vol. 145, no. 5, pp. 1043–1048, 1999.
- [3] K. Becker, N. Al Laham, W. Fegeler, R. A. Proctor, G. Peters, and C. Von Eiff, "Fouriertransform infrared spectroscopic analysis is a powerful tool for studying the dynamic changes in staphylococcus aureus small-colony variants," *Journal of Clinical Microbiology*, vol. 44, no. 9, pp. 3274–3278, 2006.
- [4] L. Chen, N. C. Carpita, W. D. Reiter, R. H. Wilson, C. Jeffries, and M. C. McCann, "A rapid method to screen for cell-wall matants using discriminant analysis of Fourier transform infrared spectra," *Plant Journal*, vol. 16, no. 3, pp. 385–392, 1998.
- [5] G. Mouille, S. Robin, M. Lecomte, S. Pagant, and H. Höfte, "Classification and identification of Arabidopsis cell wall matants using Fourier-Transform InfraRed (FT-IR) microspectroscopy," *Plant Journal*, vol. 35, no. 3, pp. 393–404, 2003.
- [6] R. J. Delle-Bovi, A. Smits, and H. M. Pylypiw, "Rapid method for the determination of total monosaccharide in enterobacter cloacae strains using Fourier transform infrared spectroscopy," *American Journal of Analytical Chemistry*, vol. 2, pp. 212–216, 2011.
- [7] U. Kalnenieks, "Physiology of Zonomonas mobilis: some unanswered questions," Advances in Microbial Physiology, vol. 51, pp. 73–117, 2006.
- [8] U. Kalnenieks, N. Galinina, I. Strazdina et al., "NADH dehydrogenase deficiency results in low respiration rate and improved aerobic growth of Zymomonas mobilis," Microbiology, vol. 154, no. 3, pp. 989–994, 2008.
- [9] I. Strazdina, Z. Kravale, N. Galinina, R. Rutkis, R.K. Poole, and U. Kalnenicks, "Electron transport and exidative stress in Zymomonas mobilis respiratory mutants," Archives of Microbiology. In press.
- [10] S. V. Avery, "Molecular targets of oxidative stress," *Biochemical Journal*, vol. 434, no. 2, pp. 201–210, 2011.
- [11] M. Grube, M. Bekers, D. Upite, and E. Kaminska, "IR-spectroscopic studies of Zymomonas mobilis and levan precipitate," Vibrational Spectroscopy, vol. 28, no. 2, pp. 277–285, 2002.
- [12] D. Naumann, "Infrared spectroscopy in microbiology," in *Encyclopedia of Analytical Chemistry*, R. A. Meyers, Ed., pp. 102–131, John Wiley & Sons, Chichester, UK, 2000.

# 3.4 The inefficient aerobic energetics of Zymomonas mobilis: identifying the bottleneck

Environment - Health - Techniques

Aerobic energetics of Zymomonas mobile

ylation activity was demonstrated in non-growing cells with ethanol, and in membrane preparations with

NADH [13]. These findings suggested the need to look

deeper for other mechanisms that possibly can explain

ATP produced in the Entner-Doudoroff pathway, since

Z. mobilis produces little cell mass, grows with a low

energetic efficiency; and represents a typical example of

"uncoupled growth" [7, 14]. The relatively low growth yield

values together with the high glucose uptake rate, reaching

4.0-5.6 g glucose h<sup>-1</sup> (g dry wt.)<sup>-1</sup>, raise the question of the

reactions dissipating the excess ATP produced in glycoly-

sis [11, 14-16]. Apparently, the rate of the excess ATP hydrolysis must be equal to the difference between ATP

production by catabolic reactions and its utilization by anabolic processes. Z. mobilis possess several ATP-hydrolyzing enzymes: periplasmic nucleotidase(s), acid and alkaline

phosphatases, and the membrane H\*-dependent ATPase [2].

However, nothing is known about the possible involvement of membrane transport in putative ATP hydrolyzing futile

Biomass synthesis is by far not the main consumer of

Z. mohilis poor aerobic metabolism.

Research Paper

# The inefficient aerobic energetics of Zymomonas mobilis: Identifying the bottleneck

### Reinis Rutkis, N. Galinina, I. Strazdina and U. Kalnenieks

Institute of Microbiology and Biotechnology, University of Lahria, Riga, Latvia

To investigate the mechanisms of Zymamonai mobilis uncoupled aerobic metabolism, growth properties of the wild-type strain Zm6 were compared to those of its respiratory mutants cyt8 and cyd8, and the effects of the ATPase inhibitor DCCD on growth and intracellular ATP concentration were studied. The effects of the ATPase inhibitor DCCD on growth and intracellular ATP concentration were studied. The effects of the ATPase inhibitor DCCD on growth and intracellular ATP concentration were studied. The effects of the ATPase inhibitor DCCD on growth and intracellular ATP concentration strongly indicated that the apparent lack of oxidative phosphorylation in aerobically growing Z mobilis culture might be caused by the ATP hydrolyzing activity of the H<sup>+</sup>-dependent ATPase in all analyzed strains. Aerobic growth yields of the mutants, and their capacity of oxidative ATP synthesis with ethanol were closely similar, not supporting presence of one major, yet energetically inefficient electron transport branch causing the observed poor aerobic growth and lack of oxidative phosphorylation in Z mobilis. We suggest that rapidly operating Entner–Doudoroff pathway generates too high phosphorylation potential for the weakly coupled respiratory system to shift the H<sup>+</sup>-dependent ATPase toward ATP synthesis.

Abbreviations: DCCD - dicyclohexylcarbodimide: Ap - proton-motive force; E-D pathway - Entner-Doudcooff pathway

Keywords: H1-dependent ATPase / Oxidative phosphorylation / Respiratory mutants / Zymomonas mobilia

Received: October 28, 2013; accepted: February 7, 2014

DOI 10.10025/xbm.201200859

### Introduction

Zymomonas mebilis is a facultatively anaerobic, ethanolproducing bacterium that possesses a constitutive aerobic respiratory chain and H<sup>+</sup>-dependent  $F_1F_0$ -type AIPase [1–6]. However, the respiratory system does not appear to participate in AIP synthesis, since aerobic biomass yields do not exceed the anaerobic values, which are around 8–10 g dry wt. (mol-glucose)<sup>-1</sup> for batch cultures [7–9]. Earlier reports suggesting that aerobic metabolism is inhibitory due to the accumulation of acetaldehyde [8, 10, 11] do not explain the low yield, since elimination of acetaldehyde by air sparging during aerobic batch cultivation increases Z mobils aerobic growth yields to the same level with those observed anaerobically [12]. At the same time, oxidative phosphor-

© 2014 WILEY-VCH Verlag GridH & Co. KGaA, Weinheim

www.jbm-pournal.com

J. Basic Microbiol. 2014, 54: 1-8

Correspondence: Dr. Rems Ruke, Institute of Microbiology and Biotechnology, University of Latvia, Kronvalda Boute, 4, 1586 Riga, Latvia E-mail: rems.mbio.9 gmail.com Phone: + 301 29129408 Fac: + 301 29129408

### 2 Peinis Bublis et al.

cycles in this bacterium. The H'-dependent AlPase contributes up to the 20% of the overall ATP turnover in Z mobils cells and has been considered as partly responsible for the "uncoupled growth" [2]. The previously reported increase of Z mobils anaerobic growth yield in the presence of the H'-dependent inhibitor DCCD [17], indicates that H'-dependent ATPase hydrolyzing activity indeed competes with the biosynthetic ATP demand in anaerobically growing culture,

While in the anaerobic conditions, largely due to necessity to maintain proton-motive force (Ap). ATP hydrolysis predominantly may be attributed to the H"-dependent ATPase, the ATP turnover under aerobic conditions seems more obscure. Typically, growth of a facultatively aerobic microorganism is stimulated by additional ATP generated in the oxidative phosphorylation. Hence, a plausible reason for the low aerobic growth yield of Z. mobilis may be related to an impaired aerobic ATP turnover: either the H"-dependent ATPase for some reasons is unable to turn to ATP synthesis, or the newly synthesized ATP gets rapidly hydrolyzed by other reactions. Thus, the capacity of the respiratory system of Z mobilis to generate high enough Ap for aerobic ATP synthesis is an open question. Recently, using aerobically cultivated cytochrome bc1 and cytochrome bd knock-out mutants (Zm6-cyt8 and Zm6-cyd8), it has been shown that electron transport chain in Z. mobilis contains at least two electron pathways to oxygen [18]. Yet, the terminal oxidase for the cytochrome bc, containing branch has not been identified, and the relative energetic efficiency of these branches has not been studied. It is worth to mention that difficulty to reach sufficiently high Ap might be enhanced by the earlier reported high proton leakage of Z mobilis energy-coupling membrane at elevated ethanol concentrations or by other Ap dissipating mechanisms [19, 20]. Once the critical level of the non-specific dissipation of Ap is reached, it naturally leads to ATP hydrolysis because of the Ap-compensatory role of the H\*-dependent ATPase. Yet, it is possible that the respiratory chain in Z mobilis can generate sufficient Ap, and oxidative phosphorylation actually takes place, but the ATP is dissipated by other mechanisms, not involving H\*-dependent ATPase directly.

In the present paper, we used respiratory knock-out mutants and the H<sup>+</sup>-dependent ATPase inhibitor DOCD to discriminate between these possibilities.

### Materials and methods

### Chemicals

Dicyclohexylcarbodiimide (DCCD), ATP, and ADP were purchased from Sigma-Aldrich (Deisenhofen, Germany). The ATP bioluminescence assay kit, was supplied by Roche Diagnostics GmbH (Germany).

### Bacterial strains and cultivation

Bacterial strains used in the present study and their genotypes are listed in Table 1. The bacteria were grown at 30 °C in the standard culture medium containg (per liter): 5g yeast extract, 50g glucose, 1g KH<sub>2</sub>PO<sub>4</sub>, 1g (NH<sub>4</sub>)<sub>2</sub>SO<sub>4</sub>, 0.5g MgSO<sub>4</sub>-7H<sub>2</sub>O. All Z mobilis cultures were grown in 200 ml flasks (50 ml culture volume) shaken at 150 r.p.m., at 30 °C with atmospheric sparging of air. Within the series of aerobic batch cultivations of wild-type strain Zm6 and Z mobilis respiratory mutants, DCCD was added at 50, 100, and 200 µM concentrations directly before the exponential growth phase.

Escherichia coli JM109 was routinely grown on LB medium supplemented with 35 g glucose per liter, in 200 ml flasks (50 ml culture volume) shaken at 150 r.p.m., at 37 °C.

### Preparation of non-growing cell suspensions and membrane vesicles

For the preparation of non-growing cell suspension, cells were harvested at late exponential phase, sedimented, washed, and resuspended in 100 mM potassium phosphate buffer (pH 6.9), containing 2 mM magnesium sulfate, to a biomass concentration of 6.8–7.0 g(dry wt.)L<sup>-1</sup>.

For the preparation of cell-free extracts, cells were sedimented from 200 ml suspension (OD 9.0 at 550 nm) by centrifugation at 5000 rpm (3000g) for 15 min, washed, and resuspended in 100 mM potassium phosphate buffer, containing 2 mM magnesium sulfate, pH

Table 1. Bacterial strains used in this study.

| Strain        | Characteristics  | Source                |
|---------------|--|-----------------------|
| Zm6           | Parent strain  | ATCC 29191            |
| Zm6-cyt8      | Zm6 strain with chloramphenicol resistance determinant inserted in the<br>ORF of the cytochrome b subunit gene (ZMO 0957) of the bc, complex               | Strandina et al. [18] |
| Zm6-cy/B      | 2ro6 strain with chloramphenicol resistance determinant inserted in the ORF of<br>subunit II icudBi gene (ZMO 0957) of the cytochrome bil terminal oxidase | Strandina et al. [18] |
| E coli JM-109 | CHARLE CARACTERICATION CONTRACTOR PRODUCTS AND ADDRESS (1999)  | ATCC 53323 "Promega"  |

© 2014 MEEY-VCH Verlag GrieH & Co KGaA, Menhami

www.jom-journal.com

J Basic Microbiol 2014, 54, 1-8

6.9. to about 6.8–7.0 mg/dry wt.)ml<sup>-1</sup>. Cell walls were broken by vortexing the above suspension in the disintegrator at 3000 rpm (1400g) for 2.5 min, using 106 μm diameter glass beads. Typically, cell free extracts of 4.6–4.9 mg protein per milliliter were obtained. Subsequent removal of unbroken cells and separation of cytoplasmic membranes by ultracentrifugation were performed as before [3, 13].

### Artificial induction of transmembrane pH gradients

Artificial transmembrane pH gradients of 3.5-4.0 pH units were induced by the addition of 50 µl of 0.1 M HC1 to 10 ml of 3.8-4.0 mg(dry wt.) ml<sup>-1</sup> starved cell suspension incubated in 10 mM phosphate buffer at pH 6.8.

### Analytical methods

Growth yields (Y), specific growth rate (a), specific glucose uptake rate (q), and intracellular ATP concentration in all strains were calculated from the data of exponential growth phase. Gell concentration was determined as OD550, and dry cell mass of the suspensions was calculated by reference to a calibration curve. Glucose concentration was measured by HPLC (Agilent 1100 series), using a Biorad Aminex HPX-87H column. Samples for ATP determination were quenched in ice-cold 10% trichloroacetic acid and assayed by the standard luciferin-luciferase method using LKB Wallac 1251 Luminometer [21]. Concentration of dissolved oxygen was monitored by a Radiometer Clark-type oxygen electrode in a thermostatted electrode cell (30 °C). Protein concentration in cell-free extracts and membrane samples was determined according to Markwell et al. [22]. All results are means of at least three replicates.

# Journal of Basic Microbiology

Aerobic energetics of Zymomonas mobils 3

### Results

### Effects of DCCD on the batch growth and glycolysis under aerobic conditions

To analyze the contribution of H<sup>+</sup>-dependent ATPase to aerobic growth of Z mobilis wild-type and respiratory mutant strains, we studied effects of DCCD on the key aerobic batch growth parameters. Series of aerobic batch cultivations of wild-type strain Zm6 and respiratory mutants revealed positive correlation between the growth yield and the added DCCD concentration (Table 2). Presence of DCCD in the growth medium had negligible effect on the intracellular ATP concentration and the specific growth rate µ, yet greatly provoked decrease of the specific glucose uptake rate (g). For the wild-type strain, negative correlation between the specific glucose uptake rate and the added DCCD concentration was apparent. In both respiratory mutant cultures, specific glucose consumption rate showed higher sensitivity to 50 µM than 100 µII DCCD concentration, yet, the overall effect of DCCD was similar to that in Zm6. Although at present it is difficult to explain these strain-specific differences, in general increase of DCCD concentration in the media had a pronounced negative effect on q in all strains.

### Use of DCCD for establishing the direction of the H<sup>1</sup>dependent ATPase reaction

To establish the direction of the H<sup>+</sup>-dependent ATPase reaction, we monitored the change of intracellular ATP level immediately after addition of DCCD. The time course of the intracellular ATP concentration after the addition of 50 µM DCCD revealed that all Z mobils strains responded similarly to DCCD (Fig. 1). Its addition caused a

Table 2. Aerobic growth parameters of Z mobils wild-type strain Zm6 and respiratory mutanta Zm6-cyd8 and Zm6-cyd8, in the presence of various DCCD concentrations growth yield Y (g dry wt mol<sup>-1</sup>), specific glucose uptake rate φ (g g<sup>-1</sup>h<sup>-1</sup>), specific growth rate μ (h<sup>-1</sup>), and average intracellular ATP (mM) levels are presented for exponential growth phase.

| Strain          | Parameter | DCCD concentration (µM) |                  |                 |                  |  |
|-----------------|-----------|-------------------------|------------------|-----------------|------------------|--|
|                 |           | -                       | 50               | 100             | 200              |  |
| Žm6             | Y         | 15.01 ± 0.2             | 20.58 ± 1.93     | 22.16 ± 5.06    | 25.52 ± 7.23     |  |
|                 |           | 4.36 ± 0.6              | $3.23 \pm 0.56$  | $3.09 \pm 0.87$ | $2.80 \pm 1.05$  |  |
|                 | 11        | $0.37 \pm 0.01$         | $0.36 \pm 0.04$  | $0.37 \pm 0.02$ | $0.38 \pm 0.10$  |  |
|                 | ATP       | $1.21 \pm 0.04$         | $1.8 \pm 0.13$   | $1.59 \pm 0.15$ | $1.65 \pm 0.16$  |  |
| Zm6-cytB        | Y         | $13.01 \pm 1.7$         | $18.24 \pm 4.20$ | $18.13 \pm 7.7$ | $19.27 \pm 3.52$ |  |
| TANK<br>Masarat | 4         | $4.97 \pm 0.2$          | $3.47 \pm 0.65$  | $3.84 \pm 1.6$  | $3.24 \pm 0.32$  |  |
|                 | 44        | $0.36 \pm 0.03$         | $0.34 \pm 0.02$  | 0.35 ± 0.01     | $0.31 \pm 0.02$  |  |
|                 | ATP       | $1.33 \pm 0.12$         | $1.76 \pm 0.09$  | $1.30 \pm 0.16$ | $1.50 \pm 0.14$  |  |
| Zmi-cydB        | Y         | $13.55 \pm 0.4$         | $18.98 \pm 0.57$ | $18.09 \pm 2.7$ | $19.81 \pm 1.3$  |  |
|                 | 4         | $4.12 \pm 0.6$          | $2.82 \pm 0.57$  | $3.22 \pm 0.8$  | $2.39 \pm 0.1$   |  |
|                 | 16        | 0.31 ± 0.04             | $0.27 \pm 0.03$  | $0.32 \pm 0.03$ | $0.26 \pm 0.02$  |  |
|                 | ATP       | $1.07 \pm 0.09$         | $1.42 \pm 0.06$  | $1.20 \pm 0.18$ | $0.950 \pm 0.07$ |  |

Results are means of three replicates.

© 2014 MILEY VCH Verlag Griteri & Co KGaA, Membern

www.jbm-journal.com

J. Basic Microbiol. 2014, 54, 1-8

4 Beinis Bublis et al.





Figure 2. Effect of 50 µM DOCD on the intracellular ATP levels after acidification of the external medium. DCCD was added 5-min before acid pulses. Results are means of three independent experiments. Symbols: ○ Zm6 and ◆ Zm6 + 0.05 mM DCCD.

pronounced increase of the ATP intracellular concentration. These results indicated that the hydrolyzing activity of the H<sup>+</sup> dependent ATPase is taking place in Z. mobils also under aerobic conditions. This finding was directly opposite to what we obtained with E. coli. DCCD addition to aerobically growing E. coli culture, caused a decrease of ATP intracellular concentration (Fig. 1) in complete agreement with the expected operation of its ATPase in the direction of ATP synthesis.

To make sure that DCCD indeed inhibits Z mobilis H<sup>+</sup>-dependent ATPase, we carried out a series of experiments, where we monitored intracellular ATP levels after acidification of the external medium with and without addition of DCCD to starved cells. Transient increase of the intracellular ATP levels after acid pulses directly showed the ability of H<sup>+</sup>-dependent ATPase to carry out ATP synthesis in the wild-type strain (Fig. 2), as well as in the respiratory mutants (data not shown), which is consistent with earlier reports [13]. DCCD addition at 50 µM concentration caused a significant decrease of ATP synthesis, in response to acid pulse (Fig. 2).

To confirm that the observed increase of the ATP concentration in Z wobili strains was not caused by yet unknown non-specific DCCD interaction with respiratory chain of this bacterium we performed experiments in membrane vesicles by monitoring oxygen consumption rate with 0.1 mM NADH in the presence of various DCCD concentrations. The results clearly indicated that submillimolar concentrations of DCCD did not stimulate respiration, but instead, inhibited it. Even the lowest concentration, 50 µM DCCD, caused an 4% decay of oxygen consumption rate, and more pronounced effects were observed after addition of 100 and 200 µM DCCD (Fig. 3).



Figure 3. Relative effect of DCCD addition on the wild-type Zm8 membrane vesicle respiration rate. DCCD was added 5min before experiments. Average values of three independent experiments are presented for control and each DCCD concentration.

© 2014 MEET VCH Verlag GribH & Co KGaA, Menhami

arava (bm-journal.com

J. Basic Microbiol. 2014, 54, 1-8

Aerobic energetics of Zymomonae mobile

### ATP synthesis in Z mobilis wild type and respiratory mutants

Since cultivation results (Table 2) indicated that none of the Z mobilis respiratory branches, when operating as the sole electron transport route under fermenting conditions (Fig. 5), gave rise to any increase of the aerobic growth yield, we compared the ability of all strains to carry out oxidative phosphorylation under nonfermenting conditions by ethanol addition to nongrowing cell suspensions. The time course of ATP intracellular concentration immediately after addition of 2% (v/v) ethanol showed closely similar ATP synthesis in all strains, within the range of measurement error (Fig. 4). Thus, the ability of both Z wobilis respiratory branches to carry out oxidative phosphorylation under non-fermenting conditions proved to be comparable.



Figure 4. ATP levels of Z mobils wild-type strain Zm8, respiratory mutants Zm6-cyd8, and Zm6-cyd8 after addition of 2% (v/v) ethanol at zero time (zero time refers to the moment of ethanol addition). Symbols: • Zm6, • Zm6, • Zm6-cyd8, and ▲ Zm6-cyd8.



In

Figure 5. Electron transport chain and H1 dependent ATPase of Z mobilis. Energy-coupling sites are shown with dashed arrows. Hypothetical transmembrane flux, causing dissipation of the proton-motive force, shown with solid arrow.

© 2014 MEET VCH Verlag Gridel & Co KGaA, Membern

www.jbm-journal.com

J Basic Microbiol 2014, 54 1-8

Beinis Bublis et al.

### Discussion

The energetically inefficient aerobic metabolism of Z mobilis is quite unique, being one of the least well understood among facultatively anaerobic microorganisms. All evidence accumulated for bacteria so far, indicated that respiration should give considerable increase of aerobic growth, as, for example, shown for lactic acid bacteria with electron transport components similar to those of Z. mobilis [23]. The results of the present study confirm that Z mobilis respiratory system does not facilitate the aerobic growth, and thus, does not appear to participate in ATP synthesis under fermenting conditions. This untypical physiology for facultatively anaerobic microbe might be either related to the properties of Z. mobils H7-dependent ATPase, or energetic (in)efficiency of its electron transport chain. The reported increase of the intracellular ATP level after ethanol addition to starved cells under aerobic conditions, as well as the induced ATP synthesis by acidification of the external medium in this study, proved the ability of H<sup>+</sup>-dependent ATPase to carry out ATP synthesis under non-fermenting conditions. Also, Z. mobilis genome contains necessary genes to encode all catalytic and H'-translocating subunits of typical FoF1-type H"-dependent ATPase [24]. Their protein sequence alignment with obligatory aerobic bacterium Guconobatter oxydans H24 [25] possessing oxidative phosphorylation [26] revealed significant genetic similarity (Supplementary Table S1). Taken together, in complete agreement with previous reports [13, 27], our results confirm that Z. mobils H1-dependent ATPase appears to be a quite ordinary bacterial H\*-dependent ATPase. capable of reversible transformation of energy. Therefore, not the H"-dependent ATFase by itself, but rather the Z mobilis respiratory system as a whole might be responsible for the lack of exidative phosphorylation under fermenting conditions.

Although our earlier reports showed comparable oxygen consumption rate of the Z. mobilis wild-type and respiratory mutants cytil, cytill [18], one of these electron transport pathway branches might be poorly coupled to proton translocation, thus resulting in a lower ATP outcome and decrease of the aerobic growth yields. However, the obtained results in this study clearly indicated that none of Z. mobilis respiratory branches, when operating as the sole electron transport route, gave rise to any deviation from the aerobic growth yield of the wild-type strain. Apparently inactivation of cytochrome bil or cytochrome bc<sub>1</sub> complex in the alternative branches of Z. mobilis respiratory chain did not affect aerobical growth properties, suggesting that both pathways might also be comparable in terms of the proton translocation and generation of the proton-motive force (\$\mathcal{L}\nu).

Due to the low permeability of Z mobilis outer membrane for the probes of transmembrane electric potential (A#) direct quantitative study of the A# has proven to be complicated [17, 28]. By monitoring the time-course of intracellular ATP shortly after DCCD addition, we were able to judge if the level of generated Ap had been sufficient to turn H'-dependent ATPase toward oxidative phosphorylation prior to its inhibition. DCCD, binds covalently to a DCCD-sensitive carboxyl group of a c-subunit in Fo complex, and thereby inhibits the activity of H+-dependent ATPase [29]. Increase of the intracellular ATP levels in response to DCCD in Z mobilis under aerobic conditions indicated, that the H<sup>+</sup>-dependent ATPase had functioned in the direction of hydrolysis and hence, that generated Ap might not be sufficient for ATP synthesis. Notably, instead of non-specific stimulation, DCCD caused a partial inhibition of glucose consumption and, much like for mitochondria of yeasts [30], also inhibited membrane vesicle respiration. These findings confirm that DCCD interaction with the H'-dependent ATPase is the only feasible explanation for the observed rise of intracellular ATP concentration in response to its addition during the aerobic growth. We therefore conclude that the hydrolyzing activity of the H<sup>+</sup>-dependent ATPase is taking place in Z. mobilis also under aerobic growth conditions.

This nevel finding, so far not reported for Z. mobilis, elucidates why DCCD addition caused significant increase of the aerobic growth yields observed within this study. Apparently in Z. mobilis, the H'-dependent ATPase competes for ATP with biosynthesis both under anaerobic and aerobic conditions. This is very much different from what has been reported for other facultatively anaerobic bacteria. For example, even 10-100 µM DCCD concentrations are inhibitory to the aerobic growth of E. coli [31]. At the same time, under anaerobic conditions similar ATP spilling mechanism was suggested earlier also for obligately fermentative Streptococcus bovis - another example of the "uncoupled growth" among bacteria [32]. It has been shown that in S. boyts, H"-dependent ATPase is the major free energyspilling reaction under conditions of excess glucose [33].

Futhermore, in a good agreement with previous reports [34], the observed decrease of glycolytic flux in the presence of DCCD accompanying the slight increase of the intracellular ATP concentration, indicated that ATP consuming reactions might exert significant control over the flux in E–D pathway. That is in a good agreement with our recently published studies of the E–D pathway kinetics, showing that ATP-consuming reactions largely

© 2014 MEEY-VCH Verlag GHEH & Co KGaA, Menhem

www.jbm-journal.com

J. Basic Microbiol 2014, dil 1-8

control the glucose consumption rate when it attains its maximum, with flux control coefficients C<sup>1</sup><sub>i</sub> reaching 71% [35]. Therefore, H<sup>+</sup>-dependent ATPase, in combination with biosynthetic reactions, controls the glucose consumption rate also during the aerobic growth of Z. mobils. By rapidly supplying ADP for glycolysis, H<sup>+</sup>-dependent ATPase contributes to the high glycolytic flux observed in the E–D pathway that at the same time generates too high phosphorylation potential for the weakly coupled respiratory system, to shift the H<sup>+</sup>-dependent ATPase toward ATP synthesis. Therefore, we can state that "uncoupled growth" is not just an intrinsic property of anaerobically cultivated Z. mobils, but can also be used to describe the inefficient aerobic growth of this very untypical facultatively anaerobic microorganism.

A scheme of the putative Z mobils respiratory chain and its relation to H<sup>+</sup>-dependent ATPase is presented in Fig. 5. Hydrolyzing activity of the H<sup>+</sup>-dependent ATPase should inevitably lead to an increase of  $\Delta p$ , which raises the question of its dissipation mechanisms. Despite the fact that it is not possible at present to point out the specific reaction or mechanism responsible for dissipation, the leakage of cytoplasmic membrane most likely would not be sufficient for futile spilling of the generated transmembrane  $\Delta p$ . Most probably, an active pathway for  $\Delta p$  dissipation should be involved to support continuous ATP hydrolysis by H<sup>+</sup>-dependent ATPase. However, such a pathway so far remains undiscovered.

### Acknowledgments

This work was funded by Grant 09.1306 of Latvian Gouncil of Science and by Latvian ESF project 2009/0138/ 1DP1.1.2.1.2/09/IPIA/VIAA/004.

### References

- [1] Strohdeicher, M., Neoß, B., Bringer-Meyer, S., Sahm, H., 1990. Electron transport chain of Zymowania mobils. Interaction with the membrane-bound glucose dehydrogenase and identification of ubiquinone 10. Arch. Microbiol., 354, 536–543.
- [2] Reyes, L., Scopes, R.K., 1991, ATPase from Zynamimas mobilic purification and characterization. Biochim. Biophys. Acta, 1068, 174–178.
- [3] Kalmenicks, U., Galinina, N., Bringer-Meyer, S. Poole, R.K., 1998. Membrane o-lactate oxidase in Zymmonas mubili: evidence for a branched respiratory chain. FEMS Microbiol. Lett., 168, 91–97.
- [4] Sootsuwan, K., Lertwattanasakul, N., Thanonkeo, F., Matsushita, K. et al., 2008. Analysis of the respiratory chain in ethanologenic 2ymonomus mobilis with a cyanideresistant bi-type ubiquinol usidase as the only terminal

© 2014 WILEY-VCH Verlag GrebH & Co-KGaA, Weinheim

### Journal of Basic Microbiology

Aerobic energetics of Zymomonae mobile

oxidase and its possible physiological roles. J. Mol. Microhiol. Biotechnol., 14(4), 163-175.

- [5] Charoennak, K., Irie, A., Lertwattanavakul, N., Sootstawan, K. et al., 2011. Physiological importance of cytochrome c peroxidase in ethanologenic thermotolerant Zymomonas mobils. J. Mol. Microbiol. Biotechnol., 20(2), 70–82.
- [6] Hayashi, T., Kato, T., Furukawa, K., 2012. Respiratory chain analysis of Zymomonus mobilis mutants producing high levels of ethanol. Appl. Environ. Microbiol., 78(16), 5622–5629.
- [7] Belaich, J.P., Senez, J.C., 1965. Influence of aeration and pantsthenate on growth yields of Zynumunus mubils. J. Bacteriol., 89, 1195–1200.
- [4] Bringer, S., Finn, R.K., Sahm, H., 1984. Effect of oxygen on the motabolism of 2ymomonas mobile. Arch. Microbiol., 139, 376–381.
- [9] Hayashi, T., Furutta, Y., Furukawa, K., 2011. Respirationdeficient mutants of Zymomonas mobils show improved growth and ethanol fermentation under aerobic and high temperature conditions. J. Biosci. Bioeng., 111, 414–419.
- [10] Viikari, L., 1986. By-product formation in ethanol fermentation by Zymomonas multils. Technical Research Centre of Finland. Publication 27.
- [11] Viikari, L. 1988. Carbohydrate metabolism in Zymmunas. CRC Crit. Rev. Biotechnol., 7, 237–261.
- [12] Kalnenieks, U., Galinina, N., Strazdina, I., Kravale, Z. et al., 2008. NADBI dehydrogenase deficiency results in low respiration rate and improved aerobic growth of Zymomonas mobils. Microbiology, 154, 989–994.
- [13] Kalnenieks, U., De Graaf, A.A., Bringer-Meyer, S., Sahm, H., 1993. Oxidative phosphorylation in Zymmunas mobils. Arch. Microbiol., 160, 74–79.
- [14] Rogers, P.L., Lee, K.J., Skotnicki, M.L., Tribe, D.E., 1982. Ethanol Production by Zymomonus multils. Adv. Biochem. Eng., 23, 37–84.
- [15] Jones, C.W., Duelle, H.W., 1991. Kinetic control of ethanol production by Zymomonas mobilis. Appl. Microbiol. Biotechnol., 35, 4–9.
- [16] Arfman, N., Worell, V., Ingram, L.O., 1992. Use of the tac promoter and laclq for the controlled expression of Zymomonus mobilis fermentative genes in Eschrichia cell and Zymomonus mobilis. J. Bacteriol., 174, 7370–7378.
- [17] Kalmenieks, U., Pankova, L.M., Shvinka J.E., 1987. Proton motive force in Zymowinas mobile. Biokhimiya (USSR), 52, 720–723.
- [18] Strandina, I., Kravale, Z., Galinina, N., Rutkis, K. et al., 2012. Electron transport and oxidative stress in 2ymonous wabilis respiratory stratasts. Arch. Microbiol., 194, 461–471.
- [19] Osman, Y.A., Ingram, L.O., 1985. Mechanism of ethanol inhibition of fermentation in Zymmonus mibils CP4. J. Bacteriol., 164, 173–180.
- [20] Osman, Y.A. Cenway, T. Bonetti, S.J. Ingram, I.O. 1987. Gycolytic flux in Zymonovas mobilic enzyme and metabolite levels during batch fermentation. J. Bacteriol., 169, 3726–3736.
- [21] Anderson, R.F., Patel, K.B., Teans, M.D., 1985. Changes in the survival curve shape of E. coli cells following irradiation in the presence of uncouplers of oxidative phosphorylation. Int. J. Radiat. Biol., 48, 495–504.
- [22] Markwell, M., Hans S.M., Bieber LL., Talbert N.E., 1978. A modification of the Lowry procedure to simplify protein

www.jbm-pournal.com

J. Basic Microbiol. 2014, 54, 1-8

8 Peinis Bublis et al.

determination in membrane and lipoprotein samples. Anal. Biochem., 87, 206-210.

- [23] Broeijmans, R.J.W., Poolman, B., Schwarman-Webers, G.K., De Vos, W.M. et al., 2007. Generation of a membrane potential by Lactorocus locit through aerobic electron transport. J. Bacteriol., 189(14), 5203–5209.
- [24] Seo, J.S., Chong, H., Park, H.S., Yoon, K.O. et al., 2005. The genome sequence of the ethanologenic bacterium Zynamonas mobilit ZM4. Nat. Biotechnol., 23, 63–68.
- [25] Ge, X., Zhao, Y., Hou, W., Zhang, W. et al., 2013. Complete genome sequence of the industrial strain Gaconobacter mydam H24. Genome Announc., 1(1), e00003–13. doi: 10.1128/genomeA.00003-13
- [26] Richhardt, J., Luchterhand, B., Bringer, S., Büchs, J. et al., 2013. Evidence for a key role of cyticchrome bi<sub>1</sub> coidase in respiratory energy metabolism of Glacosobacter oxydans. J. Bacteriol., 195(18), 4210–4220.
- [27] Dawes, E.A., Large, P.J., 1970. Effect of starvation on the viability and cellular constituents of Zymmonas anarobia and Zymmonas mobilis. J. Gen. Microbiol., 60, 31–62.
- [28] Rahrmann, J., Krämer, K., 1992. Mechanism of glutamate uptake in Zymomonus mobilit. J. Bacteriol., 174, 7579– 7584.
- [29] Steffens, K., Schneider, E., Herkenhoff, B., Schmid, R., Ahendorf, K., 1984. Chemical modification of the F<sub>0</sub> part of

the ATP synthase (F,F<sub>4</sub>) from Exherichia coli, effects on proton conduction and F<sub>2</sub> binding. Eur. J. Biochem., 138, 617–622.

- [30] Mauro, D.E., Lenax, G. 1985. A clarification of the effects of DCCD on the electron transfer and antireycin binding of the mitochondrial bc<sub>1</sub> complex. J. Bioenerg. Biomembr., 17(2), 109–121.
- [31] Singh, A.P., Bragg, F.D., 1974. Effect of dicyclohexylcarbodiimide on growth and membrane-mediated processes in wild type and heptose-deficient mutants of Eicherichia coli K-12. J. Bacteriol., 119(1), 129–137.
- [32] Rassell, J.B., Szobel, H.J., 1990. ATPase-dependent energy spilling by the runninal barterium, Steptococcus bosts. Arch. Microbiol., 153, 378–383.
- [33] Ransell, J.B., Gook, G.M., 1995. Energetics of bacterial growth: balance of anabelic and catabolic reactions. Microbiol. Rev., 39, 48–62.
- [34] Ugurbil, K., Rottenberg, H., Glynn, P., Shulman, R.G., 1978. <sup>11</sup>P nuclear magnetic resonance studies of bioenergetics and glycolysis in anaerobic Electricitis coli cells. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA, 75(5), 2244–2248.
- [35] Rutkis, R., Kalmenieks, U., Stalidzans, E., Fell, D.A., 2013. Kinetic modeling of Zynumonus mobils Entner–Doudcroff pathway: insights into control and functionality. Microbiology, 199, 2674–2689.

www.jbm.journal.com

J. Basic Microbiol. 2014, 54, 1-8
3.5 Kinetic modeling of Zymomonas mobilis Entner-Doudoroff pathway: insights into control and functionality



#### INTRODUCTION

Zymoreneau mubilis is a facultatively anaerobic, ethanolproducing bacterium that possesses the Entner-Doudoroff (E-D) pathway, which differs in several respects from glycolysis and the pentose phosphate pathway typical of other organisms. The intrinsically rapid carbohydrate metabolism of Z mobilis has been studied in great detail

Abbreviations: ADH, sitchol dehydrogenase, AK, adenylate kinase; E-D pathway, Entmer-Doudorall pathway; END, enclase; GAPD, glucoratidehyder-3-phosphatis dehydrogenase; GF, glucose facilitator; GH, glucoxinase; GPD, glucores-6-phosphate dehydrogenase; KDPGA, 2kets-3-deoxy-6-phosphopluconate abbiliase; MCA, metabolic control analysis; PDC, pyruvate decastrosylate; PGP, phosphoenolpyruvate; PGD, 6-phosphopluconate dehydratase; PGM, 3-phosphoglycerate issaes; PGL, 6-phosphopluconatecase; PGM, phosphoglycerate issaes; PGL, 6-phosphopluconatecase; PGM, phosphoglycerate

Supplementary material is available with the online version of this paper.

during the past decades (Barrose et al., 1984; Osman et al., 1987; De Graaf et al., 1999) and all the enzymes of the E-D pathway have been purified and characterized kinetically (Scopes, 1983, 1984, 1985; Scopes et al., 1985; Scopes & Griffiths Smith, 1984, 1986; Kinoshita et al., 1985; Pawhik et al., 1986). Complete genome sequences for various Z. mobilis strains have been reported in recent years, providing the opportunity to compare currently uncharacterized Z mobilis enzymes with those from different databases (Seo et al., 2005; Kouvelis et al., 2009; Pappas et al., 2011; Desiniotis et al., 2012). In spite of these diverse studies, this accumulated knowledge has scarcely yet been exploited as the basis for building a comprehensive kinetic model of this key component of Z mobilis central metabolism. The only recent attempt focused on the aspects of interaction between the engineered nonexidative part of the pentose phosphate pathway and the native Z. mobilis E-D glycobysis for xylose fermentation,

2674

071340 @ 2013 SGM Printed in Great Betain

assuming constant intracellalar concentrations of the essential metabolic cofactors ADP, ATP, NAD(P)<sup>++</sup> and NAD(P)H (Altintas et al., 2006). Whilst such a simplification certainly reduces model complexity, since the E-D pathway itself is a major component of ATP and NAD(P)(H) turnover, this assumption of their constant concentrations significantly limits applicability of the model. In order to investigate interactions between the various ATP consumption reactions and the E-D pathway, a generalized ATP-consuming reaction has been introduced into the E-D



Fig. 1. Reactions included in the model of the E-D glucose utilization pathway. The numbered enzymes in these pathways are: (1) glucose facilitator (GF); (2) glucokinase (GR); (3) glucose-6-phosphate dehydrogenase (GPD); (4) 6-phosphogluconollactonase (PGL); (5) 6-phosphogluconate dehydratase (PGD); (6) 2-keto-3-deoxy-6-phosphogluconate aldolase (KDPGA); (7) glycenaldehyde-3-phosphate dehydrogenase (GAPD); (8) 3-phosphoglycenate kinase (PGR); (9) phosphoglycenate mutase (PGM); (10) enclase (ENO); (11) pyruvate kinase (PTN); (12) pyruvate decarboxylase (PGC); (13) alcohol dehydrogenase (ADP); (14) ATP-comuming reactions (ATPcons); (15) adenylate kinase (AR); (16) ethanol export (ETDHesp). Other abbreviations are defined in Table S1.

http://mic.sghjournals.org

R. Rublis and others

### Table 1. Rate equations used in this study

The reaction numbers correspond to those depicted in Fig. 1.



2676

Morobiology 159



Knetic model of Zymomonas mobils Entrier-Doudoroff pathway

model described here. It has previously been proposed that the constitutively high catabolic rate that makes Z. wobilis an outstanding ethanol producer must be complemented by an intrinsic growth-independent. ATP-wasting reaction. This latter might be responsible for the 'uncoupled growth' phenomenon in this bacterium (Jones & Doelle, 1991). Incorporating ademylate and micotinamide macleotide metabolism into a computer model also offers the potential to inform the debate about the details of the role of the organism's respiratory system in aerobic metabolism (Kalnenieks et al., 1993, 2008; Straadina et al., 2012).

There is good reason to expect that kinetic modelling of the Z. mobilis E-D pathway could also find application in metabolic engineering of this bacterium. A recently published stoichiometric analysis of Z. mobilis central metabolism revealed several metabolic engineering strategies to obtain high-value products, such as glycerate, succinate and glutamate, and also suggested the possibility of glycerol conversion to ethanol (Pentjuas et al., 2013). However, analysis of the stoichiometric matrix just

http://mic.sghjoumals.org

uncovers these possibilities, and further in-depth studies of the dynamics and regulation of Z mobils central metabolism are required to proceed with metabolic engineering. Indeed, in spite of the recent progress in the molecular biology of Z mobilis, attempts to optimize metabolic processes by overexpression of intuitively chosen enzymes that are thought to be important for the rate of ethanol formation have led to counterintuitive results, such as a decrease of glycolytic flux (Snoep et al., 1995). Such reports underline the need for quantitative metabolic control analysis before selection of enzymes that might exert flux control in Z stubility, this can be directly achieved by means of kinetic modelling.

Currently, there are also no kinetic models of the E-D pathway in public databases for any other micro-organisms possessing this form of glycolysis. Therefore, our present attempt to use accumulated experimental knowledge for kinetic modelling of the Z. mobils E-D pathway might be useful for broader applications in microbial metabolic engineering.

R. Rublis and others.

### METHODS

#### Modelling

Characteristics of the system, simplifying assumptions and molety conservation. The model includes all the enzymes of the E-D pathway, glucose facilitator (GF), alcohol deleptogenesses (ADH6) and a staction simulating ethanol export (Fig. 1). As in other gluculytic models, we have larged all ATP holeofysing tractions into one general ATP-communing traction, whose initial properties are set according to experimental data, taking into account that the membrane-bound  $F_{\mu}\Gamma_{\nu}$ -type ATPase is responsible for a significant part of ATP transver in Z molelia (Reyus & Scopes, 1991). We have added the adenytise kinase (AK) reaction to equilibrane the AMP, ADP and ATP peols according to experimental observations.

Glacose-6-phosphate dehydrogenase (GPD) of Z. mobilis acts on both NAD and NADP, but has a higher specific activity with the forener (Scopes, 1997). Since both ADHS (Kineshita et al., 1985) are specific to NADOID rather than NADP(H), we assume that the E-D pathway is transing over NAD rather than NADP. Any activity of GPD with NADP is likely to be coupled with the biosynthetic demands of growth, but this represents only 2% of the glacose consumption (Swings-8 Dr Ley, 1977); Rogers et al., 1982).

Two moviety-conservation relationships can be computed from the trainformetry matrix of this set of inactions: one attributable to advance nucleotides and the other to the micorinamide nucleotide pool. The moviety-conserved sum is assigned on the basis of experimental observations. According to earlier reports, the ATP content of the cell, depending on the growth medium used, is maintained between 900 and 3000 µM, and it remains constant during the expendential phase in the range 1200–1300 µM (Landonki during the expendential phase in the range 1200–1300 µM (Landonki during the expendential phase in the range 1200–1300 µM (Landonki during the expendential phase in the range 1200–1300 µM (Landonki during the expenses) of 1300–2300 µM, with the ATP/ADP and ATP were estimated to be 1300–2300 µM, with the ATP/ADP ratio near 1, by the 180h hour of fermientation (Donan, et al., 1987). Therefore we have assumed the following total adempiate ensity:

$$ATP + ADP + AMP = 3500 \mu M$$
 (1

Adexplate charge (Atkinson, 1968) is calculated as (ATP + ½ AD93) 3500 and is used for comparison of the adexine nucleotide status with experiments where the total adexplate concentration may have been different.

In the case of the nicotizaenide conservation, we have assumed that NAD(10) makes up most of the 4500 gM intracellulae NAD(P)(H) pool, detected in Z. mobile by NMR, without taking into account NADP(H) (Die Grauf et al. 1999). Hense:

$$NAD^+ + NADW = 4500 \mu M$$
 (2)

For strady state modefling, we maintained constant extraorlisite glucose and erhanel concentrations with respective values of 140.000 µM and 1000 µM. In time-course simulations, glucose and ethaniol were variables of the model, simulated as a closed restere.

Enzyme kinetics. The sate equations for the individual enzymic reactions are presented together with the transport reactions in Table 1. The numbers of these equations correspond with those depicted in Fig. 1. All the equations were modelled according to the available interaction data on Z. mobilit enzyme kinetics using generic, reversible rate equations (see Appendix), with the exception of GPD, where we directly fitted experimental observations (Scopes, 1997) to the universal rate equations for systems biology (Robsert et al., 2007). The source of the initial garameter values and more detailed derivations of the enzymic rate equations are given in the supplementary material (available in Microbiology (Pulsse), Enzyme

2478

rate units were all converted to micromoles per second per litre cell volume (gonol U<sup>-1</sup> s<sup>-1</sup>).

The model was built by entering these sate equations into the correct biochemical simulation software package, v. 4.8 (Hoops et al., 2006), which assembles the set of ordinary differential regestions automatically.

Glucose uptake flames in micromoles per second reported by CONSI were conserted to grams of glucose per gram day weight per hour (g g  $^{-1}$  h $^{-1}$ ) for comparison with experimentally reported measurements. For calculations we assumed that 1 mg day weight of biomass corresponds to 2.2 µl of intracellular volume on average (Strobhicker at al., 1993).

Parameter optimization. Since the in vitw kinetic parameters were assembled from a variety of sources, in order to combine them into a coherent kinetic model, the maximum velocities of all mactions were optimized according to experimentally obtained steady-state intermediate concentrations. In order to have matually compatible values for as many E-D intermediate concentrations as possible, and to avoid incompatibility of data coming from different analytical methods, we have used metabolite concentrations obtained by "P NMII in bacterial cells harvested at late exponential growth phase (Barrow et al., 1984), Osman et al., 1987). Metabolite concentrations were determined from spectra of extracts prepared 3-4 min after addition of glucose to cell suspensions, which correspond to quasi steady-state concentrations (Strobhäcker et al., 1995). Initial values of the maximum velocities (V) were derived from the data of the 18th hour of batch ferminization (Osman et al., 1987). This was chosen to ensure that the interneedlate concentrations and V<sub>2</sub> values used commposed roughly to the same physiological condition of the cells. where, according to "P NMR studies, specific glucose uptake rate slightly encreds 5 g g<sup>-1</sup> h<sup>-1</sup> (De Graaf et al., 1999), which we used as the target value of glycolytic flux for parameter optimization. This salar is also in good agreement with earlier reports, where Z earlidi was likewise grown in "P NMR experiments on 10% glucose anaerobically (Rogers et al., 1979).

According to previous reports, most of the enzymes from the E-D pathway change their activity up to fivefold during both fermentation; therefore, the upper and lower boundaries of V, values that we set for each reaction during parameter optimization was a factor of five above and below the initial value (Osman et al., 1987). Enc(i) values, which have been assumed or obtained from other databases attributable to other micro-organisms, were optimized within a factor of the above and below the initial value. Parameter optimization was added out using COVEL software using various optimization depoletom.

Guantifying the flux control. The control of a particular enzyme, i, on a glycolytic flux under steady-state conditions is defined by flux control coefficient C] expressed as a percentage:

$$L_{c}^{d} = \frac{\partial f}{\partial q_{c}} \cdot \frac{q_{c}}{f} \cdot 100\% = \frac{\partial \ln f}{\partial J_{W} q_{c}} \cdot 500\%$$
 (3)

in which 1; is the rate of enzyme 1, / is a steady-state pathway that (Kacser & Busso, 1973). Fell, 1992). The flux control coefficients of enzymes and transporters were calculated by covot and the results obtained abusys obeyed the summation theorem (Kacser & Burna, 1973):

$$\sum_{n=1}^{\infty} C_{i}^{2} = 100\%$$
(4)

in which the summation is over all a enzymes in the model.

The effect of changing the activity (assurant) of a single enzyme on the pathway flax was determined according to Small & Kacser (1999):

Microbiology 159

$$f' = \frac{1}{1 - \left[\frac{r-1}{r+100}\right]C'}$$

in which f is the fold flux increase value and r is the fold increase of the enzyme activity.

Quantifying ATP homeostasis. Changes in an exerume activity affect metabolite concentrations as well as flaxes and the concentration control coefficient quantifies the magnitude of this effect on a metabolite. It is defined in the same way as for the flax control coefficient. Thus, for matabolite 5, the concentration control coefficient with respect to mayner (is).

$$C_i^{(i)} = \frac{\partial S_i}{\partial v_i} + \frac{\eta}{S_i} + 100\% = \frac{\partial \ln S_i}{\partial \ln v_i} + 100\%$$
 (6)

The extent to which metabolite concentrations can be maintained relatively constant or thems change is a measure of metabolic homeostasis (Holmeyr et al., 1993). Conside Bouden & Holmeyr, 1994; Thoman & Fell, 1996; 1998). This can be quantified by the ratio of the metabolite's concentration control coefficient to the flux control coefficient of the same enzyme, which has been defined as the co-roponse coefficient (Holmeyr et al., 1995; Cornids-Bowlen & Holmeyr, 1994). Thus, for metabolite S<sub>2</sub> flux J and enzyme i as defined in equations 3 and 6.

$$B_{1}^{k_{i}, j} = \frac{C_{i}^{k_{i}}}{C_{i}^{k_{i}}} = \frac{\partial \ln S_{i}}{\partial \ln f}$$
(7)

The final term in the above equation results from the terms 2 in r<sub>i</sub> and the scaling factor 900 cancelling from the equation. This is useful since it is not necessary to know the change in enzyme activity used to perturb the system in order to calculate the co-response coefficient from simultaneous measurements of metabolite concentration and flux, provided that the perturbation is produced by modulation of a single enzyme, i. This constants with experimental determinations of flux and concentration control coefficients, which do require a measure of the enzyme activity change involved. Hence the coresponse coefficient may be obtained from the dope of a log-log graph of concentration against flux. Alternatively, for a small enough perturbation, the co-response coefficient may be approximated from the difference between adjacent points as:

$$\Omega_{i}^{C_{i}T_{i}} = \frac{\Delta S_{i}}{\Delta f}$$
(8)

In this paper, we determine the ATP: I<sub>attention</sub> co-response coefficient with respect to ATPase, i.e.  $\Omega_{ATPASE}^{ATPASE}$  in this way.

#### Experimental

Bacterial strains. Bacterial strains Z roobilis ATOC 20191 (Zmb) and its mutant derivatives Zmb-cyt8 and Zmb-cyd8 used in the present study were maintained and calificated as described previously (Strainling et al., 2002).

Preparation of non-growing cell suspensions. For the preparation of non-growing cell suspension, cells were harvanted at late exponential phase, sedimented, washed and resuspended in 100 mM potosium phosphare buffer (pH 6.8), containing 2 mM magnesium sufficie, to a biomass concentration of 6.8–7.8 g (dry weight) 1<sup>-7</sup>.

http://nic.sgnjournals.org

Biochemical analyses. Samples for ATP determination were querched in sce-cold 10% trichloroscotic acid and assayed by the standard baciferin-lociferase method using an LKB Wallac 1251 Luminometer. Glucose concentration was measured by HIPLC (Agilent 1100 series), using a Bio-Rad Aminex HIPX-67H column.

#### RESULTS AND DISCUSSION

#### Initial model validation

(95)

In order to evaluate the model, the first question we addressed was whether the optimized E-D model is capable of reproducing glycolytic fluxes comparable to those reported earlier for Z. mobilis. The final version of our optimized model (hereafter - the optimized model) gave a specific glucose uptake rate of 4.9 g g<sup>-1</sup> h<sup>-1</sup>, close to our tareet. Evaluation of the difference between initial (Oeman et al., 1987) and optimized V<sub>1</sub> values (Table 2) revealed that, for the majority of enzymes, these remained within a factor of three of the starting estimate and lie within the range of values reported across batch fermentation. V<sub>1</sub> initial values used for parameter optimization for the majority of enzymes rose during optimization and came closer to values in French-press estracts reported earlier (Algar & Scopes, 1983). The calculated intermediate metabolite concentrations under steady conditions (Table 3), apart from phosphoenolpyravate (PEP), were close to the NMR values within a factor of 1.5. The low PEP concentration predicted by the model is consistent with earlier reports that also suggest very low PEP intracellular levels (Algar & Scopes, 1985). Also the adenylate charge obtained (0.65) was consistent with experimental observations by Algar & Scopes (1985).

#### Simulation of glycolysis in cell-free extracts

To investigate whether the resulting model is able to simulate experiments other than those used for acquisition of initial parameters, we have carried out is silico simulation of earlier analyses of glycolysis in Z. mobilis (Algar & Scopes, 1985). First of all, by inserting reported E-D pathway enzyme activities in French-press extracts into the optimized model, we aimed to reproduce glycolysis in sins. Since Algar & Scopes did not report the activity for 6phosphoglaconolactonase, we have used our optimized value for this reaction. Also, phosphoglycerate kinase was assayed in the reverse direction and therefore the physiological activity for this reaction was calculated by using the Haldane relationship for multi-substrate reactions (Bisswanger, 2002). With these new enzyme activities, the model also reached steady state with a glycolytic flux in the model corresponding to an in situ rate of 5.2 g g 7 h This is in the range of the optimized model and earlier observations, where Z mobilis was grown on different initial glacose concentrations with reported specific glucose uptake rates slightly below 5.5 g g<sup>-1</sup> h<sup>-1</sup> (Rogers et al., 1979).

| 100.000 | -     |      |      |     |
|---------|-------|------|------|-----|
| : PL PQ | utkis | rand | 1001 | 671 |

| 4 | Reaction                               | Kinetic parameter  | 2        | (abuse    | Ratio             | Reference  |
|---|--|--|----------|-----------|-------------------|--|
|   |  |  | Initial. | Optimized | Optimized/initial |  |
|   | Glacose facilitator (GF)               | 12   | 7000     | 7000      | 1.00              | DiMarco & Romano   |
|   |  |  |          |           |                   | (1983)   |
|   |  | N.   | 7        |           |                   | Assample   |
|   |  | Kustow   | 2000     |           |                   | Differon A Romano<br>Cranto  |
|   |  |  | and a    |           |                   | (cont)   |
|   |  | Autor.   | 000      |           |                   | (1963)   |
|   | Glasshinne (GK)                        | 12   | 1000     | 123       | 1.04              | Owness of all (1987)   |
|   |  | 2  | 001      |           |                   | Buddian & Buyer  |
|   |  |  |          |           |                   | (1940)   |
|   |  | Kanto  | 220      |           |                   | Scopes et al. (1983)   |
|   |  | Faster   | 800      |           |                   | Scopes at ed. (1983)   |
|   |  | Karrow   | 15000    |           |                   | Soper-rt. al. (1983)   |
|   |  | Kanton   | 1000     | 2468      | 2.41              | Assessed   |
|   |  | Fairs  | 0001     | 2454      | 18 FL             | Assessed   |
|   | Charace 6 photohate debideograme (CPD) | -  | 001      | 1744      | 3,000             | Owners at al. (1987).  |
|   |  | 7  | 1.4      |           |                   | Warster er al (1970).  |
|   |  | ŝ  |          |           |                   | Class & Breen  |
|   |  |  |          |           |                   | (1953)   |
|   |  | Kuntor   | 221.7    |           |                   | Calculated from Kop  |
|   |  |  |          |           |                   | (1962)   |
|   |  | Kaster   | 250.8    |           |                   | Calculated from Sorp   |
|   |  | and a second | 1000     | 1 march   | 181               | Assessed   |
|   |  | Factor 100   | 1100     |           |                   | Scores (1985)  |
|   |  | L'anna   | 1000     | 2994      | 3.00              | Assessed   |
|   |  |  | 101      |           |                   | Calculated from Scale  |
|   |  | 1000   |          |           |                   | (JWD)  |
|   |  | 4  | 5        |           |                   | Calculated from Scop   |
|   |  |  |          |           |                   | (1991)   |
|   |  | 2  | . 50     |           |                   | Calculated from Sogn<br>(1997)   |
|   |  | 3  | and a    |           |                   | And a state of the |

Monitology 159

| ž | Reaction                                | Kinetic parameter | 2     | Value     | Batio             | Reference                           |
|---|---|-------------------|-------|-----------|-------------------|-------------------------------------|
|   |   |                   | hind  | Optimized | Optimized/initial |                                     |
|   |   | K.,               | 6400  |           |                   | Assessed from                       |
|   |   | Kanara            | 2     |           |                   | Scopen (1985)                       |
|   |   | Karamonum         | 1000  | 191       | 0.33              | Assumed                             |
|   |   | Kanne             | 80    |           |                   | Scopes (1985)                       |
| 5 | 6-Phenphoghammate debiditation (PGD)    | V.                | 2000  | 6259      | 2.46              | Owner of al. (1987)                 |
|   |   | Karaccount        | 8     |           |                   | Sorpes & Griffiths                  |
|   |   |                   |       |           |                   | Smith (1984)                        |
|   |   | Yes               | 1000  |           |                   | Scopes & Griffiths-<br>Smith (1984) |
|   | KURPO aldebar (KURPOA)                  | 44                | 2000  | 4294      | 101               | Osman et al. (1980)                 |
|   |   | ***               | 1300  |           |                   | Assessed from                       |
|   |   |                   |       |           |                   | Caldberg et al. (2004)              |
|   |   | Acres 1           | 130   |           |                   | Scoper (1984)                       |
|   |   | Kurra             | 1000  | 100       | 2.99              | Assembled                           |
|   |   | Kunne             | 1000  | 369       | 0.07              | Assumed                             |
|   |   | Kane              | 1000  | 1922      | 901               | Amound                              |
|   | Givornischyde 3 phosphate dehydragenese | 14                | 70000 | 20000     | 0.76              | Owners of al. (1987)                |
|   | (CMPD)                                  | K.                | 10.04 |           |                   | Amunod from                         |
|   |   |                   |       |           |                   | Goldberg et al. (2004)              |
|   |   | Kuntu             | 210   | 140       | L.59              | Tensink et al. (2000)               |
|   |   | Katoo             | 8     | 115       | 1.48              | Tetasiol. et al. (2000)             |
|   |   | Kustapet          | 8     | 101       | 1.78              | Tensiol, et al. (2000)              |
|   |   | j                 | 2     | *         | 0.40              | Truck r al (2001                    |
| 4 | 3-Ploophoghorrate lanae (PGK)           | ***               | 6000  | 4090      | 500               | Owners of al. (1980)                |
|   |   | 1                 | 3000  |           |                   | Tetaink or al (2000).               |
|   |   |                   |       |           |                   | Krietsch & Bächer                   |
|   |   |                   |       |           |                   | (0450)                              |
|   |   | Kano              |       | 1.1.2     | 1,50              | Terainfi er al (2000)               |
|   |   | Kunter            | 992   | 505       | 2017              | Tetasink or al. (2000)              |
|   |   | Res.              | 1300  |           |                   | Pandish or of (1986)                |
|   |   | Kant              | 1300  |           |                   | Pawlisk et al. (1986)               |
|   | Photohodiocrate metaw (PCM)             | 1,1               | 45000 | 17-034    | 14.0              | Owners of al. (1980)                |

Kinetic model of Zymomonas mobils Entrier-Doubtroff pathway

http://mic.sghjournals.org

### R. Rutkis and others

|   | Reaction                           | Kinetic parameter |             | Value     | Ratio             | Reference                                       |
|---|------------------------------------|-------------------|-------------|-----------|-------------------|---|
|   |                                    |                   | Intel       | Optimized | Optimized Statist |   |
|   |                                    | Area -            | 4.2<br>1100 |           |                   | Travité, et al. (2000)<br>Produit et al. (2000) |
|   |                                    | Kurter            | 8           | ħ         | 0.35              | Trustik et al. (2008)                           |
|   | Endage (INO)                       | 2                 | 23000       | 2005      | 17.8              | Oversity of all (1987)                          |
|   |                                    | <i>L</i> .        | •           |           |                   | Wold & Sollow (1937)                            |
|   |                                    | Karn.             | 8           |           |                   | Preshtds, er all (1996)                         |
|   |                                    | Kuna              | 200         | 167       | 0.03              | Trustish et al. (2000)                          |
|   | Pyroute kinner (PTK)               | 17                | 70000       | 94224     | 1                 | Ownan at all (1987)                             |
|   |                                    | 1                 | 2000        |           |                   | Assessed frees                                  |
|   |                                    |                   |             |           |                   | Guldway of al. (2001                            |
|   |                                    | Kurter            |             |           |                   | Panduk ar of (1986)                             |
|   |                                    | Kunter            | <u>R</u>    |           |                   | Prowholk at all (1996)                          |
|   |                                    | Kurra             | ,2100       | R         | 0.37              | Truebak et al. (2008)                           |
|   |                                    | Kuarr             | 13400       | 200       | 0.00              | Texaink er al. (2008)                           |
| 3 | Provinc decarboxylase (PDC)        | 14                | 2300        | 1679      | 1.30              | Ovman et al. (1980)                             |
|   |                                    | K.m.              | 400         |           |                   | Bringer-Merer et al.                            |
|   |                                    |                   |             |           |                   | (1966)  |
|   | Alcohol deferiregenase (ADH I)     | $V_{\mu}$         | 00001       | 102       | 07.0              | Knowlets of all (1985)                          |
|   |                                    | 1                 | 10000       |           |                   | Assumed from                                    |
|   |                                    |                   |             |           |                   | Goldberg et al. (2004                           |
|   |                                    | Kawar             | 2           |           |                   | Kinehita rr al. (1985)                          |
|   |                                    | Kunn              | 10          |           |                   | Risedulta et al. (1985)                         |
|   |                                    | Kunner            | -           |           |                   | Kinnebita pt al. (1985)                         |
|   |                                    | Kann              | 2           |           |                   | Kinedota et al. (1985)                          |
|   |                                    | Karren            | 008         |           |                   | Kinsulutus er al. (1983)                        |
|   |                                    | Katum             | 7.8         |           |                   | Kinebits mal (1985)                             |
|   | Alcohol deliverseguenese (AD94 II) | 14                | 175400      | 1847302   | 410               | Einschütz er al. (1985)                         |

2682

Microbiology 159

| Na | Reation                  | Kinetic parameter |        | Value     | Ratio                    | Reference                     |
|----|--------------------------|-------------------|--------|-----------|--------------------------|-------------------------------|
|    |                          |                   | Teles. | Optimized | <b>Optimized Initial</b> |                               |
|    |                          | J                 | 1000   |           |                          | Associated from               |
|    |                          | Kanter            | 100    |           |                          | Enterdation of all (2000)     |
|    |                          | Kanut             | 116    |           |                          | Kinnshita et al. (1985)       |
|    |                          | Factors           | 12     |           |                          | Simedata et al. (1985)        |
|    |                          | Koon.             | 140    |           |                          | Kinoshita et al. (2985)       |
|    |                          | Karron            | 17000  |           |                          | Kineshita et al. (1985)       |
|    |                          | Results           | =      |           |                          | Appendate of all (1985)       |
| =  | ATP conception (ATPLNes) | Up.               | 0000   | 101       | 8.74                     | Reyrs & Scopes (1991)         |
|    |                          | Katt              | 300    |           |                          | Report & Souper (1991         |
|    |                          |                   |        |           |                          | Landanski & Beleich<br>(1972) |
|    |                          |                   |        |           |                          |                               |
| 12 | Adonytate himase (AK)    | N,                | 1100   | 818       | 926                      | Zikmanie at al. (2001)        |
|    |                          | Faute             | 8      | 200       | 2.448                    | Solid Girons if all           |
|    |                          |                   |        |           |                          | (1987)                        |
|    |                          | Į                 |        |           |                          | NUMBER OF ST. 120001          |
|    |                          | Funder            | 8      | 61        | 140                      | Salet Girons et al.<br>(1987) |
|    |                          | Kunn              | 2      | 17        | 0.71                     | Saint Girons et al.           |
|    |                          |                   |        |           |                          | (1981)                        |
|    | Ethered expert (ETORley) | 2                 | 5      |           |                          | Assessed                      |

Knetic model of Zymomonas mobils Entrier-Doudorsh pathway

http://nic.sgnjournals.org

R. Rutkis and others.

Table 3. Comparison of the initial steady-state intermediate concentrations derived by <sup>31</sup>P NMR studies (Barrow et al., 1984) and model predictions after parameter optimization with specific glucose uptake rate 4.9 g g<sup>-1</sup> h<sup>-1</sup> (grams glucose per gram dry weight per hour)

|                                   | Concentra | tion (pM) | Ratio                      |  |
|-----------------------------------|-----------|-----------|----------------------------|--|
| Intermodiate                      | "P NMR    | Model     | Model/ <sup>14</sup> P NMR |  |
| Jucine 6 phosphate                | 1748      | 1015      | 1.04                       |  |
| Phosphoglaconate                  | 280       | 268       | 0.96                       |  |
| Phosphoglaconolactorar            |           | 2.59      |                            |  |
| 1-Keto-3-doory-6-phosphoghacomate | 630       | #20       | 1.46                       |  |
| Stycetaldebyde 3-phosphate        | 249       | 334       | 1.48                       |  |
| .3-Bisphosphoglycerate            |           | 4         |                            |  |
| - Phosphogbyenate                 | 3688      | 2774      | 1.03                       |  |
| Phosphoglocenate                  | 212       | 230       | 1.08                       |  |
| Boophoenolpyravate                | 189       | 66        | 0.59                       |  |
| Pyrunate                          |           | 955       |                            |  |
| Acataldebode                      |           | 48        |                            |  |
| NAD                               |           | 1518      |                            |  |
| NADE                              |           | 2982      |                            |  |
| ATP*                              | 1500      | 3673      | 1.11                       |  |
| ADP*                              | 1500      | 1313      | 0.88                       |  |
| AMP=                              | 500       | 518       | 1.00                       |  |

\*ATP, ADP and AMP concentrations are assumed according to A(X)P moiety conservation.

Since specific glucose uptake and ATP consumption rates of the cells from which the extracts were obtained were not reported by Algar & Scopes (1985), and our assumed values may slightly differ from those present in situ, further model validation was necessary in order to use it for any predictions. Therefore, we undertook a more detailed examination of the optimized model by simulating consumption of 1 M glucose in cell-free extracts reported in the same study (Algar & Scopes, 1985). As in the in vitu experiments, we set the initial glucokinase (GK) activity to between 250 and 330 µmol 1-1 s-1 (300 µmol 1-1 s-1) and proportionally estimated activities for all other enzymes on the basis of previous assumptions and values reported in French-press extracts (Table 52). The total activity of the ADH reaction given by Algar & Scopes (1985) was proportionally distributed between both ADH isoenzymes according to the optimized model. ATP consumption activity was set to that used in the cell-free extracts as externally added enzyme - 200 µmol 1-1 s-1 (Algar & Scopes, 1985). In order to simulate cell-free conditions, both transport reactions were eliminated from the model, and lastly, since initial concentrations for E-D pathway metabolites were not reported by Algar & Scopes (1985), we assumed those according to steady-state concentrations reported for the optimized model (Table 3). Remarkably, the glycolytic flux obtained in silice was very similar to that in the in vitro experiment (Table 4) and the main difference was the lack of intermediate accumulation which occurred to substantial levels in the experiments. Since metabolite concentrations are much more sensitive to changes in enzyme activity than fluxes, a plausible explanation for the

2684

accumulation of intermediates in the in vitro experiments might be enzyme denaturation during the time-course resulting in a 'driff' in the steady state, whereas the model simulations assume the enzymes are stable and all remain at their initial levels.

Most importantly, in our is alico simulation, the intermediate concentrations obtained were reasonably close to those reported in <sup>31</sup>P NMR studies, indicating that computational simulations of the E-D pathway in cell-free extracts reliably simulate the situation in situ (Barrow et al., 1984). Therefore, one can speculate that there is no specific 'metabolite tunnelling' required for the E-D pathway to proceed, and rather that Z. reobilis, in respect to its central glycolytic pathway, can be adequately described as a 'bag of enzymes'.

As demonstrated in other experiments with Z. mobilis cellfree extracts, ATPase activity should match closely glucose consumption, and insufficient ATP consumption leads to accumulation of intermediates such as glucose 6-phosphate (Algar & Scopes, 1985). To examine whether this feature can be observed in silica, we undertook a series of simulations where, on varying the rate of ATP consumption, we monitored the concentration of glucose 6phosphate. Indeed, reduction of generalized ATPase activity in the model by 25% caused accumulation of glucose 6-phosphate to 27 mM and decline of the glycolytic flux by 12% 60 min after glucose addition. Apart from the fact that this qualitatively resembles the observations in the in vitra experiments (Algar & Scopes, 1985), it indicates the control of the glycolytic flux by ATP consumption. To examine this hypothesis in greater detail,

Microbiology 159

|                     |   |      |      |      | Time (min) |      |      |       |
|---------------------|---|------|------|------|------------|------|------|-------|
| Intermediate        |   |      | 1.5  | 5    | 15         | 30   | 45   | 60    |
| GLUC                | • |      | 0.98 | 0.95 | 0.89       | 0.75 | 0.00 | 0.48  |
|                     | 0 | E.00 | 0.98 | 0.95 | 0.86       | 0.72 | 6.59 | 0.47  |
| GLUCOF              | ٠ |      | 3.00 | 2.60 | 2.60       | 1.30 | 0.80 | 0.58  |
|                     | 0 | 1.82 | 4.04 | 4.64 | 4.56       | 3.37 | 2.35 | 1.50  |
| PGLUCONATE          | ٠ |      | 0.40 | 0.90 | 2.00       | 3.50 | 1.30 | 0.58  |
|                     | 0 | 0.27 | 0.03 | 0.03 | 0.03       | 6.62 | 0.02 | 0.02  |
| KDPG                | ٠ |      | 1.30 | 1.80 | 3.70       | 4.80 | 6.10 | 7.89  |
|                     | 0 | 0.92 | 0.17 | 0.19 | 0.21       | 0.24 | 0.25 | 0.24  |
| PYR.                | ٠ |      | 0.30 | 0.80 | 1.00       | 3.10 | 7.00 | 14.20 |
|                     | 0 | 0.94 | 0.25 | 0.24 | 0.23       | 0.22 | 6.21 | 9,29  |
| TEDA                | ٠ |      | 0.16 | 0.80 | 0.79       | 1.30 | 2.06 | 3.00  |
|                     | 0 | 0.05 | 2.07 | 2.45 | 3.03       | 3.56 | 3.82 | 4.38  |
| ETCH.               | ٠ |      | 0.05 | 0.08 | 0.23       | 0.45 | 0.73 | 1.04  |
|                     | 0 | 0.00 | 0.03 | 0.10 | 0.28       | 0.35 | 0.82 | 1.87  |
| NAD *               | ٠ |      | 0.27 | 0.55 | 1.00       | 1.30 | 1.54 | 1.33  |
|                     | 0 | 1.52 | 3.08 | 2.75 | 2.27       | 1.93 | 1.79 | 1.64  |
| ATP                 |   |      | 0.50 | 0.10 | 1.80       | 2.30 | 2.00 | 1.54  |
|                     | 0 | 1.67 | 1.91 | 1.84 | 1.69       | 1.50 | 1.35 | 1.09  |
| Adenylate charge :: |   |      | 0.25 | 0.05 | 0.69       | 0.68 | 0.43 | 0.34  |
| 0000000000000000    | 0 | 0.66 | 0.60 | 0.59 | 0.56       | 0.52 | 0.48 | 0.44  |
|                     |   |      |      |      |            |      |      |       |

Table 4. Time-course of metabolite levels (in mM) in cell-free extracts after addition of 1.0 M glucose

Data from cell-free constributes for Alear & Scores (1983): O model simulation. For definitions of intermediates, see Table SL

we carried out a metabolic control analysis investigation using both the initial model and the model simulating glycolysis in cell-free extracts.

#### Control of glycolytic flux under steady-state conditions

We carried out metabolic control analysis (MCA) for both the optimized model and the model simulating glycolysis in cell-free extracts. The generalized ATP-consuming reaction exerted a major control over glycolytic flux with C values of 36 and 71% for the optimized and cell-free extract models, respectively. To extend this finding, we also included in the MCA an optimized model with the activity of the generalized ATP-consuming reaction reduced by 15% (Table 5). As in the experimental cell-free extracts (Algar & Scopes, 1985), a decrease of generalized ATPase activity resulted in an increase of glucose 6-phosphate steady-state concentration to 16 mM and further reduction of plycolytic flux by almost 10% (Table 5). In general, the MCA suggested that the ATP-consuming reaction exerts major control over glycolytic flux and, counterintuitively, revealed a negative flux control coefficient for the GK reaction. This result strongly resembles previous experimental observations with Escherichia coli, suggesting that the majority of flux control (>75%) resides not inside but outside the glycolytic pathway, i.e. with the enzymes that hydrolyse ATP (Koebmann et al., 2002). This allowed us to speculate that anabolic reactions, in combination with ATP

http://mic.sghipumals.org

dissipation by F<sub>0</sub>F<sub>1</sub>-ATPase, control the glycolytic flux also during the 'uncoupled growth' of Z. mobilis when glycolytic flux attains its maximum. [Note that Reyes & Scopes (1991) calculate that F<sub>0</sub>F<sub>1</sub>-ATPase may contribute over 20% of the total intracellular ATP turnover.] This is indirectly supported by experiments showing that inhibition of H "-dependent ATPase results in decline of glycolytic flux and increase of Z. mobilis growth yields, suggesting the competition between anabolic and ATPdissipating reactions (Rutkis and others, unpublished). Flamholz et al. (2013) proposed that generally the E-D pathway is favoured by microbes that rely largely on other sources of ATP, so that its lower yield relative to the EMP is insignificant compared with the saving in protein investment in enzymes that they propose arises because of the greater thermodynamic driving force per step. They noted, however, that Z. mobilis is an exception as it does not have an additional major source of ATP.

Metabolic control analysis also demonstrates why attempts in the past to increase the glycolytic flux in Z mobilis through overexpression of glycolytic enzymes have been unsuccessful. Negligible flux control coefficients for the majority of the E-D pathway reactions (Table 5) partly explain why overexpression of a few intuitively chosen enzymes has not resulted in the increase of glycolytic flux (Aefman et al., 1992; Sneep et al., 1995). According to MCA, only the pyruvate decarboxylase (PDC) reaction exerts substantial control with C<sup>2</sup><sub>1</sub> values reaching 27% in the optimized model. Based on the flux control coefficients we R. Rutkis and others.

### Table 5. Scaled flux control coefficients C1 of the glycolytic flux in the E-D pathway

Control coefficients above 3% are shown in bold type.

| Reaction   | Specific glocose uptake rate (q) |      |        |  |  |
|--|----------------------------------|------|--------|--|--|
|  | 4.5*                             | 4.91 | 8.1971 |  |  |
| I GF - glucose facilitator                             | 0                                |      | -      |  |  |
| 2 GK - głacokinase                                     | -8                               | -8   | -6     |  |  |
| ) GPD - glucose 6 phosphate deleydrogenase             | 0                                | 8    | 7      |  |  |
| 4 PGL - 8-phosphoglacorsolactonase                     | 4                                | 1.0  | 3      |  |  |
| FGD = 6-phosphoglaconate dehydratase                   | 3                                | 3    | 0      |  |  |
| 6 KDPGA - 2-lasto-3-deexy-6-phosphoglacenastr aldolase | 1                                | 3    | 0      |  |  |
| 7 GAPD - glycenddehyde-3-phosphate dehydrogenaae       | 1                                | 1.5  | 0      |  |  |
| 4 PGK – 3-phosphoglycerate kinase                      | 1                                | 10   | 0      |  |  |
| 9 PGM - phosphoghycerate mutase                        |                                  |      | 1      |  |  |
| 18 ENO - enolase                                       | 11                               | 23   | 2      |  |  |
| 11 PTK – pynivite kinise                               | 2                                | 5    |        |  |  |
| 12 PDC - pyravate decarboxplase                        | 11                               | 27   | 8      |  |  |
| 13 ADH I - alcohol dehydrogenaur I                     | 0                                |      | 0      |  |  |
| 13 ADH II - alcohol dehydrogenase II                   | 0                                |      | 6      |  |  |
| 14 ATPcons - ATP consuming reactions                   | 70                               | 36   | 71     |  |  |
| 15 AK - ademylate kinase                               | 0                                |      | 0      |  |  |
| 14 ETOHexp - ethanoil transport                        | 0                                |      |        |  |  |

"Optimized model with reduced activity of the generalized ATP-consuming reaction by 15% – 4400 µmol 1<sup>-1</sup> s<sup>-1</sup> to 3800 µmol 1<sup>-1</sup> s<sup>-1</sup>, "Optimized model.

25invalution of the cell-free superiment by Algar & Scopes (1963).

obtain, and earlier reported enzyme activities in recombinant strains (Snoep et al., 1995), we have used equation 5 to calculate the anticipated effects of glyceraldehyde-3-phosphate dehydrogenase (GAPD), 3-phosphoglycerate kinase (PGK), phosphoglycerate mutase (PGM), ADH I, ADH II and PDC overexpression on glycolytic flux in the E-D pathway and compared this to values calculated from esperimental data (Table 6). As was observed experimentally, for all enzymes with the exception of PDC, the calculations suggested little or no increase of phycolytic flux in recombinant strains without addition of IPTG, when enzyme activity was increased just a few times. The significantly higher flux control coefficient for the PDC reaction suggested that overexpression of this enzyme more than threefold may lead to an increase of glycolytic flux of almost 23%. However, such an increase was not observed experimentally; further, experimental observations revealed that a more than 10-fold increase of enzyme activity after addition of 2 mM IPTG slowed down glycolysis by up to 25%. Given our calculations, this indirectly confirms earlier suggestions that the protein burden effect indeed might be a serious side effect of overexpression of enzymes possessing little or no control over the flux in the E-D pathway. However, in Z. mobilis, enzymes involved in fermentation compose as much as 50 % of total protein (Algar & Scopes, 1985), so the protein burden effect might not be as pronounced in other micro-organisms where wild-type levels of E-D pathway enzymes are not so great. Nevertheless,

according to equation 3, simultaneous overexpression of PDC, enolase (ENO) and PGM below the protein burden threshold has the potential to increase the glycolytic flux up to 25% (6.6 g g<sup>-1</sup> h<sup>-1</sup>). This clearly demonstrates that the optimized model could serve to develop efficient metabolic engineering strategies for Z mobils in spite of the protein burden effect. Note also that the EMP pathway (Embden Meyerbol Parnas pathway) could not generate an equivalent glycolytic flux in Z mobils according to the calculations of Flambele et al. (2013), which suggest that the EMP pathway would need not less than 3.5 times the protein investment for the same flux, which would be infeasible given the 50% of cell protein already devoted to the E-D pathway.

### Co-response analysis and experimental validation

We have recently made measurements of the response of ATP concentration and glycolytic flux to inhibition of ATPase by dicyclohexylcarbodiimide in wild-type Z mobilis and two respiratory chain mutants, cyt8 and cyd8 (Rutkia and others, unpublished). The measurements have been used in neither the construction of the model nor parameter estimation. They allow calculation of the ATP:glycolytic flux co-response coefficient with respect to ATPase using equation 8, as shown in Table 53. The same co-response coefficient can be calculated from the model by simulating it with different levels of ATPase

Microbiology 159

| Table 6  | Calco datari | fine manage | a subtant | IN life a | marked when | a define the    | 4i           | and a later  |
|----------|--------------|-------------|-----------|-----------|-------------|-----------------|--------------|--------------|
| 10010-0. | Calcolated   | THE REPORT  | C YEARD   | 10.101.1  | NOOPEN INTO | NUMBEROFFI BITS | a coperation | WITHIN COMIN |

| Reaction   |           | Plax increa | e value (0 |             |
|--|-----------|-------------|------------|-------------|
|  | Model a   | insulation  | Experiment | tal values* |
|  | 4 mM IPTG | 2 mM IPTG   | 0 mM IPTG  | 2 mM IPTG   |
| GAPD – glyorrådelsyde 3-phosphate delsydrogenase | 1.006     | 1.009       | 0.985      | 0.748       |
| PGK - 3-phosphoglycerate kinase                  | 1.004     | 1.009       | 0.956      | 0.655       |
| PGM - phosphoglycerate mutase                    | 3.012     | 1.029       | 1.005      | 0.995       |
| PDC - prmivate decarbonylase                     | 1.229     |             | 0.903      |             |
| ADH 1 - alcohol dehrdrogmase 1                   | 1.000     | 1.000       | 0.985      | 0.767       |
| ADH II - alcohol debrdrogenase II                | 1.000     | 1.000       | 0.981      | 0.885       |

\*According to Snoep et al. (1995).

activity. The experimental and simulated values are shown in Fig. 2, plotted against the glycolytic flux.

The results show that the model correctly captures the relationship between ATP concentration and glycolytic flux for both wild-type and respiratory mutant straim, and also implies that the respiratory deletions have not affected the regulatory pattern of the E-D pathway and catabolic ATP yield per unit of consumed glucose. At the highest glycolytic flux considered (about 4.6 g g<sup>-1</sup> h<sup>-1</sup>, ln value 1.53), the coresponse coefficient is approximately -4.0. This shows that at this point, ATP homeostasis is poor, since a 1% increase in glycolytic flux would be associated with a 4% decrease in ATP concentration. At a flux of about 3.9 g g<sup>-1</sup> h<sup>-1</sup>, the coresponse coefficient is smaller in magnitude, close to -1.0, where a 1% increase in glycolytic flux is linked to a 1% decrease in ATP concentration. At the lowest glycolytic flux obtained with the lowest ATPase activities  $(3.0 \text{ g s}^{-1} \text{ h}^{-1}, \ln \text{ trahle 1.1})$ , the co-response coefficient is about -0.23, so that ATP homeostasis is much improved in that it takes a 4% change in glycolytic flux to produce a 1% change in ATP concentration in the opposite direction.

### CONCLUSIONS

In this study, by using available kinetic parameters, we have developed an *in silico* model of the Z mobilis E-D pathway that also incorporates both ADHs, transport reactions and reactions related to ATP metabolism. Even though parameters of the rate equations were optimized with respect to a single set of conditions, the resulting kinetic model was able to achieve good agreement with previous experimental studies both *in situ* and *in vitro*. The analysis suggests that



Fig. 2. Experimental and simulated co-response coefficients. ATP and glycolytic flux measurements were made in the absence and presence of 50 µM dicyclohexylcarbodimide on wild-type and two mutant strains. Co-response coefficients (Coresp (ATP : 0) were calculated as in equation 8. The log of the glycolytic flux (m/b in the uninhibited bacteria averaged 1.5; inhibition of the ATPase lowered the flux and increased the ATP levels. The experimental points are plotted as the mean log value of the flux for the pair of values used for the calculation of the co-response. **4**, 2m6; **9**, 2m6-cyd8; **4**, 2m6-cyd8; **C**, model simulation.

http://mic.sgnjournals.org

R. Rutkis and others

the central glycolytic pathway of Z mobilis can be adequately described as a 'bag of enzymes' and there is no a priori need to invoke 'metabolite channelling' to explain its properties.

MCA analysis revealed that the majority of flax control resides not inside, but outside the E-D pathway. That strongly suggests the need to look for more complex solutions to increasing the glycolytic flux than overexpression of certain E-D pathway enzyme(s). Since the ATPconsuming reactions exerted a major control over the flux in the E-D pathway, their increase, within physiological capacity, making growth more uncoupled, might serve as the appropriate strategy to increase the glycolytic flux in Z, mobilis. However, the co-response analysis indicates that cellular ATP homeostasis declines to a critical degree.

On a broader perspective, many other bacteria use the E-D pathway, and this new model may act as a template for simulating their metabolism.

#### ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

This work was funded by Latvian European Social Fund projects 200W 027/1DIV1.1.1.2.009004PLAVLAA128 and 20000138/1DIV1.1.2.1.2/ 09/0PLAVDAA0304.

### REFERENCES

Aigar, E. M. & Scopen, R. K. (1985). Studies on cell-free metabolisme othanol production by extracts of Zymonumas mobile. J Basicchnol 2, 275–287.

Attintas, M. M., Eddy, C. K., Zhang, H., McMillan, J. D. & Kompala, D. S. (2006). Einstic modeling to optimize pentose fermentation in Zynamanas multila. *Biotechnal Bioreg* 94, 273–295.

Atkinson, D. E. (1968). The energy charge of the adorylate pool as a regulatory parameter. Interaction with feedback modifiers. *Biochemistry* 7, 4000–4014.

Arfman, N., Worrell, V. & Ingram, L. O. (19802). Use of the tac promoter and lacP for the controlled expression of Zymemoman mobile fermentative genes in Excherichia coll and Zymemoman mobile. J Bacteriel 174, 7570– 7578.

Barrow, K. D., Collins, J. G., Norton, R. S., Rogers, P. L. & Smith, G. M. (1994). 31P student imaginetic resonance studies of the fermentation of glucose to ethanol by Zymomonas mobilis. J Biol Chem 299, 3711–5716.

Bisswanger, K. (2002). Enzyme Electics - Principles and Methods. Weinbein: Wiley.

Bringer-Meyer, S., Schimz, K. L. & Sahm, H. (1986). Pyronate decarboxylase from Zymomonas mobile Isolation and partial characterization. Arch Microbiol 146, 125–110.

Contish-Bowden, A. & Holmeyr, J.-H. S. (1994). Determination of control coefficients in intact metabolic systems. *Biochem J* 296, 367– 375.

De Graaf, A. A., Striegel, K., Wittig, R. M., Laufer, B., Schmitz, G., Wischert, W., Sprenger, G. A. & Sahm, H. (1999). Metabolic state of Zymmemata mobile in glacose-, fractose-, and splose-field continuous cultures as analysed by 13C- and 31P-NMR spectroscopy. Arch Microbiol 121, 171–365.

Desinicitis, A., Kouvelle, V. N., Davenport, K., Bruce, D., Detter, C., Tapia, R., Han, C., Goodwin, L. A., Woyke, T. & other authors (2012). Complete

genome sequence of the ethanol-producing Zymmuman mobile sallogmobile centrotype ATOC 29191. J Bacteriol 194, 5966-5967.

DiMarco, A. A. & Romano, A. H. (1985). D-Glucose transport system of Zymononus mubilis. Appl Environ Microbiol 49, 131–157.

Doelle, H. W. (1982). Knetic characteristics and regulatory mechaniens of glocokinase and fractokinase from Zymonemas mobile, European J Appl Microbiol Biotechnol 14, 241–246.

FeB, D. A. (1992). Metabolic control analysis: a survey of its theoretical and experimental development. Biochem J 196, 313–330.

Plamholz, A., Noor, E., Bar-Even, A., Liebermeister, W. & Milo, R. (2013). Glucolytic strategy as a tradeoff between energy yield and protein cost. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 118, 10039-10044.

Glaser, L. & Brown, D. H. (1968). Parification and properties of toglacose-6-phosphate dehydrogenase. J Biol Chem 216, 67–79.

Goldberg, R. N., Tewari, Y. B. & Bhat, T. N. (2004). Thermodynamics of enzyme-catalyzed reactions - a database for quantitative biochemiatry. Bioinformatics 20, 2874–2877.

Holmeys, J.-H. S., Cornish-Bowden, A. & Rohmer, J. M. (1992). Taking mayme kinetics out of control, putting control into regulation. Eur J Nuchem 212, 833–837.

Hoops, S., Sahle, S., Gauges, R., Lee, C., Pahle, J., Simus, N., Singhal, M., Xu, L., Mendes, P. & Kummer, U. (2006). COMME - a COmplex PAthway Standator. *Bioinformatics* 22, 3067–3074.

Happner, T. C. & Doelle, H. W. (1983). Partification and kinetic characteristics of pyrovate decarboxylase and ethanol dehydrogenase from Zymowanus mobilis in relation to ethanol production. Eur J Appl Microbiol Biotechnol 17, 132–137.

Jones, C. W. & Duelle, H. W. (1991). Kinetic control of ethanol production by Zymomonia muthile. Appl Microbiol Biotechnol 35, 4–9. Kacser, H. & Burrs, J. A. (1979). Molecular democracy: who shares the controlal Biochem Soc Trans 7(5), 1149–1160.

Kainenieks, U., Du Graaf, A. A., Bringer-Meyer, S. & Sahm, H. (1983). Oxidative phosphorylation in Zymmunau mebilis. Arch Microbiol 168, 74–79.

Kalmenieks, U., Galinina, N., Strazdina, I., Kravale, Z., Pickford, J. L., Rutkis, R. & Paole, R. K. (2008). NADH dehydrogeneor deficiency results in low respiration rate and improved aerobic growth of Zymonamas mobilis. Microbiology 154, 989–994.

Kinoshita, S., Kakizono, T., Kadota, K., Das, K. & Taguchi, H. (1985). Parification of two alcohol dehydrogenaes from Zymomonas mobila and their properties. Appl Microbiol Bimchnol 22, 249–234.

Kosbmann, B. J. Westerhoff, H. V., Snoep, J. L. Nilsson, D. & Jensen, P. R. (2002). The glycolytic flux in Externibia coli is controlled by the demand for ATP. J Bacteriel 184, 3909–3916.

Kouvells, V. N., Davenport, K. H., Brettin, T. S., Bruce, D., Detter, C., Han, C. S., Nolan, M., Tapia, R., Damoulaki, A. & other authors (2011). Genome sequence of the ethanol-producing 2/mononar mobile subsp. pressure lectotype stasin ATOC 29192. J Susterial 199, 5089–5050.

Kouvelle, V. N., Saunders, E., Brettin, T. S., Bruce, D., Detter, C., Han, C., Types, M. A. & Pappan, K. M. (2000). Complete genome sequence of the ethanol producer Zymamanas methils NCIMB 11160. J Bacteriel 191, 7140–7141.

Krietsch, W. K. G. & Bücher, T. (1970). 3-Phosphoglycente kinase from rabbit skeletal mande and years. Eur J Biochew 17, 568–560.

Lazdurski, A. & Belaich, J. P. (1972). Uncoupling in bacterial growth: ATP pool variation in Zymononus multile cells in relation to different uncoupling conditions of growth. J Gev Microbiol 70, 187–197.

Lee, K. J., Skotnicki, M. L., Tribe, D. E. & Rogers, P. L. (1980). Kinetic studies on a highly preductive strain of Zymonumas mulcils. *Biomybrol Lett* 2, 339–344.

Microbiology 159

Nosle, A. D., Scopes, R. K., Kelly, J. M. & Wettenhall, R. E. (1986). The two alcohol dehydrogenases of Zymomoma mobils. Parification by differential dyr ligand chromatography, molecular characterisation and physiological roles. Eur J Nucleon 154, 119–124.

Osman, Y. A. Conway, T. Bonetti, S. J. & Ingram, L. O. (1987). Glycolytic flan in Zymanuonau mubilic enzyme and metabolite levels during batch formentation. J Bacteriol 169, 3726–3738.

Pappas, K. M., Kouvells, V. N., Saunders, E., Brettin, T. S., Bruce, D., Detter, C., Balakireva, M., Han, G. S., Savvakia, G. & other authors (2011). Generate sequence of the othanol producing Zymonomus mobile subsp. mobile lectorype strain ATOC 19988. J Bacteriol 199, 3057–3052.

Parker, C., Preskhaus, N., Zhang, X. & Corway, T. (1997). Kinetics of sugar transport and phosphorylation inflaence glucose and fractose comutabelian by Zymamanaa mobils. Appl Evenna Microbiol 60, 3519–3525.

Pawluk, A., Scopes, R. K. & Griffithis Smith, K. (1906). Isolation and properties of the glycolytic enzymes from Zymesnessa solidilis. The free enzymes from glycotaldelivite-3-phosphate dehydrogenase through to pyrustate kinase. *Biochem J* 238, 225–281.

Pentjuss, A., Odzine, I., Kostromins, A., Fell, D. A., Stelidzens, E. & Kalvanieka, U. (2012). Biotechnological potential of respiring Zynomonas mobilic a structioemetric analysis of its central metabolium. J Biotechnol 166, 1–10.

Repen, L. & Scopen, R. K. (1991). Membrane-associated ATPase from Zynamonas mobility partification and characterization. *Biochim* Biophys Acte 1968, 174–178.

Robbins, E. A. & Boyer, P. D. (1957). Determination of the equilibrium of the hexokinase reaction and the fire energy of hydrolysis of adenosine triphosphate. *J Biol Chew* 224, 121–135.

Rogers, P. L., Lee, K. J. & Tribe, D. E. (1979). Electics of alcohol production by Zymmenumar mobilis at high sugar concentrations. Biomehood Lett 1, 365–170.

Rogers, P. L., Lee, K. J., Skotnicki, M. L. & Tribe, D. E. (1982). Eduand production by Zymanumar mobilis. Adv. Biochem Eng 23, 37–84.

Rohwer, J. M., Hanekorn, A. J., Handrik, S. & Hofmeyr, J.-H. S. (2007). A universal rate equation for systems biology. Proceed 2nd Intern ESCIC Symp. pp. 175–187.

Sairt Girons, I., Gilles, A. M., Margarila, D., Michelson, S., Monnol, M., Fermandjian, S., Danchin, A. & Bárzu, O. (1987). Structural and catalytic characteristics of Excherichia coll aderylate kinase. J Biol Chem 282, 622–629.

Schoberth, S. M., Chapman, B. E., Kuchel, P. W., Wittig, R. M., Grotendorst, J., Jansen, P. & DeGraff, A. A. (1996). Ethanol transport in 2processes mobilis measured by using in vivo nucleat magnetic resonance spin turnelsr. J Bactorial 178, 1754–1761.

Scopes, R. K. (1983). An ison-activated alcohol dehydrogenase. JEBS Lett 156, 303–306.

Scopes, R. K. (1984). Use of differential dye-ligand chromatography with affinity elution for enzyme parification: 3-kero-3-deoxy-6phosphoghaconate aldolase from Zymamunus mobilis. Anal Biochem 136, 525–529.

Scopes, R. K. (1985), 6-Phosphophocosolactorase iron Zymoromau mubile, JERS Lett 195, 185–186.

Scopes, R. K. (1997). Allosteric control of Zymemosus mobile glucose-6-phosphate dehydrogenae by phosphoenolpyrevate. Biochem J 326, 731–735.

Scopes, R. K. & Griffithu-Smith, K. (1984). Use of differential dysligand disconstrugraphy with affinity dution for enzyme partification: 6-phosphoghaconate debydratase from Zymenness mobilis. Anal Biochem 136, 530–534.

Scopes, R. K. & Griffiths-Smith, K. (1986). Fermionitation capabilities of Zemioniana mobile glycolytic enzymes. *Biotechnol Lett* 8, 853–656. Scopes, R. K., Testoln, V., Stoter, A., Griffiths-Smith, K. & Alger, E. M. (1985). Simultaneous parification and characterization of glacekinase, fructokinase and glacose-6-phosphate dehydrogenase from Zymamunas mobilis. *Biochem J* 228, 627-634.

Seo, J. S., Chong, H., Park, H. S., Yoon, K. O., Jung, C., Kim, J. J., Hong, J. H., Kim, H., Kim, J. H. & other authors (2008). The generative sequence of the ethanologenic bacterium. *Zymaminus mobilis* 2344. *Nat Biotechnol* 23, 63–68.

Small, J. R. & Kacser, H. (1992). Responses of metabolic systems to large changes in enzyme activities and effectors. 1. The linear treatment of unbranched chains. Eur J Biochem 213, 613–624.

Snoep, J. L., Yomano, L. P., Westerhoff, H. V. & Ingram, L. O. (1996). Protein barden in Zymmunas mubilis: negative flast and growth control due to overproduction of glycolytic enzymes. Microbiology 141, 2529–2537.

Strazdina, L. Kravale, Z. Galinina, N., Butkis, R., Poole, R. K. & Kalnenieka, U. (2012). Electron transport and exidative stress in Zenomenus mobils respiratory mutantis. Arch Microbiol 194, 481– 471.

Struhhäcker, J., De Graaf, A. A., Schoberth, S. M., Willig, R. M. & Sahm, H. (1993). <sup>11</sup>P Nuclear magnetic resonance studies of orbanol inhibition in *Zymamunas mehilis*. Arch Micrebiol 199, 484–490.

Swings, J. & De Ley, J. (1977). The biology of Zymanumas. Bacterial Rev 41, 1–46.

Teusink, B., Passarge, J., Reijenga, C. A., Exgalhado, E., van der Weijden, C. C., Schepper, M., Waish, M. C., Bakker, B. M., van Dam, K. & other authors (2000). Can your glycolysis be understood in terms of in vitro kinetics of the constituent ensymbol. Tosling Nicchamiery. Eur J Nacharo 247, 5315–5328.

Thomson, S. & Feil, D. A. (1996). Design of energebolic control for large flat changes. J Theor Biol 182, 285–298.

Thomas, S. & Fell, D. A. (1994). A control analysis exploration of the rule of ATP utilisation in glycelytic-flux control and glycelyticmetabolite-concentration regulation. *Eur J Biochem* 254, 926–967.

Thomas, T. M. & Scopes, R. K. (1998). The effects of temperature on the kinetics and stability of mesophilic and thermophilic 3phosphogheerate kinases. *Biochem J* 338, 1087–1095.

Wnogradov, A. D. (2000). Stoady-state and pre-steady-state kinetics of the mitochondeial F(1)5(1). ATPase in ATP synthese a revenible molecular machine! J Exp Biol 203. 41–49.

Vogel, G. & Steinhart, R. (1974). ATPase of Exteriolis cell partification, dissociation, and reconstitution of the active complex from the isolated subunits. *Biochemistry* 15, 208–216.

Weisser, P., Krämer, R., Sahm, H. & Spranger, G. A. (1995). Functional expression of the glacose transporter of Zymomonas mobils loads to restoration of glacose and fractose uptake in Euclerichies coli mutants and provides evidence for its lacilitator action. J. Bartyriol 177, 3351–3354.

Wils, C., Kratafi, P., Lando, D. & Martin, T. (1981). Characterization of the two alcohol dehydrogenases of Zymamanas mobilis. Arch Biochem Biophys 210, 775–785.

Wold, F. & Ballou, C. E. (1967). Studies on the enzyme evolute. 1. Equilibrium studies. J Biol Chem 227, 301–312.

Wurster, B. & Henn, B. (1970). Kinetic analysis of the glucosephosphate isomersue-glucose-4-phosphate dehydrogenase system from yeast in vitro. *Roppe Seylers Z Physiol Chem* 351, 1537–1344.

Zixmania, P., Kruce, R. & Auzina, L. (2001). Intervelationships between growth yield, ATPase and adenylate kinase activities in Zymanumus multilis. Acta Biotechnol 21, 171–178.

Edited by G. Thomas

http://nic.sgnjournals.org

### **4 DISCUSSION**

The results of the studies in this thesis present the comprehensive research of the mechanistic reasons for *Zymomonas mobilis* uncoupled metabolism both under aerobic and anaerobic conditions.

### 4.1 Structure and function of the respiratory chain

The question why Z. mobilis does not use oxidative phosphorylation to stimulate aerobic growth is partly attributable to the structure of the respiratory chain and energy coupling in particular. One of main tasks of the present thesis was to find out, whether some putative branche of its respiratory chain with low degree of energy-coupling is not dominating the electron transport. The genome sequence of Z. mobilis (Seo et al., 2005) reveals genes encoding several NAD(P)H dehydrogenases, as well as electron-transport dehydrogenases for D- lactate and glucose. Also the previous physiologycal studies supports the presence of more than one NAD(P)H dehydrogenase in its electron-transport chain revealing two components with different Km values for NADH (Kalnenieks et al., 1996). The apparent Km for the activity that prevails in anaerobically grown cells was found to be close to 7 µM, as for the energy-coupling NADH dehydrogenase complex I in E. coli, encoded by the nuo operon (Matsushita et al., 1987; Leif et al., 1995). However, since Z. mobilis genome does not contain any sequences homologous to nuo operon, the presence of 'nuo-like' (or the low-Km) energy-coupling NADH dehydrogenase seems obscure. The apparent Km of the other component, prevailing in aerobically grown cells, was around 60 µM (Kim et al., 1995; Kalnenieks et al., 1996). This is a typical value for the energy nongenerating type II NADH dehydrogenase, encoded by ndh (Yagi, 1991). Evidence that inactivation of *ndh* gene by insertion of the chloramphenicol-resistance determinant resulted in a total loss of NADH and NADPH oxidase activities in the mutant Z. mobilis ndh cell membranes (see Chapter 3.1), clearly shows that the ndh gene product is the sole functional respiratory NAD(P)H dehydrogenase in Z. mobilis. Therefore, lack of energy coupling NADH dehydrogenese may greatly lower the proton-motive force generation in Z. mobilis respiratory chain. Apart from ndh, the Z. mobilis genome (Seo et al., 2005) contains a gene homologous to mdaB of E. coli, encoding an NADPH-specific quinone reductase. Homologues of the MdaB protein

are known to act as antioxidant factors in many pathogenic bacteria, helping to cope with the oxidative stress accompanying inflammation processes (Wang & Maier, 2004). The putative function of the *MdaB* homologue in *Z. mobilis* has not been investigated so far. Also, at present the physiological role of some other respiratory chain components remains uncertain.

Inactivation of NAD(P)H dehydrogenase in the Z. mobilis ndh mutant cell membranes resulted in overexpression of D-lactate oxidase that appeared to be the dominant oxidase in this mutant strain (Fig. 1b, c; see section 3.1 in Chapter 3.1). It is suggested that the elevated D- lactate oxidase in aerated cells has some physiological importance for the aerobic metabolism of Z. mobilis ndh mutant. Some-what similar as it was reported for a Corynebacterium glutamicum type II NADH dehydrogenasedeficient strain, D-lactate dehydrogenase might serve to compensate for the lack of respiratory NAD(P)H oxidation (Nantapong et al., 2004). D-lactate in Z. mobilis might be produced from pyruvate and NADH by the cytoplasmic lactate dehydrogenase, and then reoxidized by the respiratory D-lactate dehydrogenase. That it may form a kind of 'lactate shunt' for NADH reoxidation. However, very low rate of the oxygen uptake in the mutant strain suggests low activity of such a putative shunt. Furthermore importance of lactate shunt is also questioned by NADH reoxidation in the respiratory chain since it competes with highly active alcohol dehydrogenase reaction. Therefore it is tempting to think that increased D-lactate oxidase activity in the mutant strain under aerobic conditions, might have some other, so far unknown function that most likely have a loose conection to oxidative phosphorylation.

Despite only one functional respiratory NAD(P)H dehydrogenase, downstream of quinones Z. mobilis apparently has a branched electron transport chain. The known Z. mobilis genome sequences contain genes encoding a cytochrome  $bc_1$  complex and cytochrome c (Seo et al., 2005; Yang et al., 2009; Kouvelis et al., 2011), yet lack sequences homologous to any known bacterial cytochrome c oxidase genes. At the same time, the ability of both aerobically cultivated mutants, Zm6- cytB and Zm6-cydB, to consume oxygen, as well as the difference seen in the antimycin sensitivity of their respiration, and in the kinetics of the cytochrome d reduction with NADH, indicates the presence of at least two branches of electron transport in the Z. mobilis respiratory chain. The results of this study are discussed in Chapter 3.2. The effects of the cydB mutation clearly demonstrate that cytochrome bd is involved in electron

transport. Yet, the apparent lack of genes for other terminal oxidases raises the intriguing problem of what could be the nature of the oxidase activity manifested in the Zm6-*cydB* strain, and apparently terminating the  $bc_1$  branch. Speculation that the cytochrome c peroxidase gene product might function instead of alternative oxidase is plausible. Yet it was not possible to demonstrate any relation of the cytochrome  $bc_1$  branch to the hydrogen peroxide resistance of the *Z. mobilis* cells. However, recent study by Charoensuk *et al.* (2011), reported an electron transport chain-linked NADH-dependent peroxidase activity in a thermotolerant *Z. mobilis* strain. Therefore, it may be concluded that the cytochrome *c* peroxidase activity might largely depend on the strain and culture conditions.

It is possible that the rapid, yet energetically inefficient respiratory chain in *Z. mobilis* helps to prevent oxidative stress in aerobically growing culture. This hypothesis is in a good agreement with studies by FT-IR spectroscopy discussed in Chaper 3.3. Macromolecular components, analyzed by FT-IR spectroscopy, like cell membrane lipids, proteins, and nucleic acids, are the primary molecular targets of reactive oxygen species during oxidative stress (Avery, 2011). In all analyzed *Z. mobilis* strains, lipid concentrations were higher under aerobic growth conditions - for example the content of lipids in *Z. mobilis* parent strain Zm-6 was 4% and 2% dry weight (DW) under aerobic and anaerobic growth conditions respectively. It is known that the increase of lipid content is one of cells responses to stress. Thus, there is a good reasson to assume that *Z. mobilis* respiratory chain may help to prevent oxidative stress under aerobic conditions.

### 4.2 Aerobic growth of the respiratory mutant strains

Opposite to what may be expected, *ndh* deficiency resulted in slight increase of Z. mobilis biomass yield, i.e. Y<sub>X/S</sub>, cell yield normalized with respect to glucose consumption, and dramatic stimulation of aerobic growth. The mutant strain Zm6-ndh grew substantially faster than Zm6, at the end of the exponential phase typically reaching a threefold higher biomass concentration (Fig. 2, Chapter 3.1). However, the downshift of pO<sub>2</sub> that occurred during the growth of Zm6 was much larger than that seen in the mutant, indicating a higher respiration rate of the parent culture. Accordingly, the mutant culture showed an increased aerobic ethanol yield ( $Y_{P/S}$ , Table 2, Chapter 3.1), because more reducing equivalents were diverted towards ethanol synthesis due to very low oxygen uptake rate. In general, the aerobic growth of the *ndh*-deficient mutant strain resembled that of Zm6 in the presence of cyanide (Kalnenieks et al., 2000, 2003). Cyanide typically caused the growth stimulation of Zm6 after a prolonged lag phase, when, following an initial period of complete inhibition, the re-emerging respiration reached 30-50 % of the respiration rate in the control culture (Kalnenieks et al., 2000). Our present results with the Zm6-ndh strain tend to support the hypothesis that the stimulating effect result simply from inhibition of the bulk oxygen consumption, since the oxygen uptake in the *ndh* mutant strain is too low for any measurable impact of oxidative phosphorylation. We therefore suggest that the observed elevation of the aerobic growth rate and moderate rise of biomass yield  $(Y_{X/S})$  of Z. mobilis does not result from extra ATP generation by oxidative phosphorylation, but occurs whenever the NADH flux is redirected from respiration to ethanol synthesis, so that less acetaldehyde, the toxic precursor of ethanol (Wecker & Zall, 1987), is accumulated in the culture. The role of acetaldehyde is futher discussed in Chapter 4.3.

Despite the similar respiration capacity of aerobically cultivated *Z. mobilis* cytochrome *bd* or cytochrome *bc*<sub>1</sub> mutant strains, hypothetically one of these electron transport pathway branches might be poorly coupled to proton translocation, thus resulting in lower ATP outcome and decrease of the aerobic growth yields. However, as it is discussed in Chapter 3.4 a series of aerobic batch cultivations did not support such a hypothesis. Calculated aerobic growth yields of wild-type strain, cytochrome *bd* and cytochrome *bc*<sub>1</sub> respiratory mutants revealed very similar Yx/s values around 13-15 g\*mol<sup>-1</sup> in all strains. Apparently *Z. mobilis* aerobic growth could not be

improved by knocking out any particular respiratory branch. These results do not support existence of one major, energetically inefficient electron transport branch that might cause the observed poor aerobic growth and lack of oxidative phosphorylation in growing *Z. mobilis* culture.

# 4.3 The physiological role of acetaldehyde

Previous suggestion that the observed elevation of the aerobic growth rate and biomass yield ( $Y_{X/S}$ ) of *Z. mobilis ndh* mutant occurs because less acetaldehyde is accumulated in the culture was reinforced by the finding that also vigorous aeration of of Zm6 cultures improved the aerobic growth rate. As described in Capter 3.1, under strictly anaerobic conditions, the growth curves of Zm6 and *ndh* mutant strain were identical, but the aerobic behavior of the two strains differed substantially. In shaken flasks without hyperventilation Zm6 at the early stationary phase accumulated acetaldehyde 33 mM and grew much slower than the mutant strain. In the mutant strain, due to its low respiration rate, accumulation of acetaldehyde was negligible; its concentration of the shaken flask cultures barely affected the growth of *ndh* mutant yet greatly improved that of Zm6. Similarly low acetaldehyde concentration in both hyperventilated cultures suggest that either a low rate of acetaldehyde generation (as in Zm6-*ndh* mutant) or an efficient removal of acetaldehyde (as in the hyperventilated Zm6) is of prime importance for aerobic growth stimulation in *Z. mobilis*.

Notably, the aerobic growth stimulation of Zm6 never extended beyond the limits imposed by its fermentative catabolism. Therefore experiments with the hyperventilation of the shaken flask cultures once again demonstrated that, even at very low acetaldehyde concentrations, the respiratory chain did not contribute to the aerobic batch growth of *Z. mobilis*. Thus, acetaldehyde acting as a potent inhibitor of growth is not the key factor that causes the deficiency of oxidative phosphorylation in growing *Z. mobilis*.

## 4.4 The physiological role of Z. mobilis $H^+$ -dependent ATPase

Long-lasting question why, Z. mobilis respiratory system does not appear to participate in ATP synthesis during aerobic growth might be related to an impaired aerobic ATP turnover: either the H<sup>+</sup>-dependent ATPase for some reasons is unable to turn to ATP synthesis, or the newly synthesized ATP gets rapidly hydrolysed by other reactions. Apparently, the rate of the excess ATP hydrolysis must be equal to the difference between ATP production by catabolic reactions and its utilization by anabolic processes. Z. mobilis possess several ATP-hydrolysing enzymes: periplasmic nucleotidase(s), acid and alkaline phosphatases, and the membrane H<sup>+</sup>-dependent ATPase (Reves & Scopes, 1991). The H<sup>+</sup>-dependent ATPase contributes up to 20% of the overall ATP turnover in Z. mobilis cells and has been considered as partly responsible for the uncoupled growth (Reyes & Scopes, 1991). The previously reported increase of Z. mobilis anaerobic growth yield in the presence of the H<sup>+</sup>dependent inhibitor DCCD (Kalnenieks et al., 1987) indicates that H<sup>+</sup>-dependent ATPase hydrolysing activity may be competing with the biosynthetic ATP demand in anaerobically growing culture. However such a competition for ATP under aerobic conditions is quite an opposite to what have been reported for other facultatively anaerobic bacteria. For example, even 10-100 micromolar DCCD concentrations are inhibitory to the aerobic growth of *E.coli*, a typical representative of a facultatively anaerobic microorganism that posseses oxidative phosphorylation (Singh & Bragg, 1974). Our results, where we monitored the time course of the intracellular ATP concentration after the addition of 50 micromolar DCCD (Chapter 3.4., Fig. 2), show that DCCD addition caused a pronounced increase of the ATP intracellular concentration in all Z. mobilis strains. These results strongly indicate that the hydrolysing activity of the H<sup>+</sup>-dependent ATPase is taking place in Z. mobilis also under aerobic conditions. This surprising finding, yet not reported for Z. mobilis, was dramatically different to what we obtained with E.coli. DCCD addition to aerobically growing E. coli culture, caused a transient decrease of ATP intracellular concentration in complete agreement with the expected operation of its ATPase in the direction of ATP synthesis. So far, under anaerobic conditions a similar ATP dissipating mechanism was suggested earlier also for obligately fermentative Streptococcus bovis - another example of uncoupled growth among bacteria (Russel & Strobel, 1990). It has been shown that in S. bovis, H<sup>+</sup>-dependent ATPase is the major free energyspilling reaction under conditions of excess glucose (Russel & Cook, 1995).

The observed rise of growth yield in Z. mobilis (Chapter 3.4) was both due to increase of specific growth rate and a simultaneous decrease of glucose consumption caused by addition of DCCD. That is in a good agreement with previous reports (Ugurbil et al., 1978). DCCD caused a partial inhibition of glucose consumption, therefore interaction with the H<sup>+</sup>-dependent ATPase remains as the only feasible explanation for the increase of ATP level, shown in Fig. 1 (Chapter 3.4). Apparently, by rapidly supplying ADP for glycolysis, H<sup>+</sup>-dependent ATPase also contributes to the high glycolytic flux observed in the E-D pathway. During aerobic growth on glucose, the rapidly operating E-D pathway presumably generates too high phosphorylation potential for the weakly coupled respiratory system to shift the H<sup>+</sup>dependent ATPase towards ATP synthesis, by this preventing oxidative phosphorylation. At the same time, by supplying the large amounts of ADP, H<sup>+</sup>dependent ATPase facilitates the rapid operation of the E-D pathway. Therefore, uncoupled growth is not just an intrinsic property of anaerobically cultivated Z. mobilis, but can also be used to describe the inefficient aerobic growth of this very untypical facultatively anaerobic microorganism.

### 4.5 Kinetic modeling of the E-D pathway

Increase of the intracellular ATP concentration accompanying the decrease of glycolytic flux observed in Chapter 3.4, indicated that energy-dissipating reactions (ATP consumption) might control glycolytic flux in the E-D pathway. In order to examine this hypothesis one should use a kinetic model of the E-D pathway to quantitatively estimate the impact of ATP consuming reaction rate on glycolytic flux *via* metabolic control analysis (MCA). The only existing kinetic model of E-D pathway published so far was focused on the aspects of interaction between the engineered nonoxidative part of the pentose phosphate pathway for xylose utilization and the native *Z. mobilis* E-D glycolysis, assuming constant intracellular concentrations of the essential metabolic cofactors ADP, ATP, NAD(P)<sup>+</sup> and NAD(P)H (Altintas *et al.*, 2006). Such an assumption significantly limits general applicability of the model and in particular to study *Z. mobilis* uncoupled metabolism. Thus it was necessary to create kinetic model of the E-D pathway *de novo* by incorporating adenylate and nicotinamide nucleotide metabolism. Moreover, unlike in previous attempts (see Altintas *et al.*, 2006), the equilibrium constants were

introduced in all enzyme rate equations to obey the thermodynamic constraints of the Haldane relationship, during parameter optimisation.

The final version of our optimized model (hereafter – the optimized model) gave a specific glucose uptake rate of 4.9 g g<sup>-1</sup> h<sup>-1</sup>, that was close to experimentally observed values. Evaluation of the difference between the initially assumed (Osman *et al.*, 1987) and optimized *Vf* values (Table 2, in chapter 3.5) revealed that, for the majority of enzymes, these remained within a factor of three of the starting estimate and lie within the range of values reported across batch fermentation in several works (Osman *et al.*, 1987, De Graaf *et al.*, 1999). For the majority of enzymes, the initially assumed values for *Vf* rose during optimization and approached the values seen in French-press extracts reported earlier (Algar & Scopes, 1985). To evaluate the created model after parameter optimisation, glycolytic fluxes of the optimized E-D model was compared to those reported earlier for *Z. mobilis* in various experimental studies.

First of all, the kinetics of glycolysis *in situ* was reproduced by inserting the E-D pathway enzyme activities in French-press extracts reported by Algar & Scopes (1985) into the optimized model. With these new enzyme activities, the model also reached steady state with a glycolytic flux corresponding to an *in situ* rate of 5.2 g  $g^{-1}$  $h^{-1}$ . This was in the range of the optimized model and earlier observations, where Z. mobilis was grown on different initial glucose concentrations, with the reported specific glucose uptake rates slightly below 5.5 g g<sup>-1</sup> h<sup>-1</sup> (Rogers *et al.*, 1979). More detailed examination of the optimized model by simulating consumption of 1 M glucose in cell-free extracts reported by Algar & Scopes (1985), revealed that glycolytic flux obtained in silico was very similar to that in the in vitro experiment (detailed description of these results is available in Chapter 3.5). Remerkably, the intermediate concentrations obtained by in silico simulation, were reasonably close to those reported in <sup>31</sup>P NMR studies, indicating that computational simulations of the E-D pathway in cell-free extracts reliably simulate the situation in situ (Barrow et al., 1984). Therefore, there seems to be no specific "metabolite tunelling" required for the E-D pathway to proceed, and instead Z. mobilis, with respect to its central glycolytic pathway, can be adequately described as a "bag of enzymes".

It is important to mention, that since there are currently no E-D pathway models available in public databases, the developed kinetic model has potential not only for application in *Z. mobilis* metabolic studies and engineering, but can also

serve as a basis for the development of models for other microorganisms possessing this type of glycolytic pathway.

## 4.6 Do energy-dissipating reactions control glycolytic flux in E-D pathway?

Model analysis primarily was focused to reveal if energy-dissipating reactions (ATP consumption) controls glycolytic flux in E-D pathway. By using metabolic control analysis of the E-D pathway this assumption was confirmed revealing that generalized ATP consuming reaction exert a major control over glycolytic flux with  $C_i^J$  values 36% and 71% for the optimized and the cell free extract model respectively (results discussed in Chapter 3.5). This result strongly resembles previous experimental observations with growing *E. coli*, suggesting that the majority of flux control (>75%) resides not inside but outside the glycolytic pathway, i.e., with the enzymes that hydrolyze ATP (Koebmann *et al.*, 2002). This allows to speculate that anabolic reactions, in combination with ATP dissipation, control the glycolysis also during the uncoupled growth of *Z. mobilis*.

The results in Chapter 3.5 show that the relationship between ATP concentration and glycolytic flux is not affected by the respiratory deletions. Their regulatory pattern of the E-D pathway and catabolic ATP yield per unit of consumed glucose is the same. The extent to which metabolite concentrations can be maintained relatively constant as fluxes change is a measure of metabolic homoeostasis that is quantified by co-response coefficient (Hofmeyr et al, 1993; Cornish-Bowden & Hofmeyr, 1994; Thomas & Fell, 1996, 1998). Obtained results reveal that at the highest glycolytic flux considered (about 4.6 g/g/h, log value 1.53), the co-response coefficient is approximately -4.0. This shows that at this point, ATP homeostasis is poor, since a 1% increase in glycolytic flux, due to rise of the ATP-dissipating activity would be associated with a 4% decrease in ATP concentration. At a flux of about 3.9 g/g/h, the co-response coefficient is smaller in magnitude, close to -1.0, where a 1% increase in glycolytic flux is linked to a 1% decrease in ATP concentration. At the lowest glycolytic flux obtained with the lowest ATPase activities (3.0 g/g/h, log value 1,1), the co-response coefficient is about -0.23, so that ATP homeostasis is much improved in that it takes a 4% change in glycolytic flux to produce a 1% change in ATP concentration in the opposite direction.

### 4.7 Putative energy dissipating mechanisms

Finding the key role of the H<sup>+</sup>-dependent ATPase does not solve completely the problem of energy dissipation during uncopled growth. It is clear that H<sup>+</sup>dependent ATPase does not dissipate energy but, instead, converts it into the form of transmembrane proton-motive force ( $\Delta p$ ). Therefore, hydrolysing activity of the H<sup>+</sup>dependent ATPase should inevitably lead to an increase of  $\Delta p$ , which subsequently raises the question of its dissipation mechanisms. Taking into account the similarity of metabolic behaviour, as well as the akin role of  $H^+$ -dependent ATPase for the energy dissipation pathway in between Z. mobilis and S. bovis, the presence of a futile proton cycle in Z. mobilis a priori seems realistic, and deserves further examination. Perhaps, high proton leakage with impaired maintenance of the proton-motive force contributes to the lack of the oxidative phosphorylation in aerobically growing Z. mobilis cultures. Studies of membrane permeability, in Z. mobilis so far have focussed mainly on the non-specific, membrane-disrupting effects of ethanol that may also facilitate discussed proton leakage. The detrimental action of ethanol at high concentrations on the permeability of Z. mobilis plasma membrane was extensively studied in the 1980s (Osman & Ingram, 1985; Osman et al., 1987). It was shown that ethanol causes an increase in the rate of leakage of small molecules and ions, including protons. The accumulation of ethanol during fermentation may be responsible for the gradual collapse in  $\Delta pH$  seen in batch cultures grown on media with high (20%) glucose concentration during the stationary growth phase (Osman et al., 1987). Apparently, ethanol decreases the barrier function and resistance of the plasma membrane, and thus probably adds to the energetic uncoupling at some stages of growth. However, since the energy dissipation in Z. mobilis occurs also at very low concentration of ethanol under aerobic conditions, it still cannot be regarded as the clue to the uncoupled growth phenomenon. Therefore the leakage of cytoplasmic membrane most likely would not be sufficient for futile spilling of the generated transmembrane  $\Delta p$ .

Paradoxically, however, the possible  $\Delta p$ -dissipating effect of carbon dioxide, the second major end product of *Z. mobilis* catabolism, has not been analysed. Several papers about the effect of CO<sub>2</sub> on fermentation performance of *Z. mobilis* (see e.g., Nipkow *et al.*, 1985; Veeramallu & Agrawal, 1986), as well as on that of yeast, *E. coli* and some other bacteria (Janda & Kotyk, 1985; Lacoursiere *et al.*, 1986) were published in the 1980s. They describe complex inhibitory and uncoupling effects of carbon dioxide on the culture growth and product synthesis, yet do not consider the putative mechanisms at the membrane level. Z. mobilis is one of the most rapid producers of CO<sub>2</sub> among microorganisms. Apparently, the major part of CO<sub>2</sub> leaves the cell by passive diffusion in the form of a neutral molecule. Measurements with erythrocytes suggest that the lipid bilayer of the cell membrane does not represent a serious diffusion barrier for CO<sub>2</sub> (Forster *et al.*, 1998). At the same time, part of the generated  $CO_2$  in the cytoplasm might undergo hydration in the reaction, catalysed by carbonic anhydrase (Merlin et al., 2003), with subsequent dissociation of carbonic acid into a proton and bicarbonate anion. Knowing the respective equilibrium constants (Mills & Urey, 1940; Merlin et al., 2003), and taking 6.4 for the intracellular pH, we can estimate that, under equilibrium conditions, approximately 10% of carbon dioxide in Z. mobilis should be present in the form of bicarbonate anion. Export of bicarbonate anions from the cell would represent an efficient pathway of  $\Delta p$  dissipation, equivalent to import of protons: a unit negative charge would be translocated into the external medium, decreasing  $\Delta \psi$ , while a proton would be left behind in the cytoplasm, diminishing the transmembrane pH gradient. However futher experimental studies are needed to confirm this hypothesis.

### 4.8 Approaches to increase the glycolytic flux in Z. mobilis E-D pathway

Besides the importance of H<sup>+</sup>-dependent ATPase in *Z*, mobilis metabolism metabolic control analysis carried out with the kinetic model also demonstrates, why attempts in the past to increase the glycolytic flux through over-expression of various E-D pathway enzymes have been unsuccessful. Negligible flux control coefficients for the majority of the E-D pathway reactions (Chapter 3.5), partly explain why over-expression of a few intuitively chosen enzymes have not resulted in the increase of glycolytic flux (Arfman *et al.*, 1992; Snoep *et al.*, 1995). According to MCA, only the PDC reaction exerts substantial control with  $C'_{I}$  values reaching 27% in the optimized model. Calculated effects of GAPD, PGK, PGM, ADHI, ADHII and PDC over-expression on glycolytic flux in the E-D pathway and comparison to values calculated from experimental data revealed little or no increase of glycolytic flux in almost all recombinant strains without addition of IPTG. The significantly higher flux control coefficient for the PDC reaction suggested that over-expression of this enzyme more

than 3-fold, may lead to an increase of glycolytic flux of almost 23%. However such an increase was not observed experimentally; furthermore, experimental observations revealed that more than 10 fold increase of enzyme activity after addition of 2mM IPTG slowed down glycolysis by up to 25%. Given our calculations, this indirectly confirms earlier suggestions that the protein burden effect indeed might be a serious side effect of over-expression of enzymes possessing little or no control over the flux in E-D pathway. In Z. mobilis enzymes involved in fermentation comprise as much as 50% of total protein (Algar & Scopes, 1985), so the protein burden effect might be even more pronounced than in other microorganisms where wild-type levels of catabolic enzymes are not so great. Nevertheless, according to calculations from model data, simultaneous overexpression of PDC, ENO, PGM below the protein burden threshold has the potential to increase the glycolytic flux up to 25 % (6.6 g/g/h). Moreover, since ATP disipating reactions possess major control over glycolytic flux and at the same time are responsible for ATP dissipation under uncoupled growth conditions, overexpression of H<sup>+</sup>-dependent ATPase within physiological capacity, making growth more uncoupled, might serve as the appropriate strategy to increase the glycolytic flux in Z. mobilis.

This clearly demonstrates that *in silico* metabolic analysis could serve not only to understand better *Z. mobilis* physiology but also to develop efficient metabolic engineering strategies avoiding the protein burden effect.

Accordingly, the latest results of *Z. mobilis* modeling achieved at different scales, by combining stoichiometric, thermodynamic and kinetic models of central metabolism illustrate the relevance of *in silico* analysis for microorganisms producing biorenewables (Please see the review article in Appendix).

# **5** CONCLUSIONS

1. The respiratory chain of *Z. mobilis* contains only one functional NAD(P)H dehydrogenase, product of the *ndh* gene.

2. The electron transport chain in *Z. mobilis* contains at least two electron pathways to oxygen that are similar to the respect of low-efficiency of energy-coupling.

3. Inhibition of respiration stimulates *Z. mobilis* aerobic growth partly due to reduction of toxic acetaldehyde in the media.

4. The absence of oxidative phosphorylation activity in aerobically growing *Z*. *mobilis* primarilly results from insufficient degree of energy coupling between the proton-motive force and the  $F_0F_1$  type H<sup>+</sup>-dependent ATPase.

5. By using available kinetic parameters and incorporating reactions related to ATP and NADH metabolism, for the first time the kinetic model of E-D pathway was built and deposited in bio-model database.

6. The developed *in silico* kinetic model of the *Z. mobilis* E-D pathway was able to achieve good agreement with previous experimental studies both *in situ* and *in vitro* conditions, therefore having the potential to serve as a basis for the development of models for other microorganisms possessing this type of glycolytic pathway.

7. MCA revealed that the majority of flux control resides outside the E-D pathway, suggesting that glycolytic flux in *Z. mobilis* during the uncoupled growth is largely controled by ATP consuming reactions.

8. The model identifies set of enzymatic reactions overexpression of wich might increase the glycolytic flux in *Z. mobilis*.

# 6 MAIN THESIS FOR DEFENCE

1. The absence of oxidative phosphorylation activity in aerobically growing *Z*. *mobilis* primarily results from insufficient degree of energy coupling between the proton-motive force and the  $F_0F_1$  type H<sup>+</sup>-dependent ATPase, preventing its switching from ATP hydrolysis to ATP synthesis under conditions, when a rapid substrate-level production of ATP takes place in the E-D pathway.

2. There is no specific "metabolite tunelling" required for the E-D pathway to proceed, and *Z. mobilis*, in respect to its central glycolytic pathway, can be adequately described as a "bag of enzymes".

3. Major control of the rapid *Z. mobilis* catabolism resides outside the E-D pathway. The pathway is largely controled by ATP consuming reactions and  $F_0F_1$  type H<sup>+</sup>-dependent ATPase in particular.

# **7 LIST OF ORIGINAL PUBLICATIONS**

- 1. M.M. Toma, J. Raipulis, I. Kalnina and <u>R. Rutkis</u> (2005) Does Probiotic Yeast Act as Antigenotoxin? Food Technol. Biotechnol. 43 (3) 301-305.
- 2. U. Kalnenieks, N. Galinina, M.M. Toma, J.L. Pickford, <u>R. Rutkis</u>, R.K. Poole (2006) Respiratory behaviour of a Zymomonas mobilis adhB::kanr mutant supports the hypothesis of two alcohol dehydrogenase isoenzymes catalysing opposite reactions. FEBS Letters 580: 5084-5088.
- 3. U. Kalnenieks, <u>R. Rutkis</u>, Z. Kravale, I. Strazdina, N. Galinina (2007) High aerobic growth with low respiratory rate: The ndh-deficient Zymomonas mobilis. Journal of Biotechnology 131(2S), S264.
- 4. U. Kalnenieks, N. Galinina, I. Strazdina, Z. Kravale, J.L. Pickford, <u>R. Rutkis</u>, R.K. Poole (2008) NADH dehydrogenase deficiency results in low respiration rate and improved aerobic growth of Zymomonas mobilis. *Microbiology* 154: 989-994.
- 5. N. Galinina, Z. Lasa, I. Strazdina, <u>R. Rutkis</u>, U. Kalnenieks (2012) Effect of ADH II deficiency on the intracellular redox homeostasis in Zymomonas mobilis. The Scientific World Journal, Volume 2012, Article ID 742610, 1-6.
- 6. I. Strazdina, Z. Kravale, N. Galinina, <u>R. Rutkis</u>, R. K. Poole, U. Kalnenieks (2012) Electron transport and oxidative stress in Zymomonas mobilis respiratory mutants. Archives of Microbiology, 194: 461–471.
- M. Grube, <u>R. Rutkis</u>, M. Gavare, Z. Lasa, I. Strazdina, N. Galinina, and U. Kalnenieks (2012) Application of FT-IR Spectroscopy for Fingerprinting of Zymomonas mobilis Respiratory Mutants. Spectroscopy: An International Journal, 27 (5-6): 581 585. DOI:10.1155/2012/163712.
- Odzina I., Rubina T., <u>Rutkis R.</u>, Kalnenieks U., Stalidzans E., (2010) Structural model of biochemical network of Zymomonas mobilis adaptation for glycerol conversion into bioethanol. *Applied Information and Communication Technologies*, Proceedings, of the 4-th International Scientific Conference Applied information and communication technologies. Jelgava, Latvija, 22-23. April, 2010, 50 – 54.
- 9. <u>Rutkis R.</u>, Kalnenieks U, Stalidzans E., Fell D.A.I (2013) Kinetic modeling of Zymomonas mobilis Entner-Doudoroff pathway: insights into control and functionality. *Microbiology*, 159: 2674–2689. DOI 10.1099/mic.0.071340-0
- 10. Kalnenieks U, Pentjuss A, <u>Rutkis R</u>, Stalidzans E, Fell D.A. (2014) Modeling of Zymomonas mobilis central metabolism for novel metabolic engineering strategies. Frontiers of microbiology, 5:1-7. DOI: 10.3389/fmicb.2014.00042.
- 11. <u>Rutkis R.</u>, Galinina N., Strazdina I., Kalnenieks U. (2014) The inefficient aerobic energetics of Zymomonas mobilis: identifying the bottleneck. Journal of Basic Microbiology, In Press. DOI 10.1002/jobm.201300859.

# 8 APPROBATION OF THE RESEARCH

## 8.1 International

- Meeting on Microbial Respiratory Chains. "How is the respiratory chain of *Zymomonas mobilis* supplied with NADH?" (<u>R. Rutkis</u>, N. Galinina, U. Kalnenieks), March, 19-22 2006, Tomar, Portugal.
- 13th European Congress on Biotechnology. "High aerobic growth with low respiratory rate: The ndh-deficient Zymomonas mobilis." (Reinis Rutkis, Uldis Kalnenieks, Inese Strazdina, Zane Kravale un Nina Galinina). September 16-19, 2007, Barcelona, Spain.
- The 9th International Conference on Systems Biology. "The regulatory function of metabolic chanelling: ethanol cycle in Zymomonas mobilis." (U. Kalnenieks, <u>R. Rutkis</u>, N. Galiņina, Toma, Malda Maija), August 22-28, 2008, Goteborg, Sweden.
- 4. The 11th international conference on Systems Biology. "Oxidative stress response in several respiratory mutants of *Zymomonas mobilis.*" (Inese Strazdina, Zane Kravale, Nina Galinina, <u>Reinis Rutkis</u> un Uldis Kalnenieks), October 10-15, 2010, Edinburgh, Scotland.
- 30th European Congress on Molecular Spectroscopy. "Use of FT-IR spectroscopy data for systems analysis of Zymomonas mobilis metabolism." (M. Grube, M. Gavare, <u>R. Rutkis</u>, U. Kalnenieks, N. Mironova-Ulmane). 29th of August– 3rd September 3, 2010, Florence Italy.
- 7th European conference on bacterial respiratory chains. "The unresolved respiratory chain of Zymomonas mobilis." (Zane Lasa, Inese Strazdina, <u>Reinis Rutkis</u>, Nina Galinina, Robert K. Poole and Uldis Kalnenieks), May 11-14, 2011 Lund, Sweden.
- FEMS, The 4th Congress of European Microbiologists. "Aerobic energy metabolism in Zymomonas mobilis respiratory knock-out mutants." (M. Grube, <u>R. Rutkis</u>, M. Gavare, Z. Lasa, I. Strazdina, N. Galinina and U. Kalnenieks) June 26-30, 2011, Geneve, Switcerland.
- 14th European Conference on the Spectroscopy of Biological Molecules. "FT-IR spectroscopy analysis of continuously cultivated Z. mobilis respiratory mutants." (M. Grube, <u>R. Rutkis</u>, M. Gavare, Z. Lasa, I. Strazdina, N. Galinina, U. Kalnenieks), 28th August – 3rd September, 2011, Koimbra, Portual.
- Microbial stress: from molecules to systems. "Aerobic growth and electron transport in Zymomonas mobilis: the role of cytochrome c peroxidase." (I. Strazdina, N. Galinina, <u>R. Rutkis</u>, and U. Kalnenieks), May 10-13, 2012 Belgirate, Italy.

# 8.1 National

- 1. <u>R. Rutkis</u>, N. Galinina and U. Kalnenieks. Alternative electron transfer pathways in bacteria: *Z. mobilis* example. 64th Scientific Conference of the University of Latvia, February, 2006. Riga, Latvia.
- 2. <u>R. Rutkis</u>, N. Galinina and U. Kalnenieks. **Physyological properties of** *Z. mobilis* respiratory chain mutant. 65th Scientific Conference of the University of Latvia, February, 2007. Riga, Latvia.
- 3. <u>R. Rutkis</u>. **Microbial biofuels inovations and alternatives**. 66th Scientific Conference of the University of Latvia, February, 2008. Riga, Latvia.
- 4. <u>R. Rutkis</u>, I. Strazdina, Z. Kravale, N. Galinina and U. Kalnenieks. **Oxidative** stress in *Zymomonas mobilis*. 68th Scientific Conference of the University of Latvia, February, 2010. Riga, Latvia.
- 5. <u>R. Rutkis</u>, I. Strazdina, N. Galinina and U. Kalnenieks. *Zymomonas mobilis* **uncoupled growth under aerobic conditions.** 71th Scientific Conference of the University of Latvia, February, 2013. Riga, Latvia. Riga, Latvia.

# 9 ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

This work was funded by Latvian ESF projects 2009/027/1DP/1.1.1.2.0/09/ APIA/VIAA/128 and 2009/0138/1DP/1.1.2.1.2/09/IPIA/VIAA/004.

I acknowledge Prof. David Fell for a great support in mathematical modeling of *Z. mobilis* biochemical networks and specially my supervisor Prof. Uldis Kalnenieks for his assistance in the entire reearch process.
## **10 REFERENCES**

Algar, E. M. and Scopes, R. K. (1985) Studies on cell-free metabolism: Ethanol production by extracts of *Zymomonas mobilis*. J Biotechnol, 2, 275–287.

Altintas, M. M., Eddy, C. K., Zhang, M., JMcMillan, J. D. and Kompala, D. S. (2006) Kinetic Modeling to Optimize Pentose Fermentation in *Zymomonas mobilis*. Biotechn and Bioengg, 94, 273–295.

An, H., Scopes, R.K., Rodriguez, M., Keshav, K.F. and Ingram, L.O. (1991) Gel electrophoretic analysis of *Zymomonas mobilis* glycolytic and fermentative enzymes: identification of alcohol dehydrogenase II as a stress protein. J Bacteriol. 173, 5975–5982.

Anderson R.F., Patel K.B., Evans M.D. (1985) Int J Radiat Biol, 48, 495-504.

Arfman N., Worrell V. and Ingram L. O. (1992) Use of the *tac* promoter and *lacP* for the controlled expression of *Zymomonas mobilis* fermentative genes in *Escherichia coli* and *Zymomonas mobilis*. J Bacteriol, 174, 7370-7378.

Atkinson, D. E. (1968) The Energy Charge of the Adenylate Pool as a Regulatory Parameter. Interaction with Feedback Modifiers. Biochem, 7, 4030–4034.

Avery S. V. (2011) Molecular targets of oxidative stress. Biochem J, 434, 201-210.

Barrow, K. D., Collins, G. J., Norton R. S., Rogers P. L., and Smith G. M. (1984) <sup>31</sup>P Nuclear magnetic resonance studies of the fermentation of glucose to ethanol by *Zymomonas mobilis*. J biol chem 259, 5711–5716.

Belaich, J.P. and Senez, J.C. (1965) J Bacteriol, 89, 1195–1200.

Bergmeyer, H. U., Gawehn, K., Grassl, M. (1974) Glutathione reductase. Bergmeyer HU (ed) Methods of enzymatic analysis, vol 1. Academic Press, New York, 465–466.

Bisswanger, K. (2002) Enzyme kinetics – principles and methods. Wiley-VCH Verlag GmbH, Weinheim (Federal Republic of Germany).

Bringer-Meyer, S. and Sahm, H. (1989) Junctions of catabolic and anabolic pathways *in Zymomonas mobilis*: phosphoenolpyruvate carboxylase and malic enzyme. Appl Microbiol Biotechnol, 31, 529–536.

Bringer-Meyer, S., Schimz, K. L., Sahm, H. (1986) Pyruvate decarboxylase from *Zymomonas mobilis*: Isolation and partial characterization. Arch Microbiol, 146, 105–110.

Casazza, J.P. and Veech, R. L. (1986) The interdependence of glycolytic and pentose cycle intermediates in ad libitum fed rats. J Biol Chem 261(2), 690–698.

Charoensuk, K., Irie, A., Lertwattanasakul, N., Sootsuwan, K., Thanonkeo, P., Yamada, M. (2011) Physiological importance of cytochrome *c* peroxidase in ethanologenic thermotolerant *Zymomonas mobilis*. J Mol Microbiol Biotechnol, 20, 70–82.

Cornish-Bowden, A. and Hofmeyr, J-H.S. (1994) Determination of control coefficients in intact metabolic systems. Biochem J, 298, 367–375.

Dawes, E. A., Medgley, M. and Ishaq, M. (1970) The endogenous metabolism of anaerobic bacteria. Final technical report for Contract no. DAJA 37-67-C-0567. European research office, U S Army, 60, 31–62.

Dawes, E. A., Ribbons, D. W. and Large, P. J. (1966) The route of ethanol formation in *Zymomonas mobilis*. Biochem J, 98, 795–803.

De Graaf, A. A., Striegel, K., Wittig, R. M., Laufer, B., Schmitz, G., Wiechert, W., Sprenger, G. A., Sahm, H. (1999) Metabolic state of *Zymomonas mobilis* in glucose-, fructose-, and xylose-fed continuous cultures as analysed by <sup>13</sup>C- and <sup>31</sup>P-NMR spectroscopy. Arch Microbiol, 171, 371–385.

Desiniotis, A., Kouvelis, V. N., Davenport, K., Bruce, D., Detter, C., Tapia, R., Han, C., Goodwin, L. A., Woyke, T. and other authors (2012) Complete genome sequence of the ethanol-producing *Zymomonas mobilis* subsp. mobilis centrotype ATCC 29191. J Bacteriol, 194, 5966-7.

Di Marco, A. A. and Romano A. H. (1985) D-Glucose transport system of *Zymomonas mobilis*. Appl Environ Microbiol, 49, 151–157.

Dien, B. S., Cotta, M. A. and Jeffries, T. W. (2003) Bacteria engineered for fuel ethanol production: current status. Appl Microbiol Biotechnol, 63, 258–266.

Doelle, H. W. (1982) Kinetic Characteristics and Regulatory Mechanisms of Glucokinase and Fructokinase from *Zymomonas mobilis*. European J Appl Microbiol Biotechnol, 14, 241–246.

Ellfolk, N. and Soininen, R. (1970) *Pseudomonas* cytochrome *c* peroxidase. Acta Chem Scand, 24, 2126–2136.

Flamholz, A., Noor E., Bar-Even A., Liebermeister W., Milo R. (2013) Glycolytic strategy as a tradeoff between energy yield and protein cost. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA, 110, 10039–10044.

Forster, R. E., Gros, G., Lim, L., Ono, Y. and Wunder, M. (1998) The effect of 4,40diisothiocyanato-stilbene-2,20-disulfonate on CO2 permeability of the red blood cell membrane. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA, 95, 15815–15820.

Fuhrer, T., Fischer, E. and Sauer, U. (2005) Experimental identification and quantification of glucose metabolism in seven bacterial species. J Bacteriol, 187, 1581– 1590.

Gibss, M. and DeMoss, R. D. (1954) Anaerobic dissimilation of <sup>14</sup>C-labelled glucose and fructose by *Pseudomonas lindneri*. J Biol Chem, 207, 689–694.

Gonzalez-Flecha, B. and Demple, B. (1994) Intracellular generation of superoxide as a by-product of *Vibrio harveyi* luciferase expressed in *Escherichia coli*. J Bacteriol, 176, 2293–2299.

Gonzalez-Flecha, B. and Demple, B. (1995) Metabolic sources of hydrogen peroxide in aerobically growing *Escherichia coli*. J Biol Chem, 270, 13681–13687.

Grube, M., Bekers, M., Upite D., and Kaminska, E. (2002) IR-spectroscopic studies of *Zymomonas mobilis* and levan precipitate. Vibrat Spectrosc, 28, 277–285.

Hofmeyr, J-H. S., Cornish-Bowden, A., Rohwrer, J. M. (1993) Taking enzyme kinetics out of control: putting control into regulation. Eur J Biochem, 212, 833–837.

Hoops, S., Sahle, S., Gauges, R., Lee, C., Pahle, J., Simus, N., Singhal, M., Xu, L., Mendes, P. and Kummer, U. (2006) COPASI — a COmplex PAthway SImulator. Bioinf, 22, 3067–74.

Janda, S. and Kotyk, A. (1985) Effects of suspension density on microbial metabolic processes. Folia Microbiol, 30, 465–473.

Jones, C. W., and Doelle, H. W. (1991) Kinetic control of ethanol production by *Zymomonas mobilis*. Appl Microbiol Biotechnol, 35, 4–9.

Kalnenieks, U. (2006) Physiology of *Zymomonas mobilis*: some unanswered questions. Adv In Microb Physiol, 51, 73-117.

Kalnenieks, U., De Graaf, A. A., Bringer-Meyer, S., Sahm. H. (1993) Oxidative phosphorylation in *Zymomonas mobilis*. Arch Microbiol, 160, 74–79.

Kalnenieks, U., Galinina, N., Bringer-Meyer, S. and Poole, R. K. (1998) Membrane D-lactate oxidase in *Zymomonas mobilis*: evidence for a branched respiratory chain. FEMS Microbiol Lett, 168, 91–97.

Kalnenieks, U., Galinina, N., Toma, M. M. and Poole, R. K. (2000) Cyanide inhibits respiration yet stimulates aerobic growth of *Zymomonas mobilis*. Microbiol, 146, 1259–1266.

Kalnenieks, U., Galinina, N., Toma, M. M. and Skards, I. (1996) Electron transport chain in aerobically cultivated *Zymomonas mobilis*. FEMS Microbiol Lett, 143, 185–189.

Kalnenieks, U., Toma, M. M., Galinina, N. and Poole, R. K. (2003) The paradoxical cyanide-stimulated respiration of *Zymomonas mobilis*: cyanide sensitivity of alcohol dehydrogenase (ADH II). Microbiol, 149, 1739–1744.

Kalnenieks, U. Z., Pankova, L. M. and Shvinka, J. E. (1987) Proton motive force in *Zymomonas mobilis*. Biokhimiya (USSR), 52, 720–723.

Kelly, M. J., Poole, R. K., Yates, M. G. and Kennedy, C. (1990) Cloning and mutagenesis of genes encoding the cytochrome bd terminal oxidase complex *Azotobacter vinelandii*: mutants deficient in the cytochrome d complex are unable to fix nitrogen in air. J Bacteriol, 172, 6010–6019.

Kim, I. S., Barrow, K. D. and Rogers, P. L. (2000) Kinetic and nuclear magnetic resonance studies of xylose metabolism by recombinant *Zymomonas mobilis* ZM4(pZB5). Appl Environ Microbiol, 66, 186–193.

Kim, Y. J., Song, K. -B. and Rhee, S. K. (1995) A novel aerobic respiratory chainlinked NADH oxidase system in *Zymomonas mobilis*. J Bacteriol, 177, 5176–5178.

Kinoshita, S., Kakizono, T., Kadota, K., Das, K., Taguchi, H. (1985) Purification of two alcohol dehydrogenases from *Zymomonas mobilis* and their properties. Appl Microbiol Biotechnol, 22, 249–254.

Koebman, B. J., Westerhoff, H. V., Snoep, J. L., Nilsson, D., Jensen P. R. (2002) The glycolytic flux in *Escherichia coli* is controlled by the demand for ATP. J Bacteriol, 184, 3909–3916.

Korshunov, S., Imlay, J.A. (2010) Two sources of endogenous hydrogen peroxide in *Escherichia coli*. Mol Microbiol, 75, 1389–1401.

Kosako, Y., Yabuuchi, E., Naka, T., Fujiwara, N. and Kobayashi, K. (2000) Proposal of *Sphingomonadaceae* fam. nov., consisting of *Sphingomonas Yabuuchi* et al. 1990, *Erythrobacter* Shiba and Shimidu 1982, *Erythromicrobium* Yurkov et al. 1994, *Porphyrobacter* Fuerst et al. 1993, *Zymomonas* Kluyver and van Niel 1936, and *Sandaracinobacter* Yurkov et al. 1997, with the type genus *Sphingomonas* Yabuuchi et al. 1990. Microbiol Immunol, 44, 563–575.

Kouvelis, V. N., Davenport, K. W., Brettin, T. S., Bruce, D., Detter, C., Han, C. S., Nolan, M., Tapia, R., Damoulaki, A. and other authors (2011) Genome sequence of the ethanol-producing *Zymomonas mobilis* subsp. pomaceae lectotype strain ATCC 29192. J Bacteriol, 193, 5050–5051.

Lacoursiere, A., Thompson, B. G., Kole, M. M., Ward, D. and Gerson, D. F. (1986) Effects of carbon dioxide concentration on anaerobic fermentations of *Escherichia coli*. Appl Microbiol Biotechnol, 23, 404–406.

Lau, M.W., Gunawan, C., Balan, V., Dale, B. E., (2010). Comparing the fermentationperformance of *Escherichia coli* KO11, *Saccharomyces cerevisiae* 424A(LNH-ST) and *Zymomonas mobilis* AX101 for cellulosic ethanol production. Biotechnol for Biof, 3, 11.

Lawford, H. G. and Rousseau, J. D. (2000) Comparative energetics of glucose and xylose metabolism in recombinant *Zymomonas mobilis*. Appl Biochem Biotechnol, 84-86, 277–293.

Lawford, H. G. and Stevnsborg, N. (1986) Pantothenate limitation does not induce uncoupled growth of *Zymomonas* in chemostat culture. Biotechnol Lett, 8, 345–350.

Leif, H., Sled, V. D., Ohnishi, T., Weiss, H. and Friedrich, T. (1995) Isolation and characterization of the proton-translocating NADH : ubiquinone oxidoreductase from *Escherichia coli*. Eur J Biochem, 230, 538–548.

Liang, C. C., Lee, W. C. (1998) Characteristics and transformation of *Zymomonas mobilis* with plasmid pKT230 by electroporation. Bioprocess Eng, 19, 81–85.

Markwell, M. A. K., Haas, S. M., Bieber, L. L. and Talbert, N. E. (1978) A modification of the Lowry procedure to simplify protein determination in membrane and lipoprotein samples. Anal Biochem, 87, 206–210.

Matsushita, K., Ohnishi, T. and Kaback, R. H. (1987) NADH-ubiquinone oxidoreductases of the *Escherichia coli* aerobic respiratory chain. Biochem, 26, 7732– 7737.

Merlin, C., Masters, M., McAteer, S. and Coulson, A. (2003) Why is carbonic anhydrase essential to *Escherichia coli*? J Bacteriol, 185, 6415–6424.

Mills, G.A. and Urey, H.C. (1940) The kinetics of isotopic exchange between carbon dioxide, bicarbonate ion, carbonate ion and water. J Am Chem Soc, 62, 1019–1026.

Nantapong, N., Kugimiya, Y., Toyama, H., Adachi, O. and Matsushita, K. (2004) Effect of NADH dehydrogenase-disruption and over-expression on respiration-related metabolism in *Corynebacterium glutamicum* KY 9714. Appl Microbiol Biotechnol, 66, 187–193.

Neveling, U., Klasen, R., Bringer-Meyer, S. and Sahm, H. (1998) Purification of the pyruvate dehydrogenase multienzyme complex of *Zymomonas mobilis* and identification and sequence analysis of the corresponding genes. J Bacteriol, 180, 1540–1548.

Nipkow, A., Sonnleitner, B. and Fiechter, A. (1985) Effect of carbon dioxide on growth of *Zymomonas mobilis* in continuous culture. Appl Microbiol Biotechnol, 21, 287–291.

Osman, Y. A. and Ingram, L. O. (1985) Mechanism of ethanol inhibition of fermentation in *Zymomonas mobilis* CP4. J Bacteriol, 164, 173–180.

Osman, Y. A., Conway, T., Bonetti, S.J., Ingram, L.O. (1987) Glycolytic flux in *Zymomonas mobilis*: Enzyme and metabolite levels during batch fermentation. J Bacteriol, 169, 3726–3736.

Pankova, L. M., Shvinka, Y. E., Beker, M. E. and Slava, E. E. (1985) Effect of aeration on *Zymomonas mobilis* metabolism. Mikrobiologiya (USSR), 54, 141–145.

Pappas, K. M., Kouvelis, V. N., Saunders, E., Brettin, T. S., Bruce, D., Detter, C., Balakireva, M., Han, C. S., Savvakis, G. and other authors (2011) Genome sequence of the ethanol-producing *Zymomonas mobilis* subsp. mobilis *lectotype* strain ATCC 10988. J Bacteriol, 193, 5051–5052.

Pawluk, A., Scopes, R. K., Griffiths-Smith K. (1986) Isolation and properties of the glycolytic enzymes from *Zymomonas mobilis*: The five enzymes from glyceraldehyde-3-phosphate dehydrogenase through pyruvate kinase. Biochem J, 238, 275–281.

Pentjuss, A., Odzina, I., Kostromins, A., Fell, D., Stalidzans, E., Kalnenieks, U. (2013) Biotechnological potential of respiring *Zymomonas mobilis*: A stoichiometric analysis of its central metabolism. J Biotechnol, 165, 1-10.

Poole, R. K. and Cook, G.M. (2000) Redundancy of aerobic respiratory chains in bacteria? Routes, reasons and regulation. Adv Microb Physiol, 43, 165–224.

Reyes, L., Scopes, R. K. (1991) Membrane-associated ATPase from *Zymomonas mobilis*: Purification and characterization. Biochim Biophys Acta, 1068, 174–178.

Rogers, P. L., Lee, K. J., Skotnicki, M. L. and Tribe, D.E. (1982) Ethanol production by *Zymomonas mobilis*. Adv Biochem Eng, 23, 37–84.

Rohwer, J. M., Hanekom, A. J., Hendrik, S., Hofmeyr, J. H. S. (2006) A universal rate equation for systems biology. Proceed 2nd Intern ESCEC Symp, 175–187.

Russell, J. B. and Cook, G. M. (1995) Energetics of bacterial growth: balance of anabolic and catabolic reactions. Microbiol Rev, 59, 48–62.

Russell, J. B. and Strobel, H. J. (1990) ATPase-dependent energy spilling by the ruminal bacterium, *Streptococcus bovis*. Arch Microbiol, 153, 378–383.

Sahm, H. and Bringer-Meyer, S. (1987) Continuous ethanol production by *Zymomonas mobilis* on an industrial scale. Acta Biotechnol, 7, 307–313.

Sahm, H., Bringer-Meyer, S. and Sprenger, G. (1992) The genus *Zymomonas*. In: The Prokaryotes, 3, 2287–2301.

Saint Girons I, Gilles, A. M., Margarita, D., Michelsonlf, S., Monnot, M., Fermandjianl, S., Danchin, A. and Bârzu, O. (1987) Structural and catalytic characteristics of *Escherichia coli* adenylate kinase. J biol chem, 262, 622–629.

Sambrook, J., Fritsch, E. F., Maniatis, T. (1989) Molecular cloning: a laboratory manual, 2nd edn. Cold Spring Harbor Laboratory, Cold Spring Harbor.

Scopes, R. K. (1983) An iron-activated alcohol deyhdrogenase. FEBS Lett, 156, 303–306.

Scopes, R. K. (1984) Use of differential dye-ligand chromatography with affinity elution for enzyme purification: 2-Keto-3-deoxy-6-phosphogluconate aldolase from *Zymomonas mobilis*. Anal Biochem, 136, 525–529.

Scopes, R. K. (1985) 6-Phosphogluconolactonase from *Zymomonas mobilis*. FEBS Lett, 193, 185–188.

Scopes, R. K. (1997) Allosteric control of *Zymomonas mobilis* glucose-6-phosphate dehydrogenase by phosphoenolpyruvate. Biochem J, 326, 731–735.

Scopes, R. K. and Griffiths-Smith K. (1984) Use of differential dye-ligand chromatography with affinity elution for enzyme purification: 6-Phosphogluconate dehydratase from *Zymomonas mobilis*. Anal Biochem, 136, 530–534.

Scopes, R. K. and Griffiths-Smith, K. (1986) Fermentation capabilities of Zymomonas *mobilis* glycolytic enzymes. Biotechnol Lett, 8, 653–656.

Scopes, R. K., Testolin, V., Stoter A, Griffiths-Smith, K., Algar, E.M. (1985) Simultaneous purification and characterization of glucokinase, fructokinase and glucose 6-phosphate dehydrogenase from *Zymomonas mobilis*. Biochem J, 228, 627– 634.

Seo, J. S., Chong, H., Park, H. S., Yoon, K. O., Jung, C., Kim, J. J., Hong, J. H., Kim, H., Kim, J, H. and other authors (2005) The genome sequence of the ethanologenic bacterium *Zymomonas mobilis* ZM4. Nat Biotechnol, 23, 63–68.

Singh, A. P. and Bragg, P. D. (1974) Effect of dicyclohexylcarbodiimide on growth and membrane-mediated processes in wild type and heptose-deficient mutants of *Escherichia coli* K-12. J Bacteriol, 119, 129-137.

Small, L. J. and Kascer, H. (1993) Responses of metabolic systems to large changes in enzyme activities and effectors. Eur J Biochem, 213, 613–624.

Snoep, J. L., Arfman, N., Yomano, L. P., Fliege, R. K., Conway, T. and Ingram, L. O. (1994) Reconstitution of glucose uptake and phosphorylation in a glucose-negative mutant of *Escherichia coli* by using *Zymomonas mobilis* genes encoding the glucose facilitator protein and glucokinase. J Bacteriol, 176, 2133–2135.

Snoep, J. L., Arfman, N., Yomano, L. P., Westerhoff, H. V., Conway, T. and Ingram,L. O. (1996) Control of glycolytic flux in *Zymomonas mobilis* by glucose 6-phosphate dehydrogenase activity. Biotechnol Bioeng, 51, 190–197. Snoep, J. L., Yomano, L, P., Westerhoff, H, V., Ingram. L. O. (1995) Protein burden in *Zymomonas mobilis*: negative flux and growth control due to overproduction of glycolytic enzymes. Microbiol 141, 2329–2337.

Sootsuwan, K., Lertwattanasakul, N., Thanonkeo, P., Matsushita, K., Yamada, M. (2008) Analysis of the respiratory chain in ethanologenic *Zymomonas mobilis* with a cyanide-resistant bd-type ubiquinol oxidase as the only terminal oxidase and its possible physiological roles. J Mol Microbiol Biotechnol, 14:163–175.

Sprenger, G. (1996) Carbohydrate metabolism in *Zymomonas mobilis*: a catabolic highway with some scenic routes. FEMS Microbiol Lett, 145, 301–307.

Strohdeicher, M., Neuß, B., Bringer-Meyer, S., Sahm, H. (1990) Electron transport chain of *Zymomonas mobilis*. Interaction with the membrane-bound glucose dehydrogenase and identification of ubiquinone 10. Arch Microbiol, 154, 536–543.

Strohhäcker, J., De Graaf, A.A., Schoberth, S. M., Wittig, R. M. and Sahm, H. (1993) <sup>31</sup>P Nuclear magnetic resonance studies of ethanol inhibition in *Zymomonas mobilis*. Arch Microbiol, 159, 484–490.

Swings, J. and De Ley, J. (1977) The biology of *Zymomonas*. Bacteriol Rev, 41, 1–46.

Thomas, S. and Fell, D. A. (1998) A control analysis exploration of the role of ATP utilisation in glycolytic-flux control and glycolytic-metabolite-concentration regulation. Eur J Biochem, 258, 956–967.

Thomas, S. and Fell., D. A. (1996) Design of metabolic control for large flux changes. J Theor Biol, 182, 285–298.

Ugurbil, K., Rottenberg, H., Glynn, P., and Shulman, R. G. (1978) <sup>31</sup>P nuclear magnetic resonance studies of bioenergetics and glycolysis in anaerobic *Escherichia coli* cells. Proc Nati Acad Sci USA, 75, 2244-2248.

Veeramallu, U. K. and Agrawal, P. (1986) The effect of CO<sub>2</sub> ventilation on kinetics and yields of cell-mass and ethanol in batch cultures of *Zymomonas mobilis*. Biotechnol Lett, 8, 811–816.

Viikari, L. (1986) By-product formation in ethanol fermentation by *Zymomonas mobilis*. Technical Research Centre of Finland, Publication 27.

Viikari, L. (1988) Carbohydrate metabolism in Zymomonas. CRC Crit Rev Biotechnol, 7, 237–261.

Viikari, L. and Berry, D. R. (1988) Carbohydrate metabolism in *Zymomonas*. Crit Rev Biotechnol, 7, 237–261.

Wang, G. and Maier, R. J. (2004) An NADPH quinone reductase of *Helicobacter pylori* plays an important role in oxidative stress resistence and host colonization. Infect Immun, 72, 1391–1396.

Wecker, M. S. A. and Zall, R. R. (1987) Production of acetaldehyde by *Zymomonas mobilis*. Appl Environ Microbiol, 53, 2815–2820.

Weisser, P., Kramer, R., Sahm, H. and Sprenger, G. A. (1995) Functional expression of the glucose transporter of *Zymomonas mobilis* leads to restoration of glucose and fructose uptake in *Escherichia coli* mutants and provides evidence for its facilitator action. J Bacteriol, 177, 3351–3354.

White, D. C., Sutton, S. D. and Ringelberg, D. B. (1996) The genus *Sphingomonas*: physiology and ecology. Curr Opin Biotechnol, 7, 301–306.

Yagi, T. (1991) Bacterial NADH-quinone oxidoreductases. J Bioenerg Biomembr, 23, 211–225.

Yang, S., Pappas, K. M., Hauser, L. J. L. and M. L, Chen, G. L., Hurst, G. B., Pan, C., Kouvelis, V. N., Typas, M. A., Pelletier, D. A., Klingeman, D. L., Chang, Y. J., Samatova, N. F., Brown, S. D. (2009) Improved genome annotation for *Zymomonas mobilis*. Nat Biotechnol 27:893–894.

# **11 APPENDIX**

## Modeling of Zymomonas mobilis central metabolism for novel metabolic engineering strategies

### Uldis Kalnenieks1\*, Agris Pentjuss2, Reinis Rutkis2, Egils Stalidzans122 and David A. Fell4

Institute of Microbiology and Biotechnology: University of Latvia, Pige, Latvia

\* Department of Computer Systems, Letvia University of Agriculture, Jelgava, Letvia

<sup>1</sup> SM TBRT, Jegania, Latvia <sup>1</sup> Department of Biological and Medical Sciences, Oxford Bioster University, Oxford, UK

Edited by:

Katherine M. Pagpas, University of Athens, Drevor

#### Reviewed by

Jason Hamer Cooles: Driversity of Missouri, USA Penick Hallenbeck, University of Montreal: Canada

#### \*Consupondence:

Uble Kahwineta, Institute of Microbiology and Betterhnicogy, University of Lativa, Ricovalda boulevant 4, Riga, UV-1586, Lativa e-trazi: samen@latest.lv Mathematical modeling of metabolism is essential for rational metabolic engineering. The present work focuses on several types of modeling approach to quantitative understanding of central metabolic network and energetics in the bioethanol-producing bacterium Zymomonas mobils. Combined use of Flux Balance, Elementary Flux Mode, and thermodynamic analysis of its central metabolism, together with dynamic modeling of the core catabolic pathways, can help to design novel substrate and product pathways by systematically analyzing the solution space for metabolic engineering, and yields insights into the function of metabolic network, hardly achievable without applying modeling tools.

Kaywords: atoichiometric modeling, elementary flux modes, kinatic modeling, systams biology, matabolic engineering, Entrar-Doudorulf pathway, central metabolium, Zymomonas mobilic

## INTRODUCTION

Zymomenus mobilis, a member of the family of Sphingomonadactas, is an unusual facultatively asaerobic Gram-negative bacterium, which has a very efficient homoethanol fermentation pathway. High ethanol yields, outstanding ethanol productivity (exceeding by 3-5 fold that of yeast; see Rogers et al., 1982), and tolerance to high ethanol and sugar concentrations, keep Z stubilis in the focus of biotechnological research over four decades. The complete genome sequence of Z. subilia ZM4, consisting of a single circular chromosome of 2,056,416 hp. was reported by Seo stal. (2005), followed by the genomes of several other strains (Kouvelis et al., 2009; Pappas et al., 2011; Desiniotis et al., 2012). Its small genome size, together with high specific rate of sugar catabolism via the Entner-Doudoroff (ED) pathway, and a relatively simple central metabolic network, make Z. mobilis a promising candidate for metabolic engineering (Springer, 1996; Rogers et al., 2007). Carrently, recombinant Z mobilis capable of fermenting pentose sugars is regarded as a potential alternative to yeast and recombinant Escherichia coli for ethanol biofael synthesis from agricultural and forestry waste (Dien et al., 2003; Panesae et al., 2006; Rogers et al., 2007; Lau et al., 20101.

In spite of the seeming simplicity of its metabolism, Z. sublia is a bacterium with an interesting physiology (Kalmenicks, 2006), posing researchern some long-standing challenges. Its extremely rapid glucose catabolism, for exceeding the biosynthetic demands of the cell, and the presence of an active respiratory chain with a low apparent PiO ratio (Bringer et al., 1984; Stoubdeicher et al., 1990; Kalmenicka et al., 1993) are major manifestations of its so-called uncoupled growth. There are serious gaps in our understanding of the mechanistic basis of uncoupled growth, and in particular, the reason for the low degree of coupling in the respiratory chain of Z. stubilis.

www.frontiersin.org

Mathematical modeling and in silics simulations are the most powerful tools of systems biology for understanding of complex mutabolic phenomenus, and often lead to novel, counterintuitive conclusions. A quantitative picture of physiology and metabolism is a key for rational, model-driven metabolic engineering. Some of the different metabolic modeling approaches that can support the design of novel metabolic engineering strategies are summariard in Figure 1 (for reviews see: Schuster et al., 2000; Lin et al., 2010; Santos et al., 2011; Schellenberger et al., 2011; Rohver, 2012). Compared with qualitative, pathway-oriented approaches, computational network analyses can enforce strict mass, energy and redox balancing and give an overall stoichiometric equation for predicted conversions (c.f. de Figurirodo et al., 2009). Here we outline recent advances and perspectives from applying such systems biology approaches to the physiology of Z. stabilis. We discuss some recent results gained by stoichiometric and kinetic modeling of its central metabolism, and their potential application to the design of novel substrate pathways, synthesis of novel products, and to the study of the uncoupled growth phenomenon 247.36

### RECONSTRUCTION OF Z. mobilis CENTRAL METABOLIC NETWORK

Two medium-scale (Tsurili) et al., 2007; Perripsos et al., 2013) and two genome-scale steichiometric reconstructions of Z mobilis (Lee et al., 2010; Widiastati et al., 2010) have been reported so far, representing instances of the left and center panels of Figure 1 respectively. These reconstructions were based on the available genome aemotation (Sec.et al., 2005; Konvelis et al., 2009) and provided as overall picture of Z mobilis metabolism. The recent reconstruction made by Perripsos et al. (2013) was focussed solely on the reactions of contral metabolism and for the first time for Z, mobilis provided simulation-ready model files. That

February 2014 | Volume 8.1 Article 42 | 1



Frontiers in Microbiology | Microbial Physiology and Metabolism

February 2014 | Volume & [ Article 42 13

decreased the scale, yet allowed an improvement in the accuracy of reconstruction, by combining the genome-derived information with the preexisting biochemical evidence on Z mobilis, available mostly for the reactions of catabolism and central metabolism.

Notably, several key reactions of central metabolism, common for the majority of the chemoheterotrophic, facultatively anaerobic bacteria, are absent in Z. mobilis. The Embden-Meyerhof-Parnas (EMP) glycolytic pathway is not operating in this bacterium. Absence of the EMP pathway has been confirmed by [1-13C]glucose experiments (Fuhrer et al., 2005), and furthermore, the gene for phosphofractokinase is lacking in the genome (Seo et al., 2005). Z. mobilis is the only known microorganism that uses the ED pathway anaerobically in place of the EMP glycolysis. Since the EMP pathway produces two ATP per glucose while the ED produces only one, it might seem that Z mobilis suffers from ATP deficiency. However, it has been recently shown by mram of thermodynamic analysis that, for a given glycolytic flux, the ED pathway requires significantly less enzymatic protrin than the IMP pathway (Flamholz et al., 2013). On the other hand, the amount of the ED pathway enzymes in Z. mobilis cell is reported to be very high, reaching 50% of the cell's soluble protein (Algar and Scoper, 1985; An et al., 1991). The high level of expression of the pathway together with its inherent speed, therefore, makes ATP production by the Z. mobils ED pathway very rapid and, in fact, excessive for the needs of cell. Energy dissipation in order to regenerate ADP is thus essential for its balanced operation (Kalturnicks, 2006).

The TCA cycle is trancated, and consists of two branches, leading to 2-moghutarate and furname as the end products (litinger-Meyer and Salam, 1909). The genes for the 2-moghutarate dehydrogenase complex and malate dehydrogenase are absent (See et al., 2005), and accordingly, <sup>10</sup>C-labeling patterns of 2-moghutarate and onaloacetate do not support cyclic function of this pathway in Z. mobilis (de Guaif et al., 1999). Also, the pentose phosphate pathway is incomplete: transaldolase activity is lacking (Teldmann et al., 1992), de Graaf et al., 1999). The activity of 6-phosphoglaconate dehydrogenase, the first reaction of the oxidative part of the pentose phosphate pathway, was reported to be very low (Teldmann et al., 1992). Subsequently, the corresponding gene (gwl) could not be identified in the sequenced generate.

The aerobic redox collactor balance and the function of electron transport chain represent yet another part of Z. mobilis metabolism that differs from that typically found in other bacteria. Z. mobilis is one of the few known bacteria in which both NADH and NADPH can serve as electron donoes for the respiratory type II NADH dehydrogenaas (ZMOII113; Bringer et al., 1984; Stouhdeicher et al., 1990; Kalmerielo et al., 2008). Because of the truncated Kribs cycle, the ID pathway is the only source of reducing equivalents in catabolian, and therefore the electron transport chain competes for the limited NADH with the highly active alcohol dehydrogenases (Kalvenieks et al., 2000). Withdraseal of NADH from the alcohol dehydrogenase maction would cause accumulation of acetaldehyde, which inhibits growth of aerobic Z. mobilis calture (Wiccher and ZaII, 1987). Nevertheless, this bacteriam possesses a respiratory chain with high rates of oxygen consumption. The apparent P/O ratio of its respiratory chain is low (Bringer et al., 1984; Kalmenicks et al., 1995) though the mechanistic basis for that is not clear. However, for metabolic engineering purposes, an active, yet emergetically inefficient electron transport has abuntages for the needs of redox balancing during synthesis of novel products via metabolic pathways for which regeneration of NAD(P)<sup>9</sup> is essential, whereas the aerobic increase of biomass yield is unwanted.

## QUEST FOR NOVEL SUBSTRATES AND PRODUCTS: STOICHIDMETRIC AND THERMODYNAMIC ANALYSIS

Much of the metabolic engineering in Z. wobilis has been devoted to broadening of its substrate spectrum and expanding its product range beyond bioethanol with a particular focus on the pathway of pentose sugar utilization for synthesis of bioethanol (Symmur, 1996; Rogers et al., 2007). Advanced pentose-assimilating strains of Z. mobilis have been developed during the last couple of deciden that can, in several respects, compete with the analogous recombinant strains of E. coli and S. coversion (Lus et al., 2010). We were interested to explore the biotechnological potential of the low-efficiency respiratory chain of this bacterium for expanding its substrate and product spectrum.

Based on a mediam-scale reconstruction of central metabolism (Pentjaso et al., 2013), stoichiometric modeling was used to search the whole solution space of the model, finding maximum product yields and the hyproduct spectra with glucose, sylose, or glycerol as the carbon substrates for respiring cultures (Figure 1, left hand side). This was done by Flux Balance Analysis approach, using the COBRA Toolbex (Schellenberger et al., 2011). The stoichiomettic analysis suggested several metabolic engineering strategies for obtaining products, such as glycerate, succinate, and glatamate that would use the electron transport chain to oxidize the excess NAD(P)(FI, generated during synthesis of these metabolites. Oxidation of the excess NAD(P)(F)(H would also be needed for synthesis of ethanol from glycerol.

It is essential, however, to complement the stoichiometric analysis with estimation of the thermodynamic feasibility of the underlying reactions. Glycerol utilization can serve as an example. Being a cheap, renewable carbon source, a byprodact of biodiesel technology, glycerol represents an attractive alternative substrate for Z. mobilis metabolic engineering. It is not expected to have serious growth-inhibitory effects, and also, little genetic engineering seems to be needed to make it omumable by Z mobilis, and to channel it into the rapid ED pathway. Conversion of glycerol to ethanol by Z. stobilis ould require expression of a heterologous transmembrane glycerol transporter and a glycerol kinase. Its genome contains genes for the two subsequent conversion steps, glycerolphosphate dehydrogenase and triose phosphate isomerase, leading to the ED intermediate plycetaldehode-3-phosphate although, their overexpression might be needed. The further reactions from the glyceraldehide-3-phosphate to ethanol represent a part of Z mobile natural ethanologenic pathway, and should be both rapid and redox-balanced. The extra NADOPiH, generated by the glycerolphosphate dehydrogenase reaction could be exidized by the respiratory chain. If succinate is the desired product

www.frontiersin.org

February 2014 3 Volume 3.1 Article 42 34

(Pentjam et al., 2013), the extra reducing equivalents could be used for reduction of furnarate by the respiratory furnarate roductase.

The pathway from glycerol to glyceraldehyde-3-phosphate via phosphorylation and following exidation and isomerization steps is presented in biochemistry textbooks as the pathway of glycerol catabolism after breakdown of triacylghycerols in higher animals and humans (see e.g., Lehninger Principles of Biochemistry, 6th edition, Fig. 17-4). Though feasible from the stoichiometric point of view, it reveals problems when subjected to thermodynamic analysis. The equilibrium of the glycerolphosphate dehydrogenase reaction appears to be shifted very much toward formation of glycerol phosphate. In silico kinetic simulations of glycerol uptake for a putative engineered Z. mobils demonstrate a dramatic accumulation of glycetol-3-phospate, reaching concentrations of several molar even at a high rate of NAD(P)H withdrawal by the respiratory chain (Rotkis et al., unpublished): Apparently, while the estimated overall stoichiometry of aerobic glycerol conversions is correct, thermodynamic analysis suggests the need to search for alternative reaction sequences to avoid encessive intraceflular accumulation of metabolites.

### AEROBIC ELEMENTARY FUX MODES OF THE PENTOSE PHOSPHATE PATHWAY

A metabolic network can function according to many different pathway options. Elementary flux mode (EFM) analysis has emerged as a systems biological tool that dissects a metabolic network into its basic building blocks, the EFMs (Schuster et al., 2000, 2002). All metabolic capabilities in steady states represent a weighted average of the EFMs, which are the minimal sets of enzymes that can each generate a valid steady state. The EFM approach has proved to be efficient for designing sets of knock-out mutations in order to minimize unwanted metabolic functionality in the producer straims. For example, in engineered E. coli, EMFbased mutation analysis helped to eliminate catabolite repression and to increase carbon flux toward the target product ethanoi (Trivich et al., 2000).

By decomposing a network of highly interconnected reactions, the EFM analysis may reveal unexpected flux options. Recently we applied EFM analysis to the interaction between the ED, pentose phosphate pathway and respiratory chain in an engineered Z. mobilis, which expresses heterologous gul and enzymes for pentose conversion, using the metabolic modeling package ScramPy (Poolman, 2006). We were interested in the EFMs that such non-growing engineered Z mobilis might employ for aerobic catabolism of glucose and sylose. Analysis revealed several EFMs in respiring cells (Figure 2) that have considerable interest for study of aerobic energy-coupling in this bacterium. With both monosaccharides, knocking out add (encoding 6-phosphogluconate dehydratase), and overexpressing heterologous gud (encoding 6-phosphopluconate dehydrogenase), would lead to generation of additional NAD(F)H and CO<sub>2</sub> in the pentose phosphate pathway, while lowering the ethanol yield. Yet, most importantly, decrease of the ethanol yield would not be accompanied by accumulation of acetaldehyde and acetoin.

Thus, a simple IFM analysis suggests how to modify Z mubilis aerobic metabolism so that its electron transport chain would receive more reducing equivalents without accumulation of inhibitory byproducts. Strains with such metabolic modifications might be very useful for study of the mechanisms underlying the uncoupled mode of oxidative phosphorylation in this bacterium.

## KINETIC MODELING OF THE ENTNER-DOUDOROFF PATHWAY

Despite the diverse studies of Z. mobilis physiology and genetics, little has been done so far to combine the accumulated knowledge in a form of kinetic model of central metabolism that would be comparable to the existing models for E. coli and yeast, and could be used to develop efficient metabolic enginorring strategies (c.f. Figure 1, right-hand panel). A kinetic model reported by Altintas et al. (2006) focussed mainly on the interaction between the heterologous enzymes of pentose phosphate pathway and the native Z. mobilis ED glycolysis. Providing predictions for optimization of expression levels of the heteroloyous genes, this study contributed to strategies for maximizing relose conversion to ethanol. However, the authors assumed constant intracellular concentrations of all adenylate cofactors. Since the ED pathway itself is a major player in ANP and NAD(P)(H) turnover, this might lead to erroneous conclusions on the pathway kinetics and restrict the range of model application. The recent kinetic model by Rathis et al. (2013): (i) treated the cofactor levels as variables, making the interplay between adenylate cofactor levels and the pathway kinetics explicit, and (ii) introduced equilibrium constants in the kinetic equations to account for the reversibility of reactions more correctly. Metabolic control analysis (MCA) carried out with the model pointed to the ATP turnover as a major bottleneck, showing that the ATP consumption (dissipation) exerts a high level of control over glycolytic flux under various conditions (Ratkis et al., 20133

Indeed, experimental studies of the ED pathway flux have shown that moderate overexpression of the ED pathway and alcohel debydrogenase genes do not affect the glycolytic flux (Arfman et al., 1992; Snoep et al., 1995). Larger increases of the expression levels even caused a decrease in flux, exerting also a negative impact on Z. mobile growth rate (Scorp et al., 1995). This dearly indicated that glycolytic flux in Z. mobilis must be controlled at some point(s) outside the ED pathway itself. The negative effects of overexpression apparently did not result from intrinsically negative flux control coefficients of the ID enzymes, but were attributable to the protein burden effect (Snoep et al., 1995), whereby overexpression of an enzyme with a small flux control coefficient caused reductions in the expression of other enzymes that have a greater influence on the flux. These results together with MCA studies on the kinetic model suggested that, due to the negligible flux control coefficients for the majority of reactions, single enzymes of the ED pathway should not be considered as prime targets for overexpression to increase the glycolytic flux in Z mobile (Ratkis et al., 2013). The calculated effects of several glycolytic enzyme (gap. pgk, pgm) and both alcohol-dehydrogenase isoensyme (adhA and adhil) overexpression, in accordance with previous experimental observations, predicted little or no increase of glycolytic flux (Arlman et al., 1992; Seisep et al., 1995). The somewhat higher flux control coefficient for the pyruvate decarboxylase (pdc) reaction suggested

Frontiers in Microbiology | Microbial Physiology and Matabalism

February 2014 3 Volume & LAvticle 42 34



#### FIGURE 2 Elementary flux modes of service glucose and spluse catabolism for a strain with engineered pentose phosphate pathway

enzymes. Elementary flue mode for catabolism of glucose in calls with knocked-our add and overnepresed heterologous and via the Entern-Doubtenett and perturas phosphate pathway, involving both fullch1 and NEDPH oxidang activity of the responsing utility, is shown. ScramPy receiping software GPM dowing algorithm (Pentjuss et al., unpublished) we used for vesalipation, inset complete tot of elementary flux modes of glucose and w/ose catabolism in 2, mobilis, involving the Extrain-Doudoroft pathway, pentices phosphate pathway and the respiratory chain, with ethanul and carbon double as the sole products. The explicitly shown elementary flux mode is thebed in gree.

that overexpression of this enzyme by more than 3-fold, might lead to an increase of glycolytic flux of almost 23% (Ruth's et al., 2013). However, quite the opposite was observed experimentally: approximately 10-fold increase of pdc was shown to show down glycolysis by up to 25%, thereby implying that the protein burden might be a serious side effect of catabolic enzyme overexpression in 2, mobilis. Usually effects of protein burden are of minor importance in optimization of catabolic fluxer, due to relatively low concentrations of the enzymes in catabolic routes. This is not the case for 2, mobilis catabolism, however, since over 50% of the cell protein already is ergaged in the function of the ED pathway (Algar and Scopes, 1905). Fortunately, flux control coefficient estimations still indicate a certain solution space for flux improvement: simultanous overexpression of pdc, one, pgw within the 3-fold range of initial erayme activities (wich most probably would be below the putative protein burden threshold), has the potential to increase the glycolytic flux by up to 25% (to reach 6.6 g glucose, g dry wt<sup>-1</sup>h<sup>-1</sup>). Rathis et al. (2013).

Obviously, another option would be to raise ATP dissipation. That could be done by overexpression of the H<sup>+</sup>-dependent F<sub>0</sub>F<sub>1</sub>-ATPase, a major ATP-dissipating activity. Reven and Scopes (1991) have estimated the F<sub>0</sub>F<sub>1</sub>-ATPase contribution being over 20% of the total intracellular ATP turnover. It should be noted, however, that overexpression of ATP-dissipating reaction(s) might diaturb the intracellular ATP homeostasis, with successive suspension of glycolysis (by slowing down the first reaction of the ED pathway, phosphorylation of glucose). Co-response analysis indicates (Rothis et al., 2013) that, at the highest glycolytic flux considered

www.frontiersin.org

February 2014 EVolume 5.1 Article 4219

(4.6 g/g/h), the orbular capacity to maintain the ATP homeostasis is close to its limit, since even 1% further increase of glycolytic flux due to rise of ATP dissipation would be associated with a 4% decrease in ATP concentration.

## CONCLUSION

Although Z. mobilis metaboliam has been subject to extensive research, and genome sequence data for several strains are now also available, it is only quite recently that modeling of its cantral metabolic network has started to gain momentum. These latest results of modeling Z. mobilis illustrate the relevance of combined stoichiometric, thermodynamic and kinetic analysis of central metabolism at different scales for microorganisms producing biorenewables. Concerted application of structural and dynamic modeling will help to identify targets for future metabolic engineering in a systematic materer, and provide newel insights into the biotechnological potential of this bacterium.

#### AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

All authors have equally contributed to the manuscript and have accepted the final version to be published.

#### ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

This work was supported by the Latvian ISF projects 2008/027/11D0/1.1.1.2.0/09/APIA/VIAA/128 and 2009/0138/1D0/ 1.1.2.1.2/09/IPIA/VIAA/004, and by the Latvian Council of Science project 336/2012.

#### REFERENCES

- Agan, E. M., and Scopes, R. K. (1989). Studies on ard-fram matabolism ethanol production by extracts of *Dynamonas* mobile. J. Biomethod. 2, 2179–287.
- Alienes, M. M., Eddy, C. E., Zhang, M., McMillan, I. D., and Keerpula, D. 5. (2006). Kinetic modeling to optimize periose fermentation in Zymmunan mobils. *Biomethnal Biology* 94, 273–295. doi: 10.1002/bit.20143
- An, H., Scopen, R. K., Bodrigner, M., Keihan, K. T., and Jingsam, L. O. (1991). Gol destrophostesis analysis of Zymenosma multile glycolysis and fermentative encyclines identification of alcohol-lobydrogenase II as a trees protein. J. Basterial (25), 5975–5042.
- Arlman, N., Wavell, V., and Jugram, E. O. (1992). Use of the tac promoter and Judiq for the controlled expression of Zymamonae mobile fermanative grow in Eacherichia cell and Zymamonae mobile. J. Bacteriol. 178, 7170–7178.
- Bringer-Meyer, S., and Salam, H. (1989). Intestions of catabolic and analosis: pathways in Zymomonus mobilis: phosphoenolpyrarute carboxylase and malic enzyme. Appl. Microbiol. Biomchool. 31, 529–536.
- Bringer, S., Finn, B. E., and Salun, H. (1984). Effect of oxygen on the metabolism of Zymoromus mubils. Arch. Microbiol. 176, 376–381.
- de Figueiredo, E. F., Schueter, S., Kaleta, C., and Fell, D. A. (2009). Can sugars be produced from farty acids? a test case for pathway analysis tools. *Bioinformatics* 25, 152–156. doi: 10.1095/bioinformatics/btob21.
- de Graaf, B. A., Stringel, K., Wittig, R. M., Laufer, B., Schmitz, G., Wachert, W., et al. (1999). Metabolic state of Zynomenas mebils in glucose-, fracture-, and splece-fol-continuous cultures as analysed by 13C- and 71P-NMR spectroscopy. Arch. Microbiol. 171, 371–345.
- Dosiniotis, A., Kouvelle, Y. N., Discopert, K., Bruce, D., Dotter, C., Tapis, K., et al. (2012). Complete process sequence of the ethanol producing *Dynamical mobile values*, mobile control type ATCC 20101. J. Banavisi. 194, 9966–3967. doi: 10.1124/01041398-1352
- Dien, B. S., Cotta, M. A., and Jeffries, T. W. (2005). Bacteria engineered for fact erhanol production: current mana. Appl. Microbiol. Biomethol. 83, 259–366. doi: 10.1007/s00251-903-1446-y
- Feldmann, S., Salten, H., and Sprenger, G. (1992). Postoar metabolium in Zymoreanas mobile wild type and recombinant attains. Appl. Microbiol. Biotechmil. 36, 554–561.

- Hambele, A., Noos, E., Bar-Even, A., Liebermeister, W., and Milo, B. (2013). Glycolytic strategy as a modeoff between energy yield and protein cost. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 110, 19039–19044. doi:10.1073/pnas.1215280110
- Fuhrer, T., Fischer, E., and Sasser, U. (2005). Experimental identification and quantification: of glucose metabolism in seven bacterial species. J. Bacterial. 187, 1341–1396. doi: 10.1128/JB.147.5.1541–1396.2005
- Kalsenicks, U. (2000). "Physiology of Dynamonae mobile some anarowinod questions," in Advanues in Microbial Physiology, Vol. 51, ed. B. K. Peole (London: Academic Press), 75–117. doi: 10.1026/90065-2911130(31002-1
- Kalnaniska, U., de Graaf, A. A., Bringer-Miryer, S., and Salam, H. (1990). Oxidative phospharylation in Zymermana multilis. Arch. Micrethial. 140, 74–78.
- Kaheminka, U., Galboina, N., Strandina, L. Kravale, Z., Pickford, I. L., Buthin, H., et al. (2008). MADH dehydrogenase deficiency results in low requiration rate and improvid actribic growth of Zymamman mobile. *Microbiology* 154, 999–994. doi: 10.1009/soil.0.2002/012042-0
- Kaltsenicks, U., Galinston, N., Toma, M. M., Pickford, J. L., Batkin, R., and Picele, R. K. (2008). Respiratory behaviour of a Zymmenman mobile adhBrokate rotation supports the hypothesis of two-alcobed debudyagenase isoentrymes catalyoing apposite reactions. *PDIS Lett.* 300, 3084–3008. doi: 10.1016/j.Sbaket.2006.08.019
- Konvelle, V. N., Saunders, E., Brettin, T. S., Bruce, D., Detter, C., Han, C., et al. (2004). Complete genome sequence of the ribanol producer Zymanuma multilu-NCIMB 11105. J. Bacteriol. 199, 7140–7141. doi:10.1128/IE01004-09
- Lau, M. W., Gunawan, C., Balan, Y., and Dalo, B. E. (2010). Comparing the formanization performance of European in ED11, Saccharometers servering 4205(1301-57) and Zynomeness methics SO201 for collaboric ethanol production. *Biotechnicl Biolysch* 5, 11, doi: 10.1106/1756.0001-5.11
- Lee, K. Y., Park, J. M., Kim, T. Y., Yon, H., and Lee, S. Y. (2010). The genome-scale motabolic network analysis of 27mmmans multily 2014 explains physiological features and suggests relatent and enzities: acid production etratogies. *Microb* Cell Fault 9, 94. doi: 10.1180/1173-2004-9-94
- Lin, T., Agrees, R., Nordell, S., and Nichen, J. (2018). Use of genome-scale estabolic models for understanding rescoldial physiology. *JEBS Lett.* 584, 2536–2564. doi: 10.1016/j.febdat.2010.04.052
- Paresas, P. S., Marwelka, S. S., and Kennedy, J. E. (2008). Zymomenae multiler an alternative eduated produces. J. Chem. Turbuel Biotechnol. 81, 623–633. doi: 10.1002/job.1448
- Pappan, K. M., Kenrellin, V. N., Sounders, E., Brettin, T. S., Bruer, D., Dettor, C., et al. (2011). Genome sequence of the obsend producing 2proximum multile miltip. multilis locatorype strain ATCC 10988. J. Bacterial. 195, 3055–3052. doi: 10.1126/JE03195-31
- Pentjuss, A., Odzina, E., Kostromin, A., Fell, D. A., Stalidzam, E., and Kalornicks, U. (2013). Bioexcharological ponential of requiring Zymemonas mobilis: a michiosmetric analysis of its contraj metalodism. J. Biotechnol. 105, 11–10. doi: 10.1010/j.jbiotec.2013.02.014
- Peodman, SJ. G. (2006). ScrumPy: excluded isocialling with pethon. Syst. Biol. 153, 375–378. doi: 10.1019/jju-sph.20060000
- Beyes, L., and Scopes, R. K. (1991). Membrane associated APPase from Zymemonae mobility purification and characterization. *Boolism. Biophys. Acts* 1968, 178–178.
- Bogen, P., Lee, K., Sketnicki, M., and Teller, D. (1982). Ethanol production by Zymonoma methils. Adv. Biochem. Eug 23, 37–88.
- Begers, P. L., Jose, Y. L. Lee, K. L. and Laudini, H. G. (2007). Zymenome mobile for flud ethanel and higher value products. Adv. Biochem. Eng. 108, 263–288. doi: 10.1007/10.2007.000
- Robsett, J. M. (2012). Kinetic modeling of plant metabolic pathways. J. Exp. Int. 63, 2275–2292. doi:10.1093/jdc/ev0400
- Rufais, R., Kalssenacka, U., Stalidiants, E., and Fell, D. A. (2011). Kinetic models ing of 23 manunus multile Testiner-Disadocoff pathway: imights into-control and functionality. Microbiology 199, 2674–2049. doi: 10.1099/mic.0.071546-0
- Sattos, F., Bode, J., and Tranink, R. (2011). A practical guide to genome-scale metabolic models and their analysis. Methods Ecoyonal. 300, 509–512. doi: 10.1016/39/19-0-12-380118-1.00024-4
- Schollenberger, J., Que, R., Fleming, R. M. T., Thiele, I., Orth, J. D., Peist, A. M., et al. (2011). Quantitative prediction of orbidar metabolism with constraintbased models: the COBRA Toolbox v2.8. Nat. Protoc. 6, 1290–1367. doi: 10.1039/spres.2011.308
- Schooter, S., Foll, D. A., and Dandirkas, T. (2008). A general definition of antibolic pultware useful for restoraric organization and analysis of complex esetabolic metsoreles. Nat. Biotechnol. 18, 328–332. doi: 10.1036/71786

Frontiers in Microbiology | Microbial Physiology and Metabolism

February 2014 1 Volume & LArticle 4218

- Schanler, S., Hilgetag, C., Waods, J. H., and Juli, D. A. (2002). Reaction matter in Nonformical statistion systems algebraic properties, validated calculation procedust and example from miclionide marabolium. J. Math. Mol. 40, 153–101. doi: 10.1007/s002150200142
- Sev, L.X., Chang, H., Fack, H. S., Yoon, K.-O., Jung, C., Kim, J. L., et al. (2000). The genome sequence of the ethanologenic bacteriane Zymenuma mobile ZMA. Nat. Bioteclined 23:453–48. doi: 10.1039/s001045 Socrep. L.L., Yomaroo, L. P., Weterholf, H. Y., and Ingram, L. O. (1995).
- Sesep, I. L., Somano, L. P., Westchoff, H. Y., and Ingram, L. O. (1985). Protein builder in *Symmutosa* mobile segative flux and growth control due to unreproduction of glyophytic exception. *Microbiology* 111, 2329– 2307.
- Sprenger, G. A. (1990). Carbohydrate metaboliam in Zymonwana mobile a catabulic highway with some scenic routes. FEMS Microbiol. Lett. 145, 301–307.
- Stochskicher, M., Neum, B., Bringer-Meyer, S., and Sahan, H. (1990). Electron trans. part chain of Zymenecous multils. Interaction with the membrane-bound glasses dehydrogenose and identification of ubigainous 18. Arch. Microbiol 134, 534–545.
- Biok, C. T., Umran, P., and Strans, F. (2008). Minimal Eacherichia cell cell for the most efficient production of reliance from Jacobies and protones. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 76, 3054–3043. doi: 10.1128/AEML02706-07
- Tauntili, L. C., Karise, M. N., and Klapa, M. J. (2007). Quantifying the metabolic capabilities of cogineered Zymomonae mobile using linear programming andysis. Microl. Coll Fact. 6, 8, doi: 10.1146/1475-2419-6-4

Scharter, S., Hilgetag, C., Woods, J. H., and Fell, D. A. (2002). Braction routes in biochemical staction systems algebraic properties, validated calculation procemoduli. Appl Journal. Microbiol. 33, 2415–2429.

Waliastati, H., Kim, J. Y., Seburasa, S., Kazimi, I. A., Kim, H., Sen, J. S., et al., (2018). Generate-scale modeling and in office analysis of ethanologenic bacteria Zynominas molelis. *Biotechnal. Bioreg*, 835–865. doi: 10.1082/bit.22081

Conflict of Intervet Statement: The authors declary that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial se financial relationships that could be constraind as a potential conflict of interest;

Received: 16 Nevember 2013, paper pending published: 29 December 2013, accepted: 32 January 2014; published online: 65 February 2014

Citation: Kabassicks U, Partjuez A, Ratkis R, Stalatzens E and Fell DN (2014) Medeling of Zymonomas methilis central metabolism for nevel metabolic engineering strategies. Front. Microbiol. 5-62, doi: 10.3109/jincli.2011.00042

This article was submitted to Microbial Physiology and Metabolism, a section of the journal Frontiers in Microbiology.

Copyright 0. 2014 Kaburooks, Provines, Bailia, Stalidzawa and Fell, This is an approaction article distributed and/or the terms of the Coastin Common Attribution Learner (CC-RY). The use, distributions or reproduction in other forum is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licenses are credited with that the original publication in this proved is cited, in according with descented and that the original publication in this proved is to the licenses with accordination practice. No use, distributions or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.

www.frontiersin.org

February 2014 | Volume 9.1 Article 42.1 7